SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION WASHINGTON, DC 20549 SCHEDULE 13D UNDER THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

Clarus Corporation

(Name of Issuer) Common Stock

(Title of Class of Securities) 784638108

(CUSIP Number) Gabor Garai, Esq., Epstein Becker & Green, P.C., 75 State Street, Boston, MA 02109

(Name, Address and Telephone Number of Person Authorized to Receive Notices and Communications) August 26, 1999

(Date of Event which Requires Filing of this Statement)

- -----

If the filing person has previously filed a statement on Schedule 13G to report the acquisition that is the subject of this Schedule 13D, and is filing this schedule because of ss.ss. 240.13d-1(e), 240.13d-1(f) or 240.13d-1(g), check the following box.

NOTE: Schedules filed in paper format shall include a signed original and five copies of the schedule, including all exhibits. See ss.240.13d-7(b) for other parties to whom copies are to be sent. *The remainder of this cover page shall be filled out for a reporting person's initial filing on this form with respect to the subject class of securities, and for any subsequent amendment containing information which would alter disclosures provided in a prior cover page. The information required on the remainder of this cover page shall not be deemed to be "filed" for the purpose of Section 18 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 ("Act") or otherwise subject to the liabilities of that section of the Act but shall be subject to all other provisions of the Act (however, see the Notes).

CUSIP NO. 784638108

PAGE 2 OF 10 PAGES

1) Names of Reporting Persons I.R.S. Identification Nos. of Above Persons entities only

Geac Computer Systems, Inc.

2)	Check the Appropriate Box if a member of a Group (See Instructions)
	(a) []
	(b) []

3) SEC Use Only

- -----

4) Source of Funds (See Instructions) WC

5) Check if Disclosure of Legal Proceedings is Required

	Georgia
Number of	7) Sole Voting Power
Shares	2,104,771 shares
Beneficially	8) Shared Voting Power
Owned by	0 shares
Each Reporting	9) Sole Dispositive Power
Person	0 shares
With	10) Shared Dispositive Power 0 shares

Georgia

11) Aggregate Amount Beneficially Owned by Each Reporting Person

2,104,771

12) Check if the Aggregate Amount in Row (11) Excludes Certain Shares

- -----

13) Percent of Class Represented by Amount in Row (11)

19.0%

14) Type of Reporting Person (See Instructions)

Type of Reporting Terson (See instruction

CO

CUSIP NO. 784638108

(See Instructions)

PAGE 3 OF 10 PAGES

ITEM 1. SECURITY AND ISSUER

This Schedule 13D is being filed by Geac Computer Systems, Inc. ("GCS"), a Georgia corporation and wholly-owned subsidiary of Geac Computer Corporation Limited ("GCCL"), a corporation organized and existing under the laws of Canada, and relates to the common stock, par value \$.01 per share ("Common Stock"), of Clarus Corporation, a Delaware corporation (the "Issuer"). The address of the principal executive offices of the Issuer is 3950 Johns Creek Court, Suite 100, Suwanee, Georgia 30024.

---- ----

ITEM 2. IDENTITY AND BACKGROUND

(a) - (c) This statement is filed by GCS with respect to 2,104,771 shares of Common Stock of the Issuer, the voting control of which has been transferred to GCS pursuant to the terms of that certain Signatory Stockholders Agreement by and between GCS and the stockholders listed on Schedule 1 thereto (the "Stockholders") and dated as of August 26, 1999 a copy of which is attached as Exhibit 4 hereto (the "Signatory Stockholders Agreement"). The mailing address for GCS is 11 Allstate Parkway, Suite 300, Markham, Ontario L3R 9TB Canada. GCS is a wholly-owned subsidiary of GCCL, a corporation organized and existing under the laws of Canada. The mailing address for GCCL is 11 Allstate Parkway, Suite 300, Markham, Ontario L3R 9TB Canada.

The names, business addresses, principal occupations or employments, and citizenships of each officer and director of the Reporting Person and the Controlling Person are as follows:

(i) GCS ("Reporting Person")

<caption> Name and Address</caption>	Position	В	usiness Address	Citizenship
 <s></s>	<c></c>	<(>>		 ^>
Douglas Bergeron	President Director		11 Allstate Par	kway Canada
John B. Lanaway		11 Suite 300 Markham, On L3R 9T8		canada

				CUSIP NO. 78463810		PAGE	E 4 OF 10 PAGES	
	Position	B1	usiness Address	Citizenship				
~~Shelley R. Isenberg~~		11 Suite 300 Markham, On L3R 9T8		C> Canada				
		L3K 718						
(ii) GCCL ("Contro	lling Person")							
	s Title	0	ccupation	Citizenship				
~~Douglas Bergeron 11 Allstate Parkway Suite 300, Markham, O L3R 9TB~~	Executive Of	Chief ficer; Director	Same	> Canada				
John B. Lanaway 11 Allstate Parkway Suite 300 Markham, Ontario L3	Senior Vice F Chief Financ and Treasurer R 9TB	,	Same	Canada				
Shelley R. Isenberg 11 Allstate Parkway Suite 300 Markham, Ontario L3	Vice Presiden Counsel and R 9TB		Same	Canada				
William G. Nelson 11 Allstate Parkway Suite 300 Markham, Ontario L3	Chairman of Director R 9TB	the Board,	Same	United States				
Patrick Lavelle Patrick J. Lavelle & Associates Ltd. 150 York Street Suite 810 Toronto, Ontario M5N	Director M 3S5		man, Patrick & Associates	Canada				

<table> <caption> Name and Address</caption></table>	Title	Occupation	Citizenship
<s> <(Charles S. Jones First Funding Corp. P.O. 10313 700 Canal Street 2nd Floor Stamford, CT 06902-595</s>	Director	<c> <c> <c> Chairman, First Funding Corporation</c></c></c>	 Canada
Warren Culpepper Culpepper & Associates 1000 Mansell Exchange Suite 210 Alpharetta, GA 30202		President and CEO, Culpepper & Associates Inc.	United States
Reid M. Drury Polar Capital 350 Bay Street 13th Floor Toronto, Ontario M5H 2	Director 236	Partner, Polar Capital Corporation	Canada
Albert Gnat Lang Michener Suite 2500, BCE Place P.O. Box 747, 181 Bay S Toronto, Ontario M5J 2 			

 | Partner, Lang, Michner | Canada || and GCCL, during the la proceeding (excluding tr | st five years, has be affic violations or si | any officer or director of either en convicted in a criminal imilar misdemeanors) or was a trative body of competent | |
proceeding (excluding traffic violations or similar misdemeanors) or was a par to a civil proceeding of a judicial or administrative body of competent jurisdiction as a result of which any such person was or is subject to a judgment, decree or final order enjoining future violations of, or prohibiting or mandating activities subject to, federal or state securities laws or finding any violation with respect to such laws.

(f) GCS is a corporation organized under the laws of Georgia. GCCL is a corporation organized under the laws of Canada. The citizenship of each officer and director of GCS and GCCL is as set forth in (a) - (c) above.

CUSIP NO. 784638108

PAGE 6 OF 10 PAGES

ITEM 3. SOURCE AND AMOUNT OF FUNDS OR OTHER CONSIDERATION

In connection with the consummation of the transaction contemplated by the Signatory Stockholders Agreement, including the transfer of voting control with respect to such subject shares by the Stockholders to GCS, the Issuer has executed an delivered an Asset Purchase Agreement by and between GCS and the issuer dated August 24, 1999 (the "Asset Purchase Agreement"), an Intellectual Property Rights Purchase Agreement by and between the Issuer and Geac Canada Limited, a corporation organized and existing under the laws of Canada and a wholly-owned subsidiary of GCCL, dated as of August 24, 1999 (the "Intellectual Property Rights Purchase Agreement"), and an Indemnification Agreement by and among the Issuer, GCS and Geac Canada Limited dated as of August 24, 1999 (the "Indemnification Agreement"), pursuant to which GCS and Geac Canada Limited, would acquire substantially all of the assets of the Issuer's financial and human resources software business for an aggregate purchase price of approximately \$17,100,000 (the "Acquisition"). Such funds were provided by the working capital of GCS and Geac Canada Limited. The irrevocable proxies granted to GCS in connection with the Acquisition apply only with respect to the matters described in Item 4 below. Neither GCS, Geac Canada Limited nor GCCL paid any additional consideration to any Stockholder in connection with the execution or delivery of the Signatory Stockholder Agreement or the irrevocable proxies granted thereunder.

ITEM 4. PURPOSE OF TRANSACTION

On August 24, 1999, the Issuer executed the Asset Purchase Agreement, Intellectual Property Rights Purchase Agreement and the Indemnification Agreement pursuant to which the Issuer agreed to sell substantially all of the Issuer's financial and human resources software business to GCS and Geac Canada Limited for a total of approximately \$17,100,000 in cash. Under the terms of the Asset Purchase Agreement and Intellectual Property Rights Purchase Agreement, GCS and Geac Canada Limited will acquire the products, manufacturing assets, and intellectual property of the Issuer's financial and human resources software business.

The consummation of the Acquisition is subject to the satisfaction of closing conditions for the benefit of all parties, closing conditions for the benefit of the Issuer and closing conditions for the benefit of GCS and Geac Canada Limited as the case may be, all as more fully set forth in the Asset Purchase Agreement and Intellectual Property Rights Purchase Agreement, respectively. The description of the transactions contemplated by the Asset Purchase Agreement and the Intellectual Property Rights Purchase Agreement is qualified in its entirety by reference to the full text of those agreements which are attached to this Statement as Exhibit 1 and Exhibit 2, respectively.

To facilitate the consummation of the Acquisition, certain Stockholders of the Issuer have executed and delivered the Signatory Stockholders Agreement pursuant to which GCS has been granted an irrevocable proxy with respect to all the shares of Common Stock held by the stockholders to demand that the Secretary of the Issuer call a special meeting of the stockholders

CUSIP NO. 784638108

PAGE 7 OF 10 PAGES

of the Issuer for the purpose of considering (i) approval of, and the transactions contemplated by, the Asset Purchase Agreement and the Intellectual Property Rights Purchase Agreement (each as amended from time to time) and (ii) any proposal for action or agreement that would result in a breach of any covenant, representation or warranty or any other obligation or agreement of the Issuer under the Asset Purchase Agreement or the Intellectual Property Rights Purchase Agreement, or which is reasonably likely to result in any of the conditions of the Issuer's obligations under the Asset Purchase Agreement or the Intellectual Property Rights Purchase Agreement not being fulfilled, any change in the present capitalization of the Issuer or any amendment to the Issuer's Certificate of Incorporation or By-Laws, any other material change in the Issuer's corporate structure or business, or any other action which in the case of each of the matters referred to in this clause (ii) could reasonably be expected to impede, interfere with, delay, postpone or materially adversely affect the transactions contemplated by the Asset Purchase Agreement or the Intellectual Property Rights Purchase Agreement which is considered at any such meeting of stockholders or in such consent and to vote each of such Shares as its proxy, at every annual, special, adjourned or postponed meeting of the stockholders of the Issuer, including the right to sign its name (as Signatory Stockholder) to any consent, certificate or other document relating to the Issuer that the general corporation law of the state of Delaware may permit or require, in favor of the approval of, and the transactions contemplated by, the Asset Purchase Agreement and the Intellectual Property Rights Purchase Agreement (each as amended from time to time); provided, however, that the proxy granted pursuant to the Signatory Stockholders Agreement shall terminate and be of no further force or effect in the event that the Issuer's Board of Directors determines in its good faith judgment, after taking into consideration the written advice of its outside legal counsel, that it is required in order for its members to comply with their fiduciary duties under applicable law to withdraw its recommendation to its stockholders of the approval of the transactions contemplated by the Asset Purchase Agreement and the Intellectual Property Rights Purchase Agreement, or approve or recommend or cause the Issuer to enter into an agreement with respect to a Superior Proposal (as defined in the Asset Purchase Agreement). The Stockholders retain their right to vote the Shares with respect to matters other than those identified in the Signatory Stockholders Agreement. The description contained in this Item 4 of the Signatory Stockholders Agreement is qualified in its entirety by reference to

the full text of the Signatory Stockholders Agreement, a copy of which is filed as Exhibit 4 to this Schedule 13D.

The Reporting Person may, at some other future time, purchase additional shares of Common Stock, by open market purchase, private purchase or otherwise. Whether the Reporting Person purchases or otherwise acquires any additional shares of Common Stock, and the amount, method and timing of any such purchases or acquisitions, will depend upon the Reporting Person's continuing assessment of pertinent factors including, among other things, the following: the availability of shares of Common Stock for purchase or acquisition at particular price levels or upon particular terms; the business and prospects of the Reporting Person and the Issuer; other business and investment opportunities available to the Reporting Person; economic conditions; stock market conditions; the actions of other shareholders of the Issuer; the availability and nature of opportunities to dispose of Common Stock; and other plans and requirements of the Reporting Person. Depending on the assessment of the factors noted above, the Reporting

CUSIP NO. 784638108	PAGE 8 OF 10 PAGES
---------------------	--------------------

Person may also, at some future time, dispose of shares of the Common Stock that it may from time to time own.

ITEM 5. INTEREST IN SECURITIES OF ISSUER

(a) The following table provides the aggregate number and percentage of Common Stock beneficially owned by the Reporting Person on September 2, 1999 (based on 11,072,151 shares of Common Stock outstanding as reported on the Issuer's Form 10-Q for the period ending June 30, 1999).

<TABLE> <CAPTION> <C> <C> <C> <C> Percentage of Class of <S> Total Number of Shares of Common Stock Beneficially Shares Beneficially Owned Common Stock Outstanding Owned by Reporting Person Name GCS 2,104,771 11,072,151 19.0% _____ </TABLE> **Controlling Persons** -----In its capacity as the controlling person and sole shareholder of GCS, GCCL may be deemed to be the beneficial owner of the Shares pursuant to Rule 13d-3. (b) Reporting Persons

> Pursuant to the Signatory Stockholders Agreement, GCS would have the sole power to vote or direct the vote of the Shares on the questions and matters set forth in the Signatory Stockholders Agreement.

Controlling Person

In its capacity as the controlling person and sole shareholder of GCS, GCCL may be deemed to possess the sole power to vote or direct the vote of the Shares on the questions and matters set forth in the Signatory Stockholders Agreement.

(c) Except as set forth herein, the Item 2 persons have not effected any transaction in the Common Stock during the past sixty days.

(d) Not applicable.

(e) Not applicable.

CUSIP NO. 784638108

PAGE 9 OF 10 PAGES

ITEM 6. CONTRACTS, ARRANGEMENTS, UNDERSTANDINGS OR RELATIONSHIPS WITH RESPECT TO SECURITIES OF THE ISSUER.

This Statement contains summaries of certain provisions of the Asset Purchase Agreement, Intellectual Property Rights Purchase Agreement, Indemnification Agreement and Signatory Stockholders Agreement, copies of which have been filed as Exhibits 1, 2, 3 and 4 hereto respectively. Such summaries are qualified by, and subject to, the more complete information contained in such agreements.

ITEM 7. MATERIAL TO BE FILED AS EXHIBITS.

- Exhibit 1 Asset Purchase Agreement by and between Clarus Corporation and GCS dated August 24, 1999.
- Exhibit 2 Intellectual Property Rights Purchase Agreement by and between Clarus Corporation and Geac Canada Limited dated August 24, 1999.
- Exhibit 3 Indemnification Agreement by and between Clarus Corporation, GCS and Geac Canada Limited dated August 24, 1999.
- Exhibit 4 Signatory Stockholder's Agreement by and between GCS and the Stockholders party thereto dated August 26, 1999.

CUSIP NO. 784638108

PAGE 10 OF 10 PAGES

SIGNATURE

After reasonable inquiry and to the best of my knowledge and belief, I hereby certify the information set forth in this statement is true, complete and correct.

GEAC COMPUTER SYSTEMS, INC.

By: /s/ Shelley R. Isenberg

Name: Shelley R. Isenberg Title: Secretary Date: September 7, 1999

GEAC COMPUTER CORPORATION LIMITED

By: /s/ Shelley R. Isenberg

Name: Shelley R. Isenberg Title: Vice President and General Counsel Date: September 7, 1999

EXHIBIT 1

ASSET PURCHASE AGREEMENT

BETWEEN

GEAC COMPUTER SYSTEMS, INC.

AND

CLARUS CORPORATION

TABLE OF CONTENTS

TABLE OF CONTENTS
<table></table>
<caption></caption>
<\$> <<>
1. Purchase and Sale of the Assets
1.1. Purchase of the Assets
1.2. Further Assurances
1.3. Purchase Price for the Acquired Assets
1.4. Assumption of Certain Liabilities4
1.5. Certain Employee Matters
1.6. Allocation of Purchase Price and Assumed Liabilities
1.7. Closing5
1.8. Intentionally Omitted
1.9. A/R Adjustment
1.10. Company Actions
2. Representations of the Company
2.1. Organization; Capital Stock
2.2. Authorization
2.3. Ownership of Acquired Assets10
2.4. Acquired Assets Complete
2.5. Financial Statements
2.6. Absence of Undisclosed Liabilities11
2.7. Litigation11
2.8. Insurance
2.9. Fixed Assets
2.10. Change in Financial Condition and Assets
2.11. Accounts Receivable12
2.12. Tax Matters
2.13. Books and Records
2.14. Contracts and Commitments14
2.15. Compliance with Agreements and Laws17
2.16. Employee Relations
2.17. Employee Benefit Plans17
2.18. Employee Indebtedness
2.19. Powers of Attorney and Suretyships
2.20. Suppliers
2.21. Real and Leased Property
2.22. Environmental Matters
2.23. Warranty and Product Liability Claims
2.24. Prepayments and Deposits
2.25. Disclosure
3. Representations of the Buyer
3.1. Organization and Authority
3.2. Authorization
3.3. Regulatory Approvals
4. Access to Information; Public Announcements; Covenants of the Company
4.1. Access to Management, Properties and Records

| |

<caption></caption>
<\$> <c></c>
4.2. Confidentiality
4.3. Public Announcements
4.4. Third Party Acquisitions
4.5. Filings; Other Actions; Notification
4.6. Information Supplied
4.7. Stockholders Meeting
4.8. Cooperation Regarding Shared Contracts
4.9. Effect of Termination and Abandonment
5. Pre-Closing Covenants of the Company
5.1. Conduct of Business
5.2. Absence of Material Changes
5.3. Continued Truth of Representations and Warranties
5.4. Reports, Taxes
5.5. Communications with Customers and Suppliers
6. Efforts to Obtain Satisfaction of Conditions
7. Conditions to Obligations of the Buyer
7.1. Continued Truth of Representations and Warranties of the Company;
Compliance with Covenants and Obligations
7.2. Corporate Proceedings and Shareholder Approval
7.3. The Acquired Assets
7.4. Governmental Approvals
7.5. Consent of Third Parties
7.6. Adverse Proceedings
7.7. Opinion of Counsel
7.8. Material Adverse Change
7.9. Trademark License Agreement
7.10. Intentionally Omitted
7.11. Fulfillment of Closing Conditions in IP Asset Purchase Agreement
7.12. Execution of the Stockholders Agreement
7.13. Intentionally Omitted
7.14. Closing Deliveries
8. Conditions to Obligations of the Company
8.1. Continued Truth of Representations and Warranties of the Buyer;
Compliance with Covenants and Obligations
8.2. Company Proceedings
8.3. Governmental Approvals
8.4. Consents of Third Parties
8.5. Adverse Proceedings
8.6. Opinion of Counsel
8.7. Fulfillment of Closing Conditions in IP Asset Purchase Agreement
8.8. Execution of the Indemnification Agreement
8.9. Closing Deliveries
8.10. Stockholder Approval
9. Post-Closing Agreements
9.1. Proprietary Information
9.2. Limitation on Use of Name

| ii |
| ii |
| ii |
| ii |
| ii |
| ii |
| ii |
| ii |
| ii |
| ii |
| ii |
| ii |
| ii |
| ii |
| ii |
| ii |
| ii |
| ii |
| ii |
| ii |

12.2. For the Buyer	
13. Notices	
14. Successors and Assigns	40
15. Entire Agreement; Amendments; Attachments	
16. Severability	
17. Expenses	
18. Governing Law	41
19. Section Headings	41
20. Counterparts	41
21. Definition of Knowledge	41
22. Construction	41
23. Defined Terms	41

 || | |
iii

ASSET PURCHASE AGREEMENT

THIS ASSET PURCHASE AGREEMENT (the "Agreement") is made as of the 24th day of August, 1999 by and among Clarus Corporation, a Delaware corporation (the "Company"), and Geac Computer Systems, Inc., a Georgia corporation (the "Buyer"). All amounts referred to herein as denominated in "dollars" or preceded by the "\$" sign are stated in U.S. dollars.

WHEREAS, the Company desires to sell substantially all of the assets and transfer certain of the liabilities of the Business for the consideration set forth below, subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement;

WHEREAS, the Buyer desires to purchase such assets and assume such liabilities, subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement;

WHEREAS, the Board of Directors of the Buyer has approved the transactions contemplated herein upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this Agreement;

WHEREAS, for purposes of this Agreement, the term "Business" means all of the business conducted by the Company, of each and every nature, relating to the development, marketing, licensing and sale of products for use in the Financial, Enterprise Resource Planning and Human Resources markets, and, for greater certainty, excluding the Electronic Commerce Business;

WHEREAS, for purposes of this Agreement, the term "Electronic Commerce Business" means the development, marketing, licensing and sale of products for use in electronic commerce, currently consisting of the "Clarus E Procurement" and "Clarus Commerce" products;

WHEREAS, as a condition subsequent to the Buyer's entering into this Agreement, certain stockholders of the Company (the "Signatory Stockholders") shall have entered into a Stockholders Agreement with the Buyer (the "Stockholders Agreement") on or before August 26, 1999, pursuant to which the Signatory Stockholders will have, among other things, granted to the Buyer a proxy with respect to the voting of their shares of capital stock in the Company upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in the Stockholders Agreement (the "Proxy");

WHEREAS, the Proxy is to be granted with respect to approximately 2,113,558 shares of capital stock in the Company, which shares represent approximately 19.1% of the total outstanding capital stock in the Company as of the date hereof; and

WHEREAS, the Board of Directors of the Company (the "Company's Board of Directors") has approved this Agreement, has determined that the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, taken together, are in the best interests of the Company's stockholders and has

recommended that the stockholders of the Company approve this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual promises hereinafter set forth and other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and adequacy of which are hereby acknowledged, the parties hereby agree as follows: 1. Purchase and Sale of the Assets.

1.1. Purchase of the Assets. Subject to and upon the terms and conditions of this Agreement, at the closing of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, the Company will sell, transfer, convey, assign and deliver to the Buyer, and the Buyer will purchase, acquire, accept and pay for, all the Company's right, title and interest in and to all of the assets set forth below and used by the Company in the operation of the Business, together with the goodwill related thereto (collectively, the "Acquired Assets"):

(i) all accounts receivable of the Business, including, without limitation, trade, e-mail retail and mail order accounts receivable, existing on the Closing Date;

(ii) all prepaid expenses and other similar assets of the Company existing on the Closing Date as set forth on Schedule 1.1(ii) hereto, including the cash represented by such assets, but excluding tax refunds and insurance proceeds;

(iii) all rights of the Company under the Assumed Contracts; provided, however, that only those employment or consulting agreements with any current or past employees of the Company which are designated by the Buyer in writing shall be assumed by the Buyer;

(iv) all books, records and accounts, correspondence, production records, technical, manufacturing and procedural manuals, customer lists, customer files, customer support files, employment records, accounting records relating to the Accounts Receivable (as defined below), studies, reports or summaries relating to any environmental conditions or consequences of any operation, present or former, as well as all studies, reports or summaries relating to any environmental aspect or the general condition of the Acquired Assets, and any confidential information which has been reduced to writing and relating to the Business but excluding all corporate and stockholder records and minute books, all accounting records not specifically referenced above and all tax records;

(v) all rights of the Company under express or implied warranties from the suppliers of the Company, to the extent the same may be assigned;

(vi) all of the machinery, equipment, tools, fixtures, office equipment (including, without limitation, all computer equipment, but excluding telephone equipment, PBX and related software, such as the Symposium software), owned vehicles and transportation equipment, owned by the Company and utilized in the Business on the Closing Date whether or not reflected as a capital asset in the Company's accounting records;

2

(vii) all Commercial Software Rights (as defined in Section 2.14 below) (a) used by the Company or its subsidiaries primarily in the Business which are transferable without the consent of the licensor or, (b) used by the Company or its subsidiaries in the Business and the Company and its subsidiaries' other operations which are transferable in part without the consent of the licensor;

(viii) the rights of the Company to assign, transfer or convey all contracts, agreements and other understandings or arrangements between the Company and any other party with respect to the Business relating to confidentiality (the "Confidentiality Agreements"); and

(ix) all other assets, properties, claims, rights and interests of the Company which are primarily utilized in the Business and exist on the Closing Date, of every kind and description, whether tangible or intangible, personal or mixed, excluding the assets set forth on Schedule 2.4.

1.2. Further Assurances. At any time and from time to time after the Closing, at the Buyer's request and without further consideration, the Company shall promptly execute and deliver such instruments of sale, transfer, conveyance, assignment and confirmation, and take all such other action as the Buyer may reasonably request, more effectively to transfer, convey and assign to the Buyer, and to confirm the Buyer's title to, all of the Acquired Assets and to carry out the purpose and intent of this Agreement. The parties acknowledge and agree that from time to time after the Closing the Buyer may request the Company to transfer, assign and convey any or all of the Confidentiality Agreements to the Buyer. The Company agrees that it shall take all such action as the Buyer may reasonably request to effect any such transfer, assignment and conveyance, except to the extent that such Confidentiality Agreements may not by their terms permit such transfer, assignment and conveyance.

1.3. Purchase Price for the Acquired Assets.

(a) The aggregate purchase price to be paid by the Buyer for the Acquired Assets shall be the sum of Five Million Nine Hundred Sixty Thousand Dollars (\$5,960,000) plus the Assumed Liabilities (the "Purchase Price"). The Purchase Price shall be payable in the manner described in Subsection 1.3(b) and shall be subject to adjustment as set forth in Section 1.9 below and Section 2.1(d) of the Indemnification Agreement (as defined below).

(b) At the Closing:

(i) the aggregate sum of Three Million Fifty-Three Thousand Dollars (\$3,053,000) shall be delivered by the Buyer to the Company in cash, by cashier's or certified check, or by wire transfer of immediately available funds to an account designated by the Company (the "Cash Payment");

3

(ii) the aggregate sum of Two Million Nine Hundred Seven Thousand Dollars (\$2,907,000) (the "Escrow Amount") shall be delivered by the Buyer to a commercial bank designated by the Buyer, as escrow agent, to be held in escrow (the "Escrow") pursuant to the terms of an Escrow Agreement, in substantially the form attached hereto as Exhibit A except for the provisions relating specifically to the escrow agent's liability and responsibilities thereunder (the "Escrow Agreement"); and

(iii) the Buyer will assume the Assumed Liabilities pursuant to an Instrument of Assumption of Liabilities, as provided in Section 1.4 below.

1.4. Assumption of Certain Liabilities.

(a) Assumed Liabilities. At the Closing, the Buyer shall execute and deliver an Instrument of Assumption of Liabilities (the "Instrument of Assumption") in substantially the form attached hereto as Exhibit B, pursuant to which it shall assume and agree to perform, pay and discharge, and indemnify and hold the Company harmless from, the liabilities, obligations and commitments of the Company listed on Schedule 1.4(a) attached hereto (the "Assumed Liabilities").

(b) Retained Liabilities. The Buyer shall not at the Closing assume or agree to perform, pay or discharge, and the Company shall remain unconditionally liable for, all obligations, liabilities and commitments, fixed or contingent, known or unknown, of the Company (other than the Assumed Liabilities), including, without limitation, any liabilities or obligations related to (i) any of the Company's indebtedness, including, without limitation, the liabilities comprising the "Current Maturities of Debt" and "Debt, Net of Current Maturities" line items on the Balance Sheet of the Company dated March 31, 1999 and attached hereto as Schedule 1.4(b) (the "Initial Asset/Liability Schedule"), (ii) any litigation involving the Company, (iii) brokers or other third parties acting on behalf of the Company in connection with the sale of the Acquired Assets, (iv) any Employee Plan maintained by the Company on or prior to the Closing Date and related to the Business; (v) any Taxes which are or were due and payable in connection with the Acquired Assets or the Business on or prior to the Closing Date; (vi) any claim arising from, relating to or made in connection with any Environmental Law based on any event, action or inaction by the Company in connection with the Business or the Acquired Assets on or prior to the Closing Date: (vii) any Contract that is not an Assumed Contract: (viii) any payments to be made to employees or consultants of the Company related to the Business that are triggered by the transactions contemplated herein, including without limitation, golden parachute or golden handcuff payments; (ix) any liability related to the Company's real estate leases, including, without limitation, the current space utilized in connection with the Business; (x) the Employee Bonuses (as defined below); and (xi) any liability related to the Electronic Commerce Business.

1.5. Certain Employee Matters. (a) The Company covenants and agrees that it will maintain adequate staffing levels to effectively manage and operate the Business until the Closing Date (it being understood that so long as the Company fulfills this covenant the failure of any employees offered employment by the Buyer in accordance with the provisions of this Section 1.5 to accept such offer of employment shall not constitute a Business Material Adverse

4

Effect (as defined below)). On or prior to the Closing Date, the Buyer shall offer employment to a minimum of 90% of the individuals listed on Schedule 2.16 attached hereto (the "ERP List") who are still employees of the Company at such time on terms and conditions which, taken as a whole, are substantially similar to the economic terms and conditions of such individuals' employment arrangements as of the date hereof. In the event that any individual on the ERP List is offered employment by the Buyer and declines such offer of employment, the Company shall not create or maintain any position (whether as an employee or consultant) for such individual in the Company's remaining operations for 12 months from and after the Closing Date. To the extent that any obligations arise as a result of the termination of any individual's employment with the Company, including severance payments, stay bonuses and accrued vacation and sick time, such obligations shall be and remain the liability of the Company and shall be satisfied in full on or prior to the Closing Date.

(b) From and after the date hereof through the Closing Date, the Buyer shall be entitled to contact the individuals listed on Schedule 1.5(b) attached hereto to discuss possible employment with the Buyer after the Closing Date.

(c) On or prior to the Closing Date, the Company shall pay a pro rata portion of the bonuses payable under its current employee bonus program up to the Closing Date to all eligible employees on the ERP List who are still employees of the Company at the Closing Date (the "Employee Bonuses").

(d) Nothing expressed or implied herein shall confer upon any past or present employee of the Company, their representatives, beneficiaries, successors and assigns, nor upon any collective bargaining agent, any rights or remedies of any nature, including, without limitation, any rights to employment or continued employment with the Buyer, the Company, or any successor or affiliate; nor shall the Buyer, the Company or their affiliates be precluded or prevented from terminating or amending any Employee Plan (as defined below).

1.6. Allocation of Purchase Price and Assumed Liabilities. The parties agree to allocate the Purchase Price, for all tax and financial accounting purposes, as set forth on Schedule 1.6 attached hereto and agree to reflect such allocation on all tax returns filed by them which require such information.

1.7. Closing. The closing of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement (the "Closing") shall take place at the offices of Epstein Becker & Green, P.C., 75 State Street, Boston, Massachusetts at 10:00 a.m., Boston Time, or such other place and time as the parties shall mutually agree, as soon as all the necessary consents and approvals to the transactions contemplated herein are obtained by the parties (the "Closing Date"), but in no event later than the second business day following the satisfaction of the conditions set forth in Sections 7.4, 7.5 and 8.9. The transfer of the Acquired Assets to the Buyer shall be deemed to occur at 12:02 a.m., Boston time, on the Closing Date.

1.8. Intentionally Omitted.

5

1.9. A/R Adjustment. The Purchase Price set forth in Section 1.3 above shall be further subject to adjustment after the Closing as follows:

(a) The Buyer shall have the right and obligation to collect all Closing A/R for its own behalf for a period of one hundred eighty (180) days after the Closing in the case of Non-LT Closing A/R (the "First Collection Period") and for a period of thirty (30) days after the payment due date for each such Long-Term Closing A/R in the case of Long-Term Closing A/R (the "Second Collection Period" and, together with the First Collection Period, the "Collection Periods") and will use all commercially reasonable efforts to do so as expeditiously as possible. The Buyer shall use collection efforts substantially consistent with the Buyer's current collection practices to collect the Closing A/R and may, in its sole discretion, use a collection agency or commence legal action in connection with such collection efforts; provided, that the Buyer shall provide written notice to the Company at least twenty (20) days prior to the commencement of legal action in connection with such collection efforts by the Buyer against any customer that is a customer of both the Buyer and the Company. During the Collection Periods, the Company shall cooperate with the Buyer, and may participate with the Buyer in the collection of the Closing A/R, provided that the Buyer shall have control over the timing and method of such collection efforts.

(b) Within fifteen (15) business days after the end of the First Collection Period, the Buyer shall deliver a written statement to the Company certified as accurate by its Chief Financial Officer: (i) setting forth the amount of the Non-LT Closing A/R that has been collected by the Buyer during the First Collection Period, the aggregate amount of the Non-LT Closing A/R that remains uncollected or is deemed uncollected at the end of the First Collection Period (such uncollected amount, the "Uncollected Non-LT A/R"), and a list of the Uncollected Non-LT A/R, including the names of the account debtors and the amounts owed by each and (ii) instructing the Company to pay to the Buyer, by wire transfer of immediately available funds, an amount equal to the Uncollected Non-LT A/R net of any reserve for doubtful accounts used in determining the "Accounts Receivable Balance, net of allowance for Doubtful Accounts" indicated in the Closing Statement of Value. The Company shall immediately pay the amount referenced in the Buyer's instructions. The amount of the Uncollected Non-LT A/R that is paid to the Buyer shall constitute a reduction in Purchase Price. Upon receipt of payment from the Company, the Buyer shall promptly convey to the Company all Uncollected Non-LT A/R for the Company's own account and collection, together with any documentation or other tangible evidence of such Uncollected Non-LT A/R that will aid the Company in the collection of such amounts. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event that any account debtor that owes Uncollected Non-LT A/R claims that such Uncollected Non-LT A/R has been paid to the Buyer, then the Company shall have the right to audit at its own expense the Buyer's records with respect to such Uncollected Non-LT A/R during normal business hours and in a manner that does not interfere with the Buyer's ordinary business operations. In the event that as a result of such audit, the Company determines that such Uncollected Non-LT A/R has been paid to the Buyer, the Company shall notify the Buyer in writing (the "A/R Dispute Notice") of the amount, nature and basis of such dispute within fifteen (15) business days after conclusion of its audit. In the event of such dispute, the parties shall first use their best efforts to resolve such dispute among themselves. If the parties are unable to resolve the dispute within thirty (30) days after delivery of the A/R Dispute Notice, then the dispute shall be submitted for binding resolution to

6

a mutually acceptable, nationally recognized Big Five accounting firm which is independent of all parties. Upon the expiration of the First Collection Period, (x) the Buyer shall no longer have the right or obligation to pursue or collect the Uncollected Non-LT A/R, or any portion thereof, (y) the Company shall have the right to pursue all Uncollected Non-LT A/R for its own behalf using any lawful means it chooses, and (z) the Buyer shall remit promptly (but in any event with fifteen (15) business days of receipt) to the Company all sums received with respect to the Uncollected Non-LT A/R.

(c) Within fifteen (15) business days after the end of the Second Collection Period, the Buyer shall deliver a written statement to the Company: (i) setting forth the amount of the Long-Term Closing A/R that has been collected by the Buyer during the Second Collection Period, the aggregate amount of the Long-Term Closing A/R that remains uncollected or is deemed uncollected at the end of the Second Collection Period (such uncollected amount, the "Uncollected LT A/R"), and a list of the Uncollected LT A/R, including the names of the account debtors and the amounts owed by each and (ii) instructing the Company to pay to the Buyer, by wire transfer of immediately available funds, an amount equal to the Uncollected LT A/R net of the remainder of any reserve for doubtful accounts indicated on the Closing Statement of Value. The Company shall immediately pay the amount referenced in the Buyer's instructions. The amount of the Uncollected LT A/R that is paid to the Buyer shall constitute a reduction in Purchase Price. Upon receipt of payment from the Company, the Buyer shall promptly convey to the Company all Uncollected LT A/R for the Company's own account and collection, together with any documentation or other tangible

evidence of such Uncollected LT A/R that will aid the Company in the collection of such amounts. Upon the expiration of the Second Collection Period, (x) the Buyer shall no longer have the right or obligation to pursue or collect the Uncollected LT A/R, or any portion thereof, (y) the Company shall have the right to pursue all Uncollected LT A/R for its own behalf using any lawful means it chooses, and (z) the Buyer shall remit promptly (but in any event with fifteen (15) business days of receipt) to the Company all sums received with respect to the Uncollected LT A/R.

(d) In the event that any payment received by the Buyer during the Collection Periods is remitted by a customer which is indebted under a Closing A/R and under an account receivable arising out of the sale of services or products in the ordinary course of business after the Closing Date (a "New Receivable"), such payment shall be applied as follows: (i) if such customer designates the account receivable to which such payment is to be applied, such payment shall be applied to the account receivable so designated; (ii) if such customer fails to designate an account receivable to which such payment is to be applied, such payment shall be applied to the account receivable that the Buyer in its reasonable judgment determines is the account receivable to which such payment relates (provided that the Buyer shall have the right to contact, but not to influence, any such customer to determine the account receivable to which such payment relates); or (iii) if such customer fails to designate an account receivable to which such payment is to be applied and there is no reasonable basis for determining the account receivable to which such payment relates, then such payment shall be applied to the Closing A/R due from such customer and the balance remaining after payment in full of all Closing A/R due from such customer shall then be applied to the New Receivable due from such customer; provided, however, that (x) with respect to any Closing A/R being contested or disputed by the payor thereof, no portion of the amount in dispute shall be deemed to have been collected by

7

the Buyer with respect to such disputed account receivable due from such customer ("Disputed Account") until all amounts due from such customer have been paid or the dispute is resolved, whichever occurs first, and in the event that the Buyer receives any funds with respect to such Disputed Account after the Company has paid to the Buyer the full amount of such Disputed Account, the Buyer shall promptly remit such funds to the Company, and (y) the foregoing priorities shall not apply to payments received by the Buyer which are designated by the Customer as payment of a C.O.D. sale arising after the Closing Date.

(e) The Buyer shall not be responsible for the collection of accounts receivable that arose out of the Electronic Commerce Business ("Electronic Commerce A/R"). If the Buyer receives any payment from a customer that is designated by the customer as payment of an Electronic Commerce A/R, it shall forward such payment to the Company within five (5) business days of receipt.

(f) "Accounts Receivable" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.11 below.

below.

"Closing A/R" has the meaning set forth in Section 2.11

"Long-Term Closing A/R" shall mean all Closing A/R identified on Schedule 2.11 attached hereto as having a scheduled payment due date more than one hundred eighty (180) days after the Closing.

"Non-LT Closing A/R" shall mean all Closing A/R that is not a Long-Term Closing A/R.

(g) If any amount required to be paid by the Company pursuant to Section 1.9(b) or 1.9(c) above is not paid within three (3) business days after it is due, the Buyer shall be entitled to submit a certificate to the Escrow Agent requesting that upon disbursement of the Escrow Amount at the termination of the Escrow Agreement, the Escrow Agent retain an amount equal to the unpaid Uncollected Non-LT A/R or Uncollected LT A/R as applicable (the "A/R Certificate").

1.10. Company Actions. The Company hereby approves of and consents to this Agreement and represents that the Company's Board of Directors,

at a meeting duly called and held, has, subject to the terms and conditions set forth herein, (i) determined that this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby, taken together, are in the best interests of the Company's stockholders, (ii) approved this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby in all respects, and (iii) resolved to recommend that the stockholders of the Company approve and adopt this Agreement; provided, however, that such recommendation and approval may be withdrawn, modified or amended to the extent that the Company's Board determines in good faith, after taking into consideration the written advice of its outside legal counsel, that failure to take such action is reasonably likely to result in a breach of the fiduciary obligations of the Company's Board of Directors under applicable law. The Company also represents that the Company's Board of Directors has reviewed the opinion of US Bancorp Piper Jaffray, financial advisor to the Company's Board of Directors (the "Financial Advisor"), that, as of the date of this

8

Agreement, the consideration to be received pursuant to this Agreement is fair to the Company from a financial point of view (the "Fairness Opinion"). The Company has been authorized by the Financial Advisor to permit, subject to the prior review and consent by the Financial Advisor (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld), the inclusion of the Fairness Opinion (or a reference thereto) in the Proxy Statement (as defined below).

2. Representations of the Company. The Company represents and warrants to the Buyer as follows:

2.1. Organization; Capital Stock. (a) Each of the Company and its subsidiaries: (i) is a corporation duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of its respective jurisdiction of organization and (ii) has all requisite power and authority (corporate and otherwise) to own its properties and to carry on its business as now being conducted. The Company has made available to the Buyer a complete and correct copy of the Company's certificate of incorporation and bylaws (or comparable operating documents), each as amended to date. The Company's certificate of incorporation duly so made available are in full force and effect. The Company does not own any shares of capital stock or other equity interest in any other entity that owns any of the Acquired Assets or conducts any portion of the Business.

(b) On the date hereof, the Company's authorized capital stock consists of 25,000,000 shares of capital stock, of which approximately 11,072,151 shares are issued and outstanding.

2.2. Authorization.

The Company has all requisite power (corporate and otherwise) and authority to execute, deliver and perform its obligations hereunder except for the required approval of the stockholders of the Company. The execution and delivery by the Company of this Agreement and the agreements provided for herein, and the consummation by the Company of all transactions contemplated hereunder and thereunder, have been duly authorized by all requisite corporate and shareholder action except for the required approval of the stockholders of the Company. This Agreement has been duly executed by the Company. This Agreement and all other agreements and obligations entered into and undertaken in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby to which the Company is a party constitute the valid and legally binding obligations of the Company, enforceable against it in accordance with their respective terms, except as such enforceability may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, moratorium or other similar laws affecting the enforcement of creditors' rights generally, and equitable principles. The execution, delivery and performance by the Company of this Agreement and the agreements provided for herein, and the consummation by the Company of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby following approval by the Company's stockholders, will not, with or without the giving of notice or the passage of time or both: (a) violate the provisions of any law. rule or regulation applicable to the Company; (b) violate the provisions of the charter or Bylaws of the Company; (c) violate any judgment, decree, order or award of any court, governmental body or arbitrator; or (d) conflict with or result in the breach or termination of any term or provision of, or constitute a default under, or cause any acceleration under, or cause the creation of any lien.

charge or encumbrance upon the properties or assets of the Business pursuant to, any indenture, mortgage, deed of trust or other agreement or instrument to which the Company is a party or by which the Company is or may be bound, except as set forth on Schedule 2.2. Schedule 2.2 attached hereto sets forth a true, correct and complete list of all consents and approvals of third parties that are required in connection with the consummation by the Company of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

2.3. Ownership of Acquired Assets. Schedule 2.3 attached hereto sets forth a true, correct and complete list of all claims, liabilities, security interests, mortgages, liens, pledges, charges, encumbrances and equities of any kind affecting the Acquired Assets (collectively, the "Encumbrances"). The Company is, and at the Closing will be, the true and lawful owner of the Acquired Assets, and will have the right to sell and transfer to the Buyer good title to the Acquired Assets, free and clear of all Encumbrances of any kind. The delivery to the Buyer of the instruments of transfer of ownership contemplated by this Agreement will vest good title to the Acquired Assets in the Buyer, free and clear of all Encumbrances.

2.4. Acquired Assets Complete. Except as set forth on Schedule 2.4 attached hereto, the Acquired Assets are, when utilized by a labor force substantially similar to those employed by the Company on the date hereof, adequate and complete to conduct the Business as currently conducted by the Company.

2.5. Financial Statements.

(a) The Company has made available to the Buyer its Balance Sheet and Statement of Operations and Cash Flows for the year ended December 31, 1998 and the three (3) month period ended March 31, 1999 (the "Company Reports"). Each of the consolidated balance sheets included in the Company Reports (including the related notes and schedules) fairly presents in all material respects the consolidated financial position of the Company and its subsidiaries as of its date and each of the consolidated statements of operations and cash flows included in the Company Reports (including any related notes and schedules) fairly presents in all material respects, the results of operations, retained earnings and cash flows, as the case may be, of the Company and its subsidiaries for the periods set forth therein (subject, in the case of unaudited statements, to notes and normal year-end audit adjustments that will not be material in amount or effect), in each case in accordance with GAAP consistently applied during the periods involved, except as may be noted therein. Except as set forth in Company Reports filed with the SEC prior to the date hereof or as incurred in the ordinary course of business since March 31, 1999, neither the Company nor any of its subsidiaries has any material liabilities or obligations of any nature (whether accrued, absolute, contingent or otherwise) which would be required under GAAP to be set forth on a consolidated balance sheet of the Company and its subsidiaries taken as a whole.

(b) The Company has previously delivered to the Buyer the Initial Asset/Liability Schedule and a Schedule of Assets Purchased and Liabilities Assumed reflecting the Business of the Company dated as of July 31, 1999, a copy of which is attached as Schedule 2.5(b) (the "July Schedule"). The accounts reflected on the Initial Asset/Liability Schedule and the July Schedule have been prepared in accordance with GAAP consistently applied with the Company's past practices, are complete and correct in all material respects and present fairly as of their respective

10

dates the assets and liabilities of the Business for the periods stated therein. The Initial Asset/Liability Schedule and the July Schedule contain and reflect adequate reserves, which are determined consistent with previous reserves taken, for all reasonably anticipated material losses, impairment of asset values, costs and expenses with respect to the contracts and commitments of the Business.

2.6. Absence of Undisclosed Liabilities. Except as and to the extent (a) reflected and reserved against in the Initial Asset/Liability Schedule, (b) set forth on Schedule 2.6 attached hereto or (c) incurred in the ordinary course of business after the date of the Initial Asset/Liability Schedule, the Company has no liability or obligation, secured or unsecured, whether accrued, absolute, contingent, unasserted or otherwise, which would

reasonably be expected to have a Business Material Adverse Effect. For purposes of this Agreement, "Business Material Adverse Effect" means a material adverse effect on any of the financial condition, properties, business, results of operations or reasonably foreseeable prospects of the Business as contemplated on the date hereof, taking such Business as a whole (either directly or as a result of its effect on the Company), but excluding any effect on the sales of the Business or the collection of the accounts receivable of the Company resulting from the announcement of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. For purposes of this Agreement, when a representation or warranty is qualified by the phrase "Business Material Adverse Effect," the determination of whether or not there is a Business Material Adverse Effect with respect to the matters referenced in such representation or warranty shall be made both with respect to each matter referenced therein on an individual basis and with respect to all matters referenced therein on a collective basis.

2.7. Litigation. Except as set forth on Schedule 2.7 attached hereto, (a) there is no action, suit or proceeding to which the Company is a party and has been served pending or, to the Company's knowledge, threatened before any court or governmental agency, authority, body or arbitrator which, taken individually or together with all other such actions, suits or proceedings, would reasonably be expected to have a Business Material Adverse Effect; (b) the Company has not been permanently or temporarily enjoined by any order, judgment or decree of any court or any governmental agency, authority or body from engaging in or continuing any conduct or practice in connection with the business, assets, or properties of the Company or the Acquired Assets; and (c) there is not in existence on the date hereof any order, judgment or decree of any court, tribunal or agency naming the Company or enjoining or requiring the Company to take any action of any kind with respect to its business, assets or properties or the Acquired Assets.

2.8. Insurance. The Company maintains insurance policies (the "Insurance Policies") against all risks of a character and in such amounts as are usually insured against by similarly situated companies in the same or similar businesses.

2.9. Fixed Assets. Schedule 2.9 contains a true, correct and complete list as of July 31, 1999 of all fixed assets of the Business having a material value, as the term "fixed assets" is generally understood pursuant to GAAP (the "Fixed Assets"), including a description of each such asset, its original cost, the depreciation taken since its date of acquisition and the net book value thereof. Such list, as updated at the Closing, shall set forth a true, correct and

11

complete list of all Fixed Assets as of the Closing Date, including a description of each asset, its original cost, the depreciation taken since its date of acquisition and the net book value thereof. All of the Fixed Assets are in reasonable operating condition and repair, normal wear and tear excepted, are currently used by the Company in the ordinary course of conducting the Business, and normal maintenance has been performed with respect to such Fixed Assets.

2.10. Change in Financial Condition and Assets. Except as set forth on Schedule 2.10 attached hereto, since the date of the Initial Asset/Liability Schedule there has been no change which could reasonably be expected to have a Business Material Adverse Effect. The Company does not have any knowledge of any existing or threatened occurrence, event or development (excluding general economic conditions) which, as far as can be reasonably foreseen, could have a Business Material Adverse Effect.

2.11. Accounts Receivable. Schedule 2.11 attached hereto sets forth a true, correct and complete schedule of the accounts receivable of the Company included in the Business (the "Accounts Receivable"), including the aging thereof, as of the date of the July Schedule. Such schedule, as updated at the Closing, shall represent a true, correct and complete schedule of the Accounts Receivable of the Company, including (i) the aging thereof, as of the Closing Date, (ii) the invoice date thereof and (iii) the scheduled payment due date thereof (the "Closing A/R"). All Accounts Receivable arose out of the licensing of software in the ordinary course of conducting the Business. All Non-LT A/R set forth on Schedule 2.11 as of the date hereof and as of the Closing Date are collectible in the face value thereof net of the reserve for doubtful accounts reflected on the July Schedule within one hundred eighty (180) days of the date of invoice, using normal collection procedures. All Long-Term A/R set forth on Schedule 2.11 as of the date hereof and as of the Closing Date are collectible in the face value thereof net of the reserve for doubtful accounts reflected on the July Schedule within one hundred eighty (180) days of the scheduled payment due date, using normal collection procedures.

2.12. Tax Matters. Except as set forth on Schedule 2.12,

(a) the Company and its subsidiaries have timely filed or will timely file all returns and reports required to be filed by them with any taxing authority with respect to Taxes in connection with the Acquired Assets and Assumed Liabilities for any period ending on or before the date hereof, taking into account any extension of time to file granted to or obtained on behalf of the Company or any of its subsidiaries, and all such returns and reports are correct and complete in all material respects;

(b) all Taxes shown to be payable on such returns or reports that are due prior to the date hereof have been timely paid;

(c) as of the date hereof, no deficiency for any amount of Tax has been asserted or assessed or, to the Company's knowledge, has been threatened or is likely to be assessed by a taxing authority against the Company or any of its subsidiaries in connection with the Acquired Assets or Assumed Liabilities, other than deficiencies as to which adequate reserves have been provided for in the July Schedule;

12

(d) no claim has ever been made by an authority in a jurisdiction where the Company or any of its subsidiaries do not file Tax Returns that any of the Acquired Assets are or may be subject to taxation by that jurisdiction;

(e) neither the Company nor any subsidiary has been included in any consolidated, combined or unitary Tax Return (other than for a group of which the Company is the common parent) provided for under the laws of the United States, any state or locality with respect to Taxes for any taxable period for which the statute of limitations has not expired; and neither the Company nor any subsidiary has any liability for the Taxes of any Person under Treasury Regulation Section 1.1502-6 (or any similar provision of state, local or foreign law), as a transferee or successor, by contract, or otherwise;

(f) the Company and each subsidiary as of the Closing Date (A) will have paid or accrued all Taxes it is required to pay or accrue in connection with the Acquired Assets and Assumed Liabilities and (B) will have withheld with respect to its employees all federal and state income taxes, Taxes pursuant to the Federal Insurance Contribution Act ("FICA"), Taxes pursuant to the Federal Unemployment Tax Act ("FUTA"), and other Taxes required to be withheld;

(g) neither the Company nor any subsidiary has been delinquent in the payment of any Tax, nor has the Company nor any subsidiary executed any unexpired waiver of any statute of limitations on or extending the period for the assessment or collection of any Tax;

(h) no audit or other examination of any Tax Return of the Company or any subsidiary by any Tax authority is presently in progress, nor has the Company or any subsidiary been notified of any request for such an audit or other examination;

(i) no adjustment relating to any Tax Returns filed by the Company or any subsidiary has been proposed formally or informally by any Tax authority to the Company or any of its subsidiaries or any representative thereof;

(j) the Company has provided the Buyer with copies of all federal, state, and foreign income and all state sales and use Tax Returns of the Company or any Subsidiary for each of the Company's last fiscal year;

(k) there are (and, as of immediately following the Closing Date, there will be) no liens or Encumbrances on the Acquired Assets relating to or attributable to Taxes, other than liens for Taxes not yet due and payable;

(1) neither the Company nor any subsidiary has filed any consent agreement under Section 341(f) of the Code or agreed to have Section 341(f)(2) of the Code apply to any disposition of a subsection (f) asset (as defined in Section 341(f)(4) of the Code) owned by the Company;

(m) neither the Company nor any subsidiary is party to or has any obligation under any tax-sharing, tax indemnity or tax allocation agreement or arrangement;

13

(n) the Company and the subsidiaries have not been and will not be required to include any adjustment in taxable income for any tax period (or portion thereof) pursuant to Section 481 or Section 263A of the Code or any comparable provision under state or foreign tax laws as a result of transactions, events or accounting methods employed prior to the Closing Date; and

(o) none of the Acquired Assets is tax exempt use property within the meaning of Section 168(h) of the Code.

For purposes of this Agreement, "Taxes" means any and all taxes, fees, levies, duties, tariffs, imposts and other charges of any kind (together with any and all interest, penalties, additions to tax and additional amounts imposed with respect thereto) imposed by any Governmental Entity or other taxing authority, including taxes or other charges on or with respect to net or gross income, franchises, windfall or other profits, gross receipts, property, sales, use, capital stock, payroll, employment, social security, workers' compensation, unemployment compensation, or net worth; taxes or other charges in the nature of excise, withholding, ad valorem, stamp, transfer, value added or gains taxes; license, registration and documentation fees; and customers' duties, tariffs and similar charges.

2.13. Books and Records. The general ledgers and books of account of the Company with respect to the Acquired Assets and the Business, and all other books and records of the Company related to the Acquired Assets and the Business are in all material respects complete and correct and have been maintained in accordance with reasonable business practice and in accordance with all applicable procedures required by laws and regulations.

2.14. Contracts and Commitments

(a) Schedule 2.14(a) attached hereto contains a true, complete and correct list and description of the following contracts and agreements, whether written or oral, which are related to the Business (collectively, the "Contracts"):

(i) all pledges, conditional sale or title retention agreements, security agreements (including but not limited to maintenance agreements), equipment leases and other equipment obligations, other personal property leases and lease purchase agreements to which the Company is a party or by which the Company or any of its property is bound, and all material leases of personal property, whether operating, capital or otherwise, under which the Company is lessor or lessee;

(ii) all contracts, agreements, commitments, purchase orders or other understandings or arrangements to which the Company is a party or by which the Company or any of its property is bound which either involve payments or receipts by the Company of more than \$25,000 in the case of any single contract, agreement, commitment, understanding or arrangement under which full performance (including payment) has not been rendered by all parties thereto, or may materially adversely effect the condition (financial or otherwise) or the properties, assets, business or prospects of the Company;

14

(iii) all collective bargaining agreements, employment and consulting agreements, executive compensation plans, bonus plans, deferred compensation agreements, pension plans, retirement plans, employee stock option or stock purchase plans and group life, health and accident insurance and other employee benefit plans, agreements, arrangements or commitments to which the Company is a party;

(iv) all agency, distributor, sales representative, franchise or similar agreements to which the Company is a party;

or arrangements between the Company and any of its affiliates (as such term is defined in the Securities Act of 1933 and the regulations promulgated thereunder);

(vi) all contracts, agreements and other documents or information relating to past disposal of waste (whether or not hazardous);

(vii) all agreements pursuant to which the Company or its subsidiaries is an end user licensee of commercially available software programs generally available to the public (including without limitation both so-called "shrinkwrap" software and enterprise software) that are in no way a component of or incorporated in any of the Company's or any of its subsidiaries' products that are included in the Business ("Commercial Software Rights");

(viii) any other material agreements or contracts entered into by the Company;

(ix) all contracts, agreements and other understandings or arrangements pursuant to which the Company has rights or obligations related both to the Business and the Electronic Commerce Business (the "Shared Contracts").

(b) Except as set forth on Schedule 2.14(b):

(i) each Contract that is included in the Assumed Liabilities (each an "Assumed Contract" and, collectively, the "Assumed Contracts") is a valid and binding agreement of the Company, enforceable against the Company in accordance with its terms, except as such enforceability may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, moratorium or other similar laws affecting the enforcement of creditors' rights generally, and equitable principles, and the Company has no knowledge that any material Assumed Contract is not a valid and binding agreement of the other parties thereto;

(ii) the Company has fulfilled all material obligations required pursuant to the Assumed Contracts to have been performed by the Company on its part prior to the date hereof, and the Company has no reason to believe that it will not be able to fulfill, when due, all of its obligations under the Assumed Contracts which remain to be performed after the date hereof to the extent required to be performed prior to the Closing Date;

15

(iii) the Company is not in material breach of or material default under any Assumed Contract, and no event has occurred which with the passage of time or giving of notice or both would constitute such a material breach or material default, result in a loss of rights or result in the creation of any lien, charge or encumbrance thereunder or pursuant thereto;

(iv) to the knowledge of the Company, there is no existing material breach or default by any other party to any Assumed Contract and no event has occurred which with the passage of time or giving of notice or both would constitute a default by such other party, result in a loss of rights or result in the creation of any lien, charge or encumbrance thereunder or pursuant thereto;

(v) the Company is not restricted by any Assumed Contract from carrying on the Business anywhere in the world; and

(vi) the Company has no written or oral Assumed Contracts to sell products or perform services for the Business which are expected to be performed at, or to result in, a loss.

(c) Except as set forth on Schedule 2.2 or Schedule 2.14(b), the continuation, validity and effectiveness of each Assumed Contract, will not be affected by the transfer thereof to the Buyer under this Agreement and all such Assumed Contracts are assignable to the Buyer without consent. True and correct copies of each Assumed Contract have been provided to the Buyer.

2.15. Compliance with Agreements and Laws. The Company has all material licenses, permits and certificates, including, without limitation, environmental, health and safety permits, from federal, state and local

authorities necessary to conduct the Business and own and operate the Acquired Assets (collectively, the "Permits"). Schedule 2.15(a) attached hereto sets forth a true, correct and complete list of all such Permits, copies of which have been provided to the Buyer. Except as set forth on Schedule 2.15(b), to the knowledge of the Company, the Business as conducted by the Company on the date hereof does not, and as conducted on the Closing Date will not, violate any federal, state, local or foreign laws, regulations, ordinances or orders in any material respect (including, but not limited to, any of the foregoing relating to employment discrimination, occupational safety, hazardous waste, conservation, or corrupt practices but excluding those relating to environmental protection). The Company has not had notice or communication from any federal, state or local governmental or regulatory authority since January 1, 1995 of any such violation or noncompliance and, to the knowledge of the Company, there are no other outstanding notices of any such violation or noncompliance which have not been cured. To the knowledge of the Company, the Company's pricing policies, including those imposed by the Company on distributors and resellers, are in compliance with all federal, state, local or foreign laws, regulations, ordinances and orders.

16

2.16. Employee Relations. The Company is in compliance in all material respects with all federal, state and municipal laws respecting employment and employment practices, terms and conditions of employment, and wages and hours, and is not engaged in any unfair labor practice, and there are no arrears in the payment of wages or social security taxes. None of the Company's employees are represented by a union and there have been no union organizing efforts conducted at the Company and none are now being conducted. The Company has not had at any time, nor, to the knowledge of the Company, is there now threatened, any strike or other labor trouble. Schedule 2.16 sets forth a true, correct and complete list as of July 31, 1999 of each employee of the Company working in the Business for a majority of his or her total working time, showing each employee's base compensation, bonuses and other cash compensation. For purposes of this Section 2.16, the term "employee" shall be construed to include sales agents and other independent contractors who spend a majority of their working time in the Business.

2.17. Employee Benefit Plans.

(a) Employee Plans. Schedule 2.17 attached hereto contains a true, correct and complete list of all pension, benefit, profit sharing, retirement, deferred compensation, welfare, insurance, disability, bonus, vacation pay, severance pay and other similar plans, programs and agreements, whether reduced to writing or not, relating to the employees of the Business (the "Employee Plans"). All Employee Plans comply in all material respects with the requirements prescribed by all statutes, orders or governmental rules or regulations currently in effect and applicable to such Employee Plans. The Company has in all material respects performed all obligations required to be performed by it under the Employee Plans. The Company has not ever been obligated to contribute to any "multiemployer plan," as such term is defined in Section 3(37) of the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended ("ERISA") and has no "defined benefit plan," as such term is defined in Section 3(35) of ERISA.

(b) Prohibited Transactions. Neither the Company nor any of its directors, officers, employees or agents, nor any "party in interest" or "disqualified person," as such terms are defined in Section 3 of ERISA and Section 4975 of the Code, has, with respect to any Employee Plan, engaged in or been a party to any nonexempt "prohibited transaction," as such term is defined in Section 4975 of the Code or Section 406 of ERISA, in connection with which, directly or indirectly, the Buyer or any of its affiliates, directors or employees or any Employee Plan or any related funding medium could be subject to either a penalty assessed pursuant to Section 502(i) of ERISA or a tax imposed by Section 4975 of the Code.

(c) Copies of Employee Plans and Related Documents. True, correct and complete copies of all Employee Plans which have been reduced to writing and written descriptions of all Employee Plans which have not been reduced to writing, and all agreements, including trust agreements and insurance contracts, related to such Employee Plans, and the Summary Plan Description and all modifications thereto for each Employee Plan communicated to employees have been delivered to Buyer. (d) Qualifications; Claims. Each Employee Plan and all amendments thereto intended to qualify under Section 401(a) of the Code have been determined by the Internal

17

Revenue Service to so qualify, and the trusts created thereunder have been determined to be exempt from tax under the provisions of Section 501(a) of the Code, and copies of all determination letters with respect to each such Employee Plan have been provided to the Buyer, and nothing has since occurred, or is expected to occur prior to the Closing Date, which might cause the loss of such qualification or exemption. There are no pending claims, suits or other proceedings by present or former employees of the Company or their affiliates, plan participants, beneficiaries or spouses of any of the above, including claims against the assets of any trust, involving any Employee Plan, or any rights or benefits thereunder, other than ordinary and usual claims for benefits by participants or beneficiaries.

2.18. Employee Indebtedness. Except as set forth on Schedule 2.18 attached hereto, the Company is not indebted, directly or indirectly, to any person who is an employee of the Business or any affiliate of any such person in any amount whatsoever other than for salaries for services rendered or reimbursable business expenses, all of which have been reflected in the Company Reports, and no such employee is indebted to the Company, except for advances made to employees of the Company in the ordinary course of business to meet reimbursable business expenses anticipated to be incurred by such obligor.

2.19. Powers of Attorney and Suretyships. Except as set forth on Schedule 2.19 attached hereto, the Company does not have any powers of attorney outstanding and has no obligation or liability related to the Acquired Assets or Assumed Liabilities, as guarantor, surety, co-signor, endorser, co-maker, indemnitor or otherwise in respect of the obligation of any person, corporation, partnership or other entity except as endorser to makers of checks or letters of credit, respectively, endorsed or made in the ordinary course of business.

2.20. Suppliers. Schedule 2.20 attached hereto sets forth a true, correct and complete list of the names and addresses of the twenty (20) suppliers of the Company which accounted for the largest dollar volume of purchases by the Company in connection with the Business during the twelve (12) months ended July 31, 1999. Except as set forth on Schedule 2.20, there has been no actual or threatened termination or cancellation of, and no adverse modification or change in, the business relationship of the Company with any supplier where same would have a Business Material Adverse Effect. The Company has no reason to believe that the benefits of any relationship with any of the suppliers of the Business will not continue after Closing in substantially the same manner as prior to Closing. Except as specified in Schedule 2.20, none of the Company's suppliers of software has announced its intention to cease to maintain, support, update or further enhance such software.

2.21. Real and Leased Property. The Company does not currently and has not in the past owned any real property in connection with the Business. The Company shall remain liable for any all lease obligations with respect to real property leased in connection with the Business (the "Leased Real Property").

2.22. Environmental Matters.

18

(a) The Company has complied and is in compliance with all applicable Environmental Laws, except for such noncompliance as could not individually, or in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Business Material Adverse Effect, and the Company has received no written notice, report, communication or information regarding any liabilities (whether accrued, absolute, contingent, unliquidated or otherwise), or any corrective, investigatory or remedial obligations, arising under any applicable Environmental Laws.

(b) Without limiting the generality of the foregoing and to the best of the Company's knowledge, none of the following exists at the Leased Real Property, except as set forth on Schedule 2.22 hereto:

(i) underground or above-ground storage tanks;

(ii) asbestos-containing material in a form or condition which, if not removed or encapsulated, would constitute a hazard to human health or the environment; or

(iii) PCB-containing materials or equipment.

(c) The Company does not now, and in the past neither the Company nor its predecessors ever did, maintain, store, use, generate, treat, release, dispose (or cause to be disposed) of Hazardous Substances (other than office products, equipment, supplies and cleaning fluids customarily found in a commercial office setting) in, at, under, upon or from any real property at any time owned, leased, operated or controlled by the Company, including, without limitation, the Leased Real Property.

(d) To the best of the Company's knowledge, there have been no releases of Hazardous Substances in, at, under, upon or from any other real property not owned, leased, operated or controlled by the Company that could be reasonably expected to have an impact on the Leased Real Property.

(e) Neither the Company nor its predecessors ever utilized any hazardous waste transporters or any treatment, storage or disposal facilitators.

(f) The Company is not subject to, nor has it received any notice of, any private, administrative or judicial action, or an intended private, administrative or judicial action relating to the presence or alleged presence of Hazardous Substances in, at, under or upon the Leased Real Property, and there are no pending or, to the Company's knowledge, threatened actions or proceedings (or notices or potential actions or proceedings) against the Company from any Governmental Authority regarding any matter relating to any Environmental Laws.

For the purposes of this Agreement, "Environmental Laws" means all applicable federal, provincial, state and local laws, rules, regulations, ordinances, requirements and common law relating to public health and safety, worker health and safety and pollution and protection of the environment pertaining to (i) treatment, storage, disposal, generation and transportation of toxic or hazardous substances or solid or hazardous waste; (ii) air, water and noise pollution, (iii)

19

groundwater and soil contamination, (iv) the release or threatened release into the environment of toxic or hazardous substances, or solid or hazardous waste, including, without limitation, emissions, discharges, injections, spills, escapes or dumping of pollutants, contaminants or chemicals, (v) the protection of wild life, marine sanctuaries and wetlands, including, without limitation, all endangered and threatened species, (vi) storage tanks, vessels and containers, (vii) underground and other storage tanks or vessels, abandoned, disposed or discarded barrels, containers and other closed receptacles, (viii) health and safety of employees and other persons and (ix) manufacture, processing, use, distribution, treatment, storage, disposal, transportation or handling of pollutants, contaminants, chemicals or toxic or hazardous substances or oil or petroleum products or solid or hazardous waste, including, without limitation, the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act, U.S.C. ss.9601 et seq., the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act of 1976, 42 U.S.C. ss.6901 et seq., the Emergency Planning and Community Right-to Know Act, 42 U.S.C. ss.11001 et seq., the Clean Air Act, 42 U.S.C. ss.7401 et seq., the Federal Water Pollution Control Act, 33 U.S.C. ss.1251 et seq., the Toxic Substance Control Act, 15 U.S.C. ss.2601 et seq., the Safe Drinking Water Act, 42 U.S.C. ss.300f et seq., and the Occupational Safety and Health Act, 42 U.S.C. ss.1891 et seq., all as amended, and any regulations, rules, ordinances adopted or publications promulgated pursuant thereto.

"Hazardous Substances" means (i) hazardous materials, hazardous substances, extremely hazardous substances, toxic substances, hazardous wastes or words of similar import as defined under any Environmental Laws; (ii) petroleum, including without limitation, crude oil or any fraction thereof; (iii) any radioactive material; (iv) asbestos in any form or condition; (v) polychlorinated byphenyls ("PCBs") or PCB-containing materials; and (vi) any other material, substance or waste to which liability or standards of conduct are currently imposed under any Environmental Laws. "Governmental Authority" means any governmental agency, department, bureau, commission or similar body.

2.23. Warranty and Product Liability Claims. Schedule 2.23 attached hereto contains a true, correct and complete (i) list of all product liability claims made against the Company from January 1, 1995 through the date hereof, the current status of all such claims and the costs of all actions taken in satisfaction of such claims and (ii) summary of the Company's warranty policy. All information relative to such claims and those arising thereafter shall be available to the Buyer from and after the date hereof.

2.24. Prepayments and Deposits. Schedule 2.24 attached hereto sets forth all prepayments and deposits, which have been received by the Company as of the date specified thereon, from customers for products to be shipped, or services to be performed, after the Closing Date.

2.25. Disclosure. The representations and warranties made by the Company in this Agreement, in the Exhibits hereto and the Schedules delivered or to be delivered pursuant to this Agreement, taken as a whole, do not contain and will not contain any untrue statement of a material fact, and do not omit and will not omit any material fact, necessary in order to make the

20

statements contained therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading. Copies of all documents heretofore or hereafter delivered or made available to the Buyer, including, without limitation, the documents disclosed in the Schedules to this Agreement, are complete and accurate copies of such documents.

3. Representations of the Buyer.

The Buyer represents and warrants to the Company as follows:

3.1. Organization and Authority. The Buyer is (a) a corporation duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of its jurisdiction of incorporation; (b) has all requisite power (corporate and otherwise) and authority to own its properties and to carry on its business as now being conducted and (c) is qualified to do business and in good standing as a foreign corporation in each jurisdiction where the ownership or operation of its properties or conduct of its business requires such qualification, except where the failure to be so qualified or in such good standing, when taken together with all other such failures, has not had and is not reasonably likely to have a Buyer Material Adverse Effect. The Buyer has made available to the Company a complete and correct copy of the certificate of incorporation and bylaws of the Buyer, as amended to date. The certificate of incorporation and bylaws so delivered are in full force and effect. For purposes of this Agreement "Buyer Material Adverse Effect" means a material adverse effect on the financial condition, properties, results of operations or prospects of the Buyer, taken as a whole.

3.2. Authorization. The Buyer has all requisite corporate power and authority and has taken all corporate action necessary in order to execute, deliver and perform its obligations under this Agreement. This Agreement and all such other agreements and obligations entered into and undertaken in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby to which the Buyer is a party constitute the valid and legally binding obligations of it, enforceable against the Buyer in accordance with their respective terms except as such enforceability may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, moratorium or other similar laws affecting the enforcement of creditors' rights generally, and equitable principles. The execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and the agreements provided for herein, and the consummation by the Buyer of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby, will not, with or without the giving of notice or the passage of time or both, (a) violate the provisions of any law, rule or regulation applicable to the Buyer; (b) violate the provisions of the charter or Bylaws of the Buyer; or (c) violate any judgment, decree, order or award of any court, governmental body or arbitrator. Schedule 3.2 attached hereto sets forth a true, correct and complete list of all consents and approvals of third parties that are required in connection with the consummation by the Buyer of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

3.3. Regulatory Approvals. All consents, approvals,

authorizations and other requirements prescribed by any law, rule or regulation which must be obtained or satisfied by the Buyer and which are necessary for the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement have been, or prior to the Closing Date will be, obtained and satisfied, including, without limitation, filings and approvals pursuant to the HSR Act (as defined below) and Canadian and provincial securities laws.

21

4. Access to Information; Public Announcements; Covenants of the Company

4.1. Access to Management, Properties and Records. From the date of this Agreement until the Closing Date, the Company shall afford the officers, attorneys, accountants and other authorized representatives of the Buyer access upon reasonable prior notice and during normal business hours to all management personnel, offices, properties, books and records of the Business, for the sole purpose of facilitating the Closing of the transactions contemplated hereunder. The Company shall furnish to the Buyer such financial and operating data and other information as to the Business as the Buyer shall reasonably request. Upon prior approval of the Company, which shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed, the Buyer shall also have the right to contact the Company's vendors and customers, and other persons having business dealings with the Company for the sole purpose of facilitating the Closing of the transactions contemplated hereunder. The Company shall be entitled to participate in such communications and to make the initial introductions. The activities contemplated by this subsection are hereinafter referred to as "Due Diligence Activities."

4.2. Confidentiality. All information not previously disclosed to the public or generally known to the persons engaged in the respective businesses of the Buyer or the Company which shall have been furnished by either the Buyer or the Company to the other party in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby or as provided pursuant to this Section 4 shall not be disclosed to any other person other than their respective employees, directors, attorneys, accountants, lenders or financial advisors or other than as contemplated herein. In the event that the transactions contemplated by this Agreement shall not be consummated and upon request by the either party in the case of information disclosed by such party, all such information which shall be in writing shall be returned to the party furnishing the same, including, to the extent reasonably practicable, all copies or reproductions thereof which may have been prepared, or destroyed by the receiving party (in which case the receiving party shall provide the disclosing party with a certificate certifying that such documents were destroyed) and neither party shall at any time thereafter disclose to any third parties, or use, directly or indirectly, for its own benefit, any such information, written or oral, about the business of the other party hereto. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the receiving party shall be entitled to retain that portion of such confidential information that the receiving party's counsel advises it is necessary or advisable to be retained for the purposes of any subsequent legal action involving the receiving party and the disclosing party or its shareholders, officers or directors, subject however to all of the confidentiality provisions hereof for so long as such confidential information is retained.

4.3. Public Announcements. Except as otherwise required by law, the parties agree that prior to the Closing Date any and all general public pronouncements or other general public communications concerning this Agreement and the purchase of the Acquired Assets by the Buyer, and the timing, manner and content of such disclosures, shall be subject to the mutual agreement of the Company and the Buyer, provided that the Company and Geac Computer Corporation Limited shall be permitted to make such disclosures as may be required by law or rules of its securities exchange.

22

4.4. Third Party Acquisitions.

(a) The Company agrees that neither it nor any of its subsidiaries nor any of its or its subsidiaries' employees or directors shall, and it shall direct and use its best efforts to cause its and its Subsidiaries' agents and representatives (including any investment banker or other financial advisor and any attorney or accountant retained by it or any of its subsidiaries (collectively, "Company Advisors")) not to, directly or indirectly, initiate, solicit or otherwise facilitate any inquiries in respect of, or the making of any proposal for, a Third Party Acquisition (as defined in clause (b) below). The Company further agrees that neither it nor any of its subsidiaries nor any of its or its subsidiaries' employees or directors shall, and it shall direct and use its best efforts to cause all Company Advisors not to engage in any negotiations concerning, or provide any confidential information or data to, or have any discussions with, any Third Party (as defined in clause (b) below) relating to the proposal of a Third Party Acquisition, or otherwise attempt to make or implement a Third Party Acquisition; provided, however, that if at any time prior to the Closing, the Company's Board of Directors determines in good faith, after taking into consideration the written advice of its outside legal counsel, that it is required in order for its members to comply with their fiduciary duties under applicable law, the Company may, in response to an inquiry, proposal or offer for a Third Party Acquisition which was not solicited subsequent to the date hereof, (x) furnish non-public information with respect to the Company to any such person pursuant to a confidentiality agreement on terms substantially similar to the confidentiality agreement entered into between the Company and the Buyer prior to the execution of this Agreement and (y) participate in discussions and negotiations regarding such inquiry, proposal or offer; and provided, further, that nothing contained in this Agreement shall prevent the Company or the Company's Board of Directors from complying with Rules 14d-9 and 14e-2 promulgated under the Exchange Act with regard to any proposed Third Party Acquisition or withdrawing its recommendation to the stockholders of the Company to approve the transactions contemplated herein. The Company shall immediately cease and cause to be terminated any existing activities, discussions or negotiations with any Third Parties conducted heretofore with respect to any of the foregoing. The Company shall take the necessary steps to promptly inform all Company Advisors of the obligations undertaken in this Section 4.4(a). The Company agrees to notify the Buyer as promptly as reasonably practicable in writing if (i) any inquiries relating to or proposals for a Third Party Acquisition are received by the Company, any of its subsidiaries or any of the Company Advisors, (ii) any confidential or other non-public information about the Company or any of its subsidiaries is requested from the Company, any of its subsidiaries or any of the Company Advisors, or (iii) any negotiations or discussions in connection with a possible Third Party Acquisition are sought to be initiated or continued with the Company, any of its subsidiaries or any of the Company Advisors indicating, in connection with such notice, the principal terms and conditions of any proposals or offers, and thereafter shall keep the Buyer informed in writing, on a reasonably current basis, on the status and terms of any such proposals or offers and the status of any such negotiations or discussions. The Company also agrees promptly to request each Person that has heretofore executed a confidentiality agreement in connection with its consideration of acquiring the Company or any of its subsidiaries, if any, to return all confidential information heretofore furnished to such Person by or on behalf of the Company or any of its subsidiaries.

23

(b) Except as permitted by this clause (b), the Company's Board of Directors shall not withdraw its recommendation to the stockholders of the Company to approve the transactions contemplated herein or approve or recommend, or cause the Company to enter into any agreement with respect to, any Third Party Acquisition. Notwithstanding the preceding sentence, if the Company's Board of Directors determines in its good faith judgment, after taking into consideration the written advice of its outside legal counsel, that it is required in order for its members to comply with their fiduciary duties under applicable law, the Company's Board of Directors may withdraw its recommendation to its stockholders of the approval of the transactions contemplated hereby, or approve or recommend or cause the Company to enter into an agreement with respect to a Superior Proposal (as defined below); provided, however, that the Company shall not be entitled to enter into any agreement with respect to a Superior Proposal unless this Agreement is concurrently terminated by its terms pursuant to Section 10.3. For purposes of this Agreement, "Third Party Acquisition" means the occurrence of any of the following events: (i) the acquisition of the Company by merger or otherwise by any Person (which includes a "person" as such term is defined in Section 13(d)(3) of the Exchange Act) other than the Buyer or any affiliate thereof (a "Third Party"); (ii) the acquisition by a Third Party of assets comprising the Business, or any part thereof, outside the ordinary course of business; (iii) the acquisition by a Third Party of 50% or more of the outstanding capital stock of the Company and its subsidiaries; or (iv) the adoption by the Company of a plan of partial or complete liquidation or the declaration or payment of an extraordinary dividend. For purposes of this Agreement, a "Superior Proposal" means any bona fide

proposal to acquire directly or indirectly for consideration consisting of cash and/or securities more than 50% of the capital stock of the Company then outstanding or all or substantially all the assets of the Company and its subsidiaries, taken as a whole, or the assets comprising the Business, or any part thereof and outside the ordinary course of business, and otherwise on terms which the Company's Board of Directors by a majority vote determines in its good faith judgment (after consultation with its Financial Adviser or other financial advisors of nationally recognized reputation) to be reasonably capable of being completed (taking into account all material legal, financial, regulatory and other aspects of the proposal and the Third Party making the proposal, including the availability of financing therefor) and more favorable to the Company's stockholders from a financial point of view than the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

4.5. Filings; Other Actions; Notification.

(a) A vote of the Company's stockholders is required by law in order to consummate the transactions contemplated hereunder. Accordingly, the Company shall promptly prepare and file with the SEC a Proxy Statement (as defined in Section 4.6 below), which shall include the recommendation of the Company's Board of Directors that stockholders of the Company vote in favor of the approval and adoption of this Agreement and the Fairness Opinion. The Company shall use all reasonable efforts to have the Proxy Statement cleared by the SEC as promptly as practicable after such filing, and promptly thereafter mail the Proxy Statement to the stockholders of the Company. The Company shall also use its best efforts to obtain all necessary state securities law or "blue sky" permits and approvals required in connection with the consummations of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and will pay all expenses incident thereto.

24

(b) Upon and subject to the terms and conditions set forth in this Agreement, the Company and the Buyer shall cooperate with each other and use (and shall cause their respective subsidiaries to use) all reasonable efforts to take or cause to be taken all actions, and do or cause to be done all things, necessary, proper or advisable under this Agreement and applicable laws to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement as soon as practicable, including preparing and filing as promptly as practicable all documentation to effect all necessary applications, notices, petitions, filings and other documents and to obtain as promptly as practicable all permits, consents, approvals and authorizations necessary or advisable to be obtained from any third party and/or any Governmental Entity in order to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement; provided, however, that nothing in this Section 4.5 shall require, or be construed to require, the Company or the Buyer to proffer to, or agree to, sell or hold separate and agree to sell, before or after the Closing Date, any material assets, businesses or any interest in any material assets or businesses of the Buyer, the Company or any of their respective Affiliates (or to consent to any sale, or agreement to sell, by the Company of any of its material assets or businesses) or to agree to any material change in or material restriction on the operations of any such assets or businesses; provided, further, that nothing in this Section shall require, or be construed to require, a proffer or agreement that would, in the reasonable judgment of the Company or the Buyer, as the case may be, be likely to have a material adverse effect on the anticipated financial condition, properties, business or results of operations of the Company and its subsidiaries or the Buyer and its subsidiaries, as the case may be, after the consummation of the transactions contemplated herein, taken as a whole, in order to obtain any necessary or advisable consent, registration, approval, permit or authorization from any Governmental Entity. Subject to applicable laws relating to the exchange of information, the Buyer and the Company shall have the right to review in advance, and to the extent practicable each will consult the other on, all the information relating to the Buyer or the Company, as the case may be, and any of their respective subsidiaries, that appears in any filing made with, or written materials submitted to, any third party and/or any Governmental Entity in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, including the Proxy Statement to the extent it describes the transactions set forth herein. In exercising the foregoing right, the Company and the Buyer shall act reasonably and as promptly as practicable.

(c) Each of the Company and the Buyer shall, upon request by the other, furnish the other with all information concerning itself, its subsidiaries, directors, officers and stockholders and such other matters as may

be reasonably necessary or advisable in connection with filings pursuant to the HSR Act, the Proxy Statement or any other statement, filing, notice or application made by or on behalf of the Buyer, the Company or any of their respective subsidiaries to any governmental entity or other person (including the NASD) in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

(d) Each of the Company and the Buyer shall keep the other apprised of the status of matters relating to completion of the transactions contemplated hereby, including promptly furnishing the other with copies of notices or other communications received by the Buyer or the Company, as the case may be, or any of their respective subsidiaries, from any third party and/or any governmental entity alleging that the consent of such third party or governmental entity is or may be required with respect to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. Each of the Company and the Buyer shall give prompt notice to the other of (i) the

25

occurrence or non-occurrence of any fact or event which would be reasonably likely (x) to cause any representation or warranty contained in this Agreement to be untrue or inaccurate in any material respect at any time from the date hereof to the Closing Date or (y) to cause any covenant, condition or agreement under this Agreement not to be complied with or satisfied and (ii) any failure of the Company or the Buyer, as the case may be, to comply with or satisfy any covenant, condition or agreement to be complied with or satisfied by it hereunder.

4.6. Information Supplied. Each of the Buyer and the Company agrees, as to information provided by itself and its subsidiaries, that none of the information included or incorporated by reference in the proxy statement, if any, delivered by the Company to its stockholders in connection with the transactions contemplated herein and any amendment or supplement thereto (the "Proxy Statement") will, at the time the Proxy Statement is cleared by the SEC, at the date of mailing to stockholders of the Company, and at the time of the Stockholders Meeting (as defined in Section 4.7), contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading.

4.7. Stockholders Meeting. The Company will take, in accordance with applicable laws and its certificate of incorporation and bylaws, all reasonable action necessary to convene a meeting of holders of the capital stock of the Company (the "Stockholders Meeting") as promptly as practicable after the Proxy Statement is cleared by the SEC to consider and vote upon the approval of this Agreement. The Proxy Statement shall include a statement that the Company's Board of Directors approved this Agreement, determined that this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby are in the best interests of the Company's stockholders and recommended that the Company's stockholders vote in favor of the transactions contemplated herein, and the Company shall use all reasonable and customary efforts to solicit such approval; provided, however, that if the Company's Board of Directors determines in good faith, after taking into consideration the written advice of its outside legal counsel, that the Proxy Statement not containing such recommendation is required in order for its members to comply with their fiduciary duties under applicable law, then any failure of the Proxy Statement to contain such recommendation shall not constitute a breach of this Agreement.

4.8. Cooperation Regarding Shared Contracts. The Buyer and the Company agree to use best efforts to reach mutually acceptable arrangements with respect to the Shared Contracts pursuant to which (i) the rights and obligations of the Company under the Shared Contracts relating to the Business would be transferred, assigned or otherwise made available on a stand-alone basis (i.e., in a manner that does not involve the Company) to the Buyer and (ii) the rights and obligations of the Company under the Shared Contracts relating to the Electronic Commerce Business would be retained or otherwise made available to the Company.

4.9. Effect of Termination and Abandonment

(a) If a proposal by a Third Party for a Third Party Acquisition has been publicly announced the Buyer shall have terminated this Agreement pursuant to Section 10.3 (a) or (b), the Company shall pay to the Buyer within two (2) business days of such termination an amount equal to \$1,400,000 plus all out-of-pocket costs and expenses (including reasonable

26

attorneys' fees and expenses) incurred by the Buyer in connection with the negotiation, drafting and execution of this Agreement and the agreements contemplated hereby and the consummation of the transactions contemplated herein.

(b) The Company acknowledges that the agreements contained in Section 4.9 are an integral part of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and that, without these agreements, the Buyer would not enter into this Agreement. Accordingly, if the Company fails promptly to pay the amounts required pursuant to Section 4.9 and, in order to obtain such payment the Buyer commence a suit which results in a final non-appealable judgment against the Company for such amounts, the Company shall pay to the Buyer (i) its costs and expenses (including attorneys' fees) in connection with such suit and (ii) if (and only if) this Agreement has been terminated pursuant to Section 10.3, interest on the amount at the rate announced by Citibank, N.A. as its "reference rate" in effect on the date such payment was required to be made.

5. Pre-Closing Covenants of the Company

5.1. Conduct of Business. The Company shall carry on the Business substantially in the same manner as heretofore and, without the consent of the Buyer (which shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed), shall not make or institute any unusual or new methods of manufacture, purchase, sale, shipment or delivery, lease, management, accounting or operation; shall not ship, purchase or deliver any quantity of products less than or in excess of normal shipment or delivery levels; and shall continue to pay all vendors and suppliers in the ordinary course of business consistent with the Company's past practices in connection with the Business. All of the property of the Company comprising the Acquired Assets shall be used, operated, repaired and maintained in a normal business manner consistent with past practice.

5.2. Absence of Material Changes. Without the prior written consent of the Buyer, the Company shall not: (a) take any action to amend its charter documents or bylaws in a manner which would adversely impact the Business or this transaction; (b) incur any obligation or liability with respect to the Business (absolute or contingent), except current liabilities incurred and obligations under contracts entered into in the ordinary course of the Business; (c) mortgage, pledge, or subject to any lien, charge or any other encumbrance (other than purchase money security interests arising in the ordinary course of business) any of the Acquired Assets; (d) sell, assign, or transfer any of its assets, except for sales or licensing in the ordinary course of business, which comprise the Acquired Assets; (e) cancel any debts or claims of the Business, except in the ordinary course of the Business; (f) merge or consolidate with or into any corporation or other entity; (g) make, accrue or become liable for any bonus, profit sharing or incentive payment, except for accruals under existing plans, if any, or increase the rate of compensation payable or to become payable by it to any of its employees of the Business; (h) make any election or give any consent under the Code or the tax statutes of any state or other jurisdiction or make any termination, revocation or cancellation of any such election or any consent or compromise or settle any claim for past or present tax due in connection with the Acquired Assets; (i) waive any rights of material value related to the Acquired Assets or the Business; (j) modify, amend, alter or terminate any of its executory contracts of a material value or which are material in amount and are related to the Business; (k) take or permit any act or omission constituting a material breach or default under any contract, indenture or agreement by

27

which the Business or the Acquired Assets are bound; (1) enter into any lease, contract, agreement or understanding on behalf of the Business, other than those entered into in the ordinary course of business; (m) incur any capital expenditure in excess of \$5,000 in any single instance or \$20,000 in the aggregate in connection with the Business; (n) change the Company's methods of inventory valuation with respect to the Business or the Acquired Assets; or (o) commit or agree to do any of the foregoing in the future.

5.3. Continued Truth of Representations and Warranties. The Company will not take any action which would result in any of the

representations or warranties set forth in Section 2 hereof being untrue in any material respect.

5.4. Reports, Taxes. The Company will duly and timely file all reports or returns required to be filed with federal, state, local and foreign authorities and will promptly pay all federal, state, local and foreign taxes, assessments and governmental charges levied or assessed upon it in connection with the Business or any of the Acquired Assets (unless contesting such in good faith and adequate provision has been made therefor).

5.5. Communications with Customers and Suppliers. The Company will continue to accept customer orders related to the Business in the ordinary course of business and consistent with past practice for all products related to the Business and offered by the Company but expected to be shipped after the Closing Date. The Company and the Buyer will cooperate in communications with suppliers and customers in connection with the transfer of the Acquired Assets to the Buyer on the Closing Date.

6. Efforts to Obtain Satisfaction of Conditions

The Company and the Buyer each covenant and agree to use all commercially reasonable efforts to obtain the satisfaction of the conditions specified in this Agreement.

7. Conditions to Obligations of the Buyer

The obligations of the Buyer under this Agreement are subject to the fulfillment, at the Closing Date (or, in the case of the condition precedent set forth in Section 7.12 on or before the date specified therein), of the following conditions precedent, each of which may be waived in writing in the sole discretion of the Buyer:

7.1. Continued Truth of Representations and Warranties of the Company; Compliance with Covenants and Obligations. The representations and warranties of the Company shall be true in all material respects on and as of the Closing Date as though such representations and warranties were made on and as of such date, except for any changes permitted by the terms hereof or consented to in writing by the Buyer. The Company shall have performed and complied in all material respects with all terms, conditions, covenants, obligations, agreements and restrictions required by this Agreement to be performed or complied with by it prior to or at the Closing Date. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the materiality qualifications in the preceding two sentences shall not apply to any representation, warranty, term, condition, covenant, obligation, agreement or restriction that is itself qualified by

28

materiality. At the Closing, the Company shall have delivered to the Buyer a certificate signed by the President of the Company as to its compliance with this Subsection 7.1.

7.2. Corporate Proceedings and Shareholder Approval. All corporate, Board of Directors, shareholder and other proceedings required to be taken to authorize the Company to carry out this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby, and to convey, transfer, assign and deliver the Acquired Assets to the Buyer, shall have been taken.

7.3. The Acquired Assets. At the Closing the Buyer shall receive good, clear, record and marketable title to the Acquired Assets, free and clear of all liens, liabilities (including taxes), security interests and encumbrances of any kind or nature whatsoever.

7.4. Governmental Approvals. All governmental agencies, department, bureaus, commissions and similar bodies, the consent, authorization or approval of which is necessary under any applicable law, rule, order or regulation for the consummation by the Company or the Buyer of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement shall have consented to, authorized, permitted or approved such transactions, including, without limitation, consents of the Department of Justice and Federal Trade Commission required pursuant to the Hart-Scott-Rodino Antitrust Improvements Act of 1976, as amended (the "HSR Act") and filings and approvals from the SEC.

7.5. Consent of Third Parties. The Company shall have received

all requisite consents and approvals of all lenders, lessors and other third parties whose consent or approval is required in order for the Company to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, including without limitation, those set forth on Schedule 2.2 attached hereto.

7.6. Adverse Proceedings. No action or proceeding by or before any court or other governmental body shall have been instituted or, to the knowledge of the Company, threatened by any governmental body or person whatsoever which shall seek to restrain, prohibit or invalidate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or which might materially and adversely affect the right of the Buyer to own or operate the Acquired Assets after the Closing.

7.7. Opinion of Counsel. The Buyer shall have received an opinion of Womble Carlyle Sandridge & Rice PLLC, counsel to the Company, dated as of the Closing Date, in substantially the form attached hereto as Exhibit C, and as to such other matters as may be reasonably requested by the Buyer or its counsel.

7.8. Material Adverse Change. There shall have been no Business Material Adverse Effect from and after the date hereof through the Closing Date.

7.9. Trademark License Agreement. On or prior to the Closing Date, the Company shall have executed and delivered to the Buyer a Trademark License Agreement in the form attached hereto as Exhibit D (the "Trademark License Agreement"), which shall provide that, for a period of six months after the Closing, the Buyer may refer to the Business and the Acquired Assets as "the former Financial, Enterprise Resources Planning and Human Resource

29

business of the Clarus Corporation" or a mutually acceptable derivation thereof, and the Buyer to refer to the Company by name.

7.10. Intentionally Omitted.

7.11. Fulfillment of Closing Conditions in IP Asset Purchase Agreement. On or prior to the Closing, the Company shall have fulfilled all conditions to Closing set forth in the IP Asset Purchase Agreement.

7.12. Execution of the Stockholders Agreement. On or prior to August 26, 1999, all of the Signatory Stockholders shall have executed and delivered the Stockholders Agreement.

7.13. Intentionally Omitted.

7.14. Closing Deliveries. The Buyer shall have received at or prior to the Closing all documents set forth in this Section 7 and such other documents, instruments or certificates as the Buyer may reasonably request including, without limitation:

(a) an executed Bill of Sale in substantially the form attached hereto as Exhibit E (the "Bill of Sale");

(b) an executed Instrument of Assumption;

(c) such other instruments of transfer and conveyance, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to counsel for the Buyer, as the Buyer shall reasonably request to effectively vest in the Buyer all of the right, title and interest in the Acquired Assets;

(d) all technical data, formulations, product literature and other documentation relating to the Acquired Assets;

(e) such contracts, files and other data and documents pertaining to the Acquired Assets as the Buyer may reasonably request;

(f) a certificate of the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware as to the legal existence and good standing of the Company in Delaware;

(g) a certificate of the Secretaries of State for each jurisdiction in which the Company is qualified to do business as to the legal existence and good standing of the Company in each such jurisdiction;

(h) a certificate signed by the Secretary of the Company

attesting to the incumbency of the Company's officers, the authenticity of the resolutions authorizing the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, and the authenticity and continuing validity of the charter documents and bylaws delivered pursuant to Section 2.1; and

30

(i) such other documents, instruments or certificates necessary to accomplish the transactions set forth herein as the Buyer may reasonably request.

8. Conditions to Obligations of the Company

The obligations of the Company under this Agreement are subject to the fulfillment, at the Closing Date, of the following conditions precedent, each of which may be waived in writing in the sole discretion of the Company:

8.1. Continued Truth of Representations and Warranties of the Buyer; Compliance with Covenants and Obligations. The representations and warranties of the Buyer in this Agreement shall be true in all material respects on and as of the Closing Date as though such representations and warranties were made on and as of such date, except for any changes permitted by the terms hereof or consented to in writing by the Company. The Buyer shall have each performed and complied in all material respects with all terms, conditions, covenants, obligations, agreements and restrictions required by this Agreement to be performed or complied with by it prior to or at the Closing Date. Notwithstanding the foregoing the materiality qualifications in the preceding two sentences shall not apply to any representation, warranty, term, condition, covenant, obligation, agreement or restriction that is itself qualified by materiality. At the Closing, the Buyer shall have delivered to the Company a certificate signed by the President of the Buyer as to the Buyer's compliance with this Section 8.1.

8.2. Company Proceedings. All corporate, Board of Directors, shareholder and other proceedings required to be taken to authorize the Buyer to carry out this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby shall have been taken.

8.3. Governmental Approvals. All governmental agencies (including Canadian and provincial agencies and authorities), departments, bureaus, commissions and similar bodies, the consent, authorization or approval of which is necessary under any applicable law, rule, order or regulation for the consummation by the Buyer or the Company of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement shall have consented to, authorized, permitted or approved such transactions, including, without limitation, consent of the Department of Justice and Federal Trade Commission as required pursuant to the HSR Act.

8.4. Consents of Third Parties. The Buyer shall have received all requisite consents and approvals of all lenders, lessors and other third parties whose consent or approval is required in order for the Buyer to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

8.5. Adverse Proceedings. No action or proceeding by or before any court or other governmental body shall have been instituted or threatened by any governmental body or person whatsoever which shall seek to restrain, prohibit or invalidate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or which might affect the right of the Company to transfer the Acquired Assets.

8.6. Opinion of Counsel. The Company shall have received (i) an opinion of Shelley Isenberg, general counsel of the Buyer, dated as of the Closing Date, in substantially the

31

form attached as Exhibit F-1, and (ii) an opinion of Epstein Becker & Green, P.C., special counsel to the Buyer, dated as of the Closing Date, in substantially the form attached hereto as Exhibit F-2, and as to such other matters as may be reasonably requested by the Company or its counsel.

8.7. Fulfillment of Closing Conditions in IP Asset Purchase Agreement. On or prior to the Closing, the IP Buyer shall have fulfilled all conditions to Closing set forth in the IP Asset Purchase Agreement. 8.8. Execution of the Indemnification Agreement. On or prior to the Closing, the Buyer and the IP Buyer shall have executed and delivered the Indemnification Agreement.

8.9. Closing Deliveries. The Company shall have received at or prior to the Closing all documents set forth in this Section 8 and such other documents, instruments or certificates as the Company may reasonably request including, without limitation:

(a) such certificates of the Buyer's officers and such other documents evidencing satisfaction of the conditions specified in this Section 8 as the Company shall reasonably request;

(b) a certificate of the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware as to the legal existence and good standing of the Buyer;

(c) a certificate of the Secretary of State of the State of Georgia as to the legal existence and good standing of the Buyer;

(d) a certificate signed by an authorized representative of the Buyer attesting to the authenticity of the resolutions authorizing the transactions contemplated by this Agreement;

(e) a certificate signed by an authorized representative of the Buyer attesting to the authenticity of the resolutions authorizing the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and the authenticity and continuing validity of the certificate of incorporation and bylaws (or similar governing documents) delivered pursuant to Section 3.1;

(f) the Cash Payment;

(g) an executed Instrument of Assumption;

(h) an executed Bill of Sale;

(i) an executed Trademark License Agreement; and

(j) such other documents, instruments or certificates as the Company may reasonably request.

32

8.10. Stockholder Approval. All shareholder approvals required to authorize the Company to carry out this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby, and to convey, transfer, assign and deliver the Acquired Assets to the Buyer, shall have been obtained.

9. Post-Closing Agreements

The Company agrees that from and after the Closing Date:

9.1. Proprietary Information. The Company shall hold in confidence all knowledge and information of a secret or confidential nature with respect to the terms of this Agreement and the agreements contemplated hereby or the Business of the Company and not to disclose, publish or make use of the same without the consent of the Buyer, except to the extent that such information shall have become public knowledge other than by breach of this Agreement by the Company. The Company agrees that the remedy at law for any breach of this Subsection 9.1 would be inadequate and that the Buyer shall be entitled to injunctive relief in addition to any other remedy it may have upon breach of any provision of this Subsection 9.1.

9.2. Limitation on Use of Name. From and after the Closing Date, neither the Company nor any affiliate thereof shall use the name "SQL" or any derivation thereof in connection with any business related to, competitive with, or an outgrowth of, the Business as it is conducted on the date hereof, or in any new venture to which the Company, or any affiliate thereof, is a party.

9.3. Non-Competition Agreement.

(a) For a period of five (5) years after the Closing Date, the Company shall not, directly or indirectly, within the United States, Canada and Mexico (i) engage in any business competitive with the Business of the Company as of the Closing Date, (ii) solicit customers, business, patronage or orders for, or sell any products, or perform any services which are, directly or indirectly, competitive with the products sold by and services rendered by the Business as of the Closing Date, or (iii) directly or indirectly hire, solicit for employment or encourage to leave the employment of the Buyer any of the employees of the Company who become employed by the Buyer pursuant to Section 1.5 herein unless such employees have ceased to be employed by the Buyer for at least six months.

(b) For a period of five (5) years after the Closing Date, the Buyer shall not, directly or indirectly, hire, solicit for employment or encourage to leave the employment of the Company any of the employees of the Company not listed on the ERP List unless such employees have ceased to be employed by the Company for at least six (6) months.

(c) The parties hereto agree that the duration and geographic scope of the non-competition provision set forth in this Subsection 9.3 are reasonable. In the event that any court determines that the duration or geographic scope, or both, are unreasonable and that such provision is to that extent unenforceable, the parties hereto agree that the provision shall remain in full force and effect for the greatest time period and in the greatest area that would not render

33

it unenforceable. The parties intend that this non-competition provision shall be deemed to be a series of separate covenants, one for each and every county of each and every state of the United States of America and each and every province of Canada. The parties also agree that damages are an inadequate remedy for any breach of this provision and that the Buyer or the Company, as the case may be, shall, whether or not it is pursuing any potential remedies at law, be entitled to equitable relief in the form of preliminary and permanent injunctions without bond or other security upon any actual or threatened breach of this non-competition provision.

9.4. Sharing of Data.

(a) The Company shall have the right for a period of six (6) years following the Closing Date to have reasonable access to such books, records and accounts, including financial and tax information, correspondence, production records, employment records and other similar information as are transferred to the Buyer pursuant to the terms of this Agreement for the limited purposes of concluding its involvement in the Business and the Acquired Assets prior to the Closing Date and for complying with its obligations under applicable securities, tax, environmental, employment or other laws and regulations. The Buyer shall have the right for a period of six (6) years following the Closing Date to have reasonable access to those books, records and accounts, including financial and tax information, correspondence, production records, employment records and other similar records which are retained by the Company pursuant to the terms of this Agreement to the extent that any of the foregoing relates to the Business or Acquired Assets transferred to the Buyer hereunder or is otherwise needed by the Buyer in order to comply with its obligations under applicable securities, tax, environmental, employment or other laws and regulations.

(b) The Company and the Buyer agree that from and after the Closing Date they shall cooperate fully with each other to facilitate the transfer of the Acquired Assets from the Company to the Buyer and the operation thereof by the Buyer. Each party acknowledges and agrees that the transition contemplated by the preceding sentence may take up to sixty (60) days following the Closing Date, during which time the Company shall provide the Buyer with reasonable access to the Company's senior management for the purposes of facilitating the transfer of the Business and Acquired Assets to the Buyer.

9.5. Cooperation of the Company. The Company will cooperate with the Buyer in furnishing information or other assistance reasonably requested in connection with any actions, proceedings, arrangements or disputes involving the Business or Acquired Assets and based upon contracts, arrangements, property rights, acts or omissions of the Company which were in effect or carried on prior to the Closing Date.

9.6. Cooperation of the Buyer. The Buyer will cooperate with the Company in furnishing information or other assistance reasonably requested in connection with any actions or proceedings required by the Company in order to collect the Uncollected Non-LT A/R and Uncollected LT A/R upon the expiration of the respective Collection Periods.

9.7. Buyer's Use of Premises for the Business. The Company hereby grants to the Buyer a rent-free license to use the current office space utilized by the Company for the

34

Business and located at 3970 Johns Creek Court, Suwanee, Georgia, for a period of up to ninety (90) days after the Closing Date. The Buyer hereby agrees to (i) abide by the terms of the Company's lease and the rules and regulations associated with such office building(s); (ii) pay to the Company its proportionate share of the reasonable operating costs associated with such license, including, without limitation, utilities, taxes and cleaning fees; and (iii) cooperate and provide full access to the Company for the purpose of the Company subletting such space after the termination of the license granted herein. The Company shall maintain its current insurance coverage for all such facilities and the Buyer agrees to reimburse the Company for the proportionate cost thereof. The Company shall invoice the Buyer for its share of such operating and insurance costs once per month, which shall be due and payable within thirty (30) days after the date of such invoice. The parties agree that the Company shall designate a certain amount of space for use by the Buyer and that Buyer will not exceed such allotted space, nor will the Buyer move the office of more than five (5) managers of the Buyer or its affiliates to such facility and the Buyer may replace any employee of the Company who terminates his or her employment with the Company with employees of the Buyer or its affiliates.

9.8. Onyx Software and Customer Database. The Company shall provide to the Buyer electronic reports generated by the Company's software currently known as "Onyx" and the predecessor software to "Onyx" for a period of 180 days after the Closing in order for Buyer to transfer and utilize the Company's customer database(s) related to the Business (the "Customer Database"). The Company will assist the Buyer in the electronic migration of the Customer Database to the Buyer's system (it being understood that such assistance shall not involve travel by any of the Company's employees and shall not extend beyond 90 days after the Closing). The Company further agrees that, within such 180 day period, the Company will provide a true and complete copy of all customer information related to the Business contained in the Customer Database to the Buyer, it being understood that Buyer will have all ownership rights to such copy of the Customer Database to the extent related to the Business.

9.9. Limited License to the Company to use the software comprising the Acquired Assets. The Buyer hereby grants to the Company a paid-up, non-exclusive, royalty-free, worldwide, irrevocable, perpetual license to use the software programs set forth on Schedule 9.9 solely for the Company's internal use and subject to the terms and conditions set forth in the Software License Agreement attached hereto as Exhibit G.

9.10. Electronic Commerce Distribution Rights; Fusion. The Company and the Company hereby agree that the parties intend for the Buyer to acquire the distribution rights to the products and services currently comprising the Company's Electronic Commerce business, including use of so-called "Fusion" software. To this end, the Buyer and the Company agree that, during the six months after the Closing Date, each will negotiate in good faith to determine the scope and cost of such distribution rights, provided that failure to reach agreement shall have no impact on this Agreement.

10. Termination of Agreement; Option to Proceed; Damages

35

10.1. Termination by Lapse of Time. This Agreement shall terminate at 5:00 p.m., Boston Time, on (a) October 15, 1999 if the Company has not set a date for its Stockholders' Meeting and mailed all materials required by law for such meeting or (b) November 5, 1999, if the transactions contemplated hereby have not been consummated, unless such date is extended by the written consent of the Company and the Buyer.

10.2. Termination by Agreement of the Parties. This Agreement may be terminated by the mutual written agreement of the Company and the Buyer. In the event of such termination by agreement, the Buyer shall have no further obligation or liability to the Company under this Agreement, and the Company shall have no further obligation or liability to the Buyer under this Agreement.

10.3. Termination by Reason of Breach. This Agreement may be terminated by the Company if at any time prior to the Closing there shall occur a material breach of any of the representations, warranties or covenants of the Buyer or the failure by the Buyer to perform any condition or obligation hereunder (a "Pre-Closing Breach"). This Agreement may be terminated by the Buyer if at any time prior to the Closing there shall occur a material breach of any of the representations, warranties or covenants of the Company or the failure of the Company to perform any condition or obligation hereunder. Subject to Section 4.9 herein, this Agreement may be terminated by either the Company or the Buyer if at any time prior to the Closing: (a) the Board of Directors of the Company shall have withdrawn or modified its approval or recommendation of this Agreement and the transactions contemplated herein, (b) Company enters into a binding written agreement with respect to a Superior Proposal, or (c) the IP Asset Purchase Agreement is terminated.

10.4. Availability of Remedies at Law. In the event this Agreement is terminated by the Buyer or the Company pursuant to the provisions of Section 10.3 (other than as permitted pursuant to Section 4.4(b)), the parties hereto shall have available to them all remedies afforded to them by applicable law or in equity, including, without limitation, claims for specific performance and other equitable remedies.

11. Dispute Resolution

11.1. General. In the event that any dispute should arise between the parties hereto with respect to any matter covered by this Agreement, including, without limitation, the occurrence of a Pre-Closing Breach, the parties hereto shall resolve such dispute in accordance with the procedures set forth in this Section 11.

11.2. Consent of the Parties. In the event of any dispute between the parties with respect to any matter covered by this Agreement or any of the agreements entered into in connection herewith, the parties shall first use their best efforts to resolve such dispute among themselves. If the parties are unable to resolve the dispute within sixty (60) calendar days after the commencement of efforts to resolve the dispute, the dispute will be submitted to arbitration in accordance with this Section 11.

11.3. Arbitration.

36

(a) The Buyer, on the one hand, or the Company, on the other hand, may submit any matter referred to in Section 11.2 hereof to arbitration by notifying the other parties hereto, in writing, of such dispute. Within 10 days after receipt of such notice, the Buyer and the Company shall designate in writing one arbitrator to resolve the dispute; provided, that if the parties hereto cannot agree on an arbitrator within such 10-day period, the arbitrator shall be selected by the American Arbitration Association's Boston office if the arbitration is initiated by the Company and selected by the American Arbitration Association's Atlanta office if initiated by the Buyer. The arbitrator so designated shall not be an employee, consultant, officer, director or stockholder of any party hereto or any Affiliate of any party to this Agreement.

(b) Within 15 days after the designation of the arbitrator, the arbitrator, the Buyer and the Company shall meet, at which time the Buyer and the Company shall be required to set forth in writing all disputed issues and a proposed ruling on each such issue.

(c) The arbitrator shall set a date for a hearing, which shall be no later than 30 days after the submission of written proposals pursuant to paragraph (b) above, to discuss each of the issues identified by the Buyer and the Company. Each such party shall have the right to be represented by counsel. The arbitration shall be governed by the rules of the American Arbitration Association; provided, that the arbitrator shall have sole discretion with regard to the admissibility of evidence.

(d) The arbitrator shall use his best efforts to rule on each disputed issue within 30 days after the completion of the hearings described in paragraph (c) above. The determination of the arbitrator as to the resolution of any dispute shall be binding and conclusive upon all parties hereto. All rulings of the arbitrator shall be in writing and shall be delivered to the parties hereto.

(e) Any arbitration pursuant to this Section 11 shall be conducted in Boston if initiated by the Company and Atlanta if initiated by the Buyer. Any arbitration award may be entered in and enforced by any court having jurisdiction thereover and the parties hereby consent and commit themselves to the jurisdiction of the courts of the State of Georgia for purposes of the enforcement of any arbitration award.

12. Brokers

12.1. For the Company. The Company represents and warrants that other than US Bancorp Piper Jaffray no person, firm or corporation has acted in the capacity of broker or finder on its or their behalf to bring about the negotiation of this Agreement. The Company agrees to indemnify and hold harmless the Buyer against any claims or liabilities asserted against it by any person acting or claiming to act as a broker or finder on behalf of the Company.

12.2. For the Buyer. The Buyer represents and warrants that no person, firm or corporation has acted in the capacity of broker or finder on its behalf to bring about the negotiation of this Agreement. The Buyer agrees to indemnify and hold harmless the Company

37

against any claims or liabilities asserted against it by any person acting or claiming to act as a broker or finder on behalf of the Buyer.

13. Notices

Any notices or other communications required or permitted hereunder shall be sufficiently given if delivered personally, by telecopy, or sent by federal express, registered or certified mail, postage prepaid, addressed as follows or to such other address of which the parties may have given notice:

> To the Buyer: Geac Computer Systems, Inc. c/o Geac Computer Corporation Limited 11 Allstate Parkway Suite 300 Markham, Ontario L3R 9T8 Attn: General Counsel Fax: (905) 940-3705

With a copy to: Gabor Garai, Esq. Epstein Becker & Green, P.C. 75 State Street Boston, MA 02109 Fax: (617) 342-4001

To the Company: Clarus Corporation 3970 Johns Creek Court Suite 100 Suwanee, GA 30024 Attn: Stephen P. Jeffery, President and CEO Fax: (770) 291-8573

With a copy to: Sharon L. McBrayer, Esq. Womble Carlyle Sandridge & Rice PLLC 1201 West Peachtree Street, NW Suite 3500 Atlanta, GA 30309 Fax: (404) 870-4825

Unless otherwise specified herein, such notices or other communications shall be deemed received (a) on the date actually delivered, if delivered personally, by overnight courier or by telecopy or (b) three business days after being sent, if sent by registered or certified mail.

This Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and their respective successors and assigns, except that the Buyer, on the one hand, and 38

the Company, on the other hand, may not assign their respective obligations hereunder without the prior written consent of the other party. Any assignment in contravention of this provision shall be void. No assignment shall release the Buyer or the Company from any obligation or liability under this Agreement.

15. Entire Agreement; Amendments; Attachments

The Exhibits and Schedules attached hereto or to be attached hereafter are hereby incorporated as integral parts of this Agreement. This Agreement, all Schedules and Exhibits hereto, and all agreements and instruments to be delivered by the parties pursuant hereto represent the entire understanding and agreement between the parties hereto with respect to the subject matter hereof and supersede all prior oral and written and all contemporaneous oral negotiations, commitments and understandings between such parties. The parties hereto may amend or modify this Agreement by a written instrument executed by the Buyer or the Company.

16. Severability

Any provision of this Agreement which is invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any jurisdiction shall, as to that jurisdiction, be ineffective to the extent of such invalidity, illegality or unenforceability, without affecting in any way the remaining provisions hereof in such jurisdiction or rendering that or any other provision of this Agreement invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any other jurisdiction.

17. Expenses

Except as otherwise expressly provided herein, the Buyer, on the one hand, and the Company, on the other hand, will pay all other fees and expenses incurred by them in connection with the transactions contemplated hereunder.

18. Governing Law

This Agreement shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of Georgia.

19. Section Headings

The section headings are for the convenience of the parties and in no way alter, modify, amend, limit, or restrict the contractual obligations of the parties.

20. Counterparts

This Agreement may be executed in one or more counterparts, each of which shall be deemed to be an original, but all of which shall be one and the same document.

21. Definition of Knowledge

The term "knowledge" as used in the phrases "to the knowledge of the Company", "to the Company's knowledge" or any other similar phrase attributing knowledge to the Company means the actual knowledge of the officers and key employees (i.e., vice presidents and above) of the Company after reasonable inquiry.

39

22. Construction

In the construction of this Agreement general words introduced by the word "other" shall not be given a restrictive meaning by reason of the fact that they are preceded by words indicating a particular class of acts, matters or things and general words shall not be given a restrictive meaning by reason of the fact that they are followed by particular examples intended to be embraced by the general words.

23. Defined Terms

DEFINED TERM	SECTION	
"Accounts Receivable"	Section 2.11	
"Agreement"	Introduction	
"Acquired Assets"	Section 1.1	
"A/R Certificate"	Section 1.9(g)	
"Assumed Contracts"		
"Assumed Liabilities"	Section 1.4(a)	
	Section 7.14(a)	
	Section 4.5(a)	
	ntroduction	
"Business Material Adverse Effect" Section 2.6		
	troduction	
"Buyer Material Adverse Effect"		
"Cash Payment"	Section 1.3(b)(i)	
"Clarus Commerce"	Introduction	
"Clarus E Procurement"	Introduction	
"Closing" S	ection 1.7	
"Closing A/R"	Section 2.11	
"Closing Date"	Section 1.7	
"Collection Periods"	Section 1.9(a)	
"Commercial Software Rights"	Section 2.14(a)(vii)	
	Introduction	
"Company Advisors"	Section 4.4(a)	
"Company's Board of Directors"		
"Company Reports"	Section 2.6(a)	
	Section 1.1(viii)	
	Section 2.14(a)	
"Current Maturities of Debt"		
	Section 9.8	
"Debt, Net of Current Maturities'	' Section 1.4(b)	
"Defined Benefit Plan"	Section 2.17(a)	
"Disputed Account"	Section 1.9(d)	
"Disqualified Person"	Section 2.17(b)	
"Due Diligence Activities"	Section 4.1	
"Electronic Commerce A/R"	Section 1.9(e)	

- "Electronic Commerce Busin	ess" Introduction	
- "Employee"	Section 2.16	
"Employee Bonuses"	Section 1.5(c)	
 "Employee Plans"	Section 2.17(a)	
 "Encumbrances"	Section 2.3	
"Environmental Laws"	Section 2.22	
"ERISA"	Section 2.17(a)	
"ERP List"	Section 1.5(a)	
"Escrow"	Section 1.3(b)(ii)	
"Escrow Agreement"	Section 1.3(b)(ii)	
"Escrow Amount"	Section 1.3(b)(ii)	
"Fairness Opinion"	Section 1.10	
"FICA" Section 2.12(f)		
"Financial Advisor"	Section 1.10	
"First Collection Period"	Section 1.9(a)	
"Fixed Assets"	Section 2.9	
"Fusion"	Section 9.10	
"FUTA"	Section 2.12(f)	
"Governmental Authority"	Section 2.22	
"Hazardous Substances"	Section 2.22	
"HSR Act"	Section 7.4	
"Initial Balance Sheet" Section 1.4(b)		
"Initial Asset/Liability Sched		
"Instrument of Assumption"		
"Insurance Policies"	Section 2.8	
- "July Schedule" -	Section 2.6(b)	
"Knowledge"	Section 21	
"Leased Real Property"	Section 2.21	
"Long-Term Closing A/R"	Section 1.9(f)	
"Multiemployer Plan"	Section 2.17(a)	
"New Receivable"	Section 1.9(d)	
"Non-LT Closing A/R"	Section 1.9(f)	
"Onyx"	2	
Other" Section 22		
"Party In Interest"	Section 2.17(b)	

"Permits"	Section 2.15	
"Person"	Section 4.4(b)	
"Pre-Closing Breach"	Section 10.3	
"Proxy"	Introduction	
"Proxy Statement"	Section 4.6	
"Purchase Price"	Section 1.3(a)	
"Reference Rate"	Section 4.9(b)	
"Second Collection Period"	Section 1.9(a)	
"Shared Contracts"	Section 2.14(a)(ix)	
"Signatory Stockholders"	Introduction	
"SQL"	Section 9.2	
"Stockholders Agreement"	Introduction	
"Stockholder's Meeting"	Section 4.7	
"Superior Proposal"	Section 4.4(b)	
"Taxes" Section 2.12		
"Third Party"	Section 4.4(b)	
"Third Party Acquisition"	Section 4.4(b)	
"Trademark License Agreeme		
"Uncollected LT A/R	Section 1.9(c)	
"Uncollected Non-LT A/R"	Section 1.9(b)	
41		

41

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this Agreement has been duly executed by the parties hereto as of and on the date first above written.

CLARUS CORPORATION

Ву:_____

Title: _____

GEAC COMPUTER SYSTEMS, INC.

By: _____

Title: _____

EXHIBIT 2

INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY RIGHTS PURCHASE AGREEMENT

BETWEEN

GEAC CANADA LIMITED

AND

CLARUS CORPORATION

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1. Purchase and Sale of the Assets
1.1. Purchase of the Assets
1.2. Further Assurances
1.3. Purchase Price for the Company Intellectual Property
1.4. No Assumption of Liabilities
1.4. No Assumption of Liabilities
1.6. Company Actions
2. Representations of the Company
2.1. Organization
2.2. Authorization
2.3. Ownership of Company Intellectual Property
2.4. Intellectual Property4
2.5. Disclosure
3. Representations of the Buyer
3.1. Organization and Authority9
3.2. Authorization9
3.3. Regulatory Approvals10
4. Access to Information; Public Announcements; Covenants of the Company10
4.1. Access to Management, Properties and Records10
4.2. Confidentiality10
4.3. Public Announcements11
4.4. Third Party Acquisitions11
4.5. Filings; Other Actions; Notification13
4.6. Information Supplied14
4.7. Stockholders Meeting14
4.8. Effect of Termination and Abandonment15
5. Efforts to Obtain Satisfaction of Conditions15
6. Conditions to Obligations of the Buyer
6.1. Continued Truth of Representations and Warranties of the Company;
Compliance with Covenants and Obligations
6.2. Corporate Proceedings and Shareholder Approval
6.3. The Company Intellectual Property16
6.4. Governmental Approvals16
6.5. Consent of Third Parties
6.6. Adverse Proceedings16
6.7. Fulfillment of Closing Conditions of Asset Purchase Agreement16
6.8. Closing Deliveries
7. Conditions to Obligations of the Company17
7.1. Continued Truth of Representations and Warranties of the Buyer;
Compliance with Covenants and Obligations
1

7.2. Company Proceedings	17
7.3. Governmental Approvals	
7.4. Consents of Third Parties	

10

i

7.5 Adverse Proceedings

7.5. Adverse Proceedings18
7.6. Fulfillment of Conditions to Closing in US Asset Purchase Agreement18
7.7. Stockholder Approval18
7.8. Closing Deliveries18
8. Post-Closing Agreements
8.1. Proprietary Information
8.2. Limitation on Use of Name19
8.3. Non-Competition Agreement19
8.4. Sharing of Data20
8.5. Cooperation of the Company20
8.6. Limited License to the Company to use the software comprising
the Company Intellectual Property
9. Intentionally Omitted
10. Termination of Agreement; Option to Proceed; Damages21
10.1. Termination by Lapse of Time
10.2. Termination by Agreement of the Parties
10.3. Termination by Reason of Breach21
10.4. Availability of Remedies at Law
11. Dispute Resolution21
11.1. General21
11.2. Consent of the Parties
11.3. Arbitration22
12. Brokers
12.1. For the Company
12.2. For the Buyer22
13. Notices
14. Successors and Assigns
15. Entire Agreement; Amendments; Attachments
16. Severability24
17. Expenses24
18. Governing Law24
19. Section Headings24
20. Counterparts25
21. Definition of Knowledge25
22. Construction25
23. Defined Terms in Section of Agreement Indicated25

ii

INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY RIGHTS PURCHASE AGREEMENT

THIS INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY RIGHTS PURCHASE AGREEMENT (the "Agreement") is made as of the 24th day of August, 1999 by and between Clarus Corporation, a Delaware Corporation (the "Company"), and Geac Canada Limited, a Canadian corporation (the "Buyer"). All amounts referred to herein as denominated in "dollars" or preceded by the "\$" sign are stated in U.S. dollars.

WHEREAS, the Company desires to sell substantially all of the intellectual property related to the Business, as such term is defined below, for the consideration set forth below, subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement;

WHEREAS, the Buyer desires to purchase such assets and assume certain related liabilities, subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement;

WHEREAS, the Board of Directors of the Buyer has approved the transactions contemplated herein upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this Agreement;

WHEREAS, for purposes of this Agreement, the term "Business" means all of the business conducted by the Company, of each and every nature, relating to the development, marketing, licensing and sale of products for use in the Financial, Enterprise Resource Planning and Human Resources markets, and, for greater certainty, excluding the Electronic Commerce Business;

WHEREAS, for purposes of this Agreement, the term "Electronic Commerce

Business" means the development, marketing, licensing and sale of products for use in electronic commerce, currently consisting of the "Clarus E Procurement" and "Clarus Commerce" products;

WHEREAS, the Board of Directors of the Company (the "Company's Board of Directors") has approved this Agreement, has determined that the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, taken together, are in the best interests of the Company's stockholders and has agreed to recommend that the stockholders of the Company approve this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual promises hereinafter set forth and other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and adequacy of which are hereby acknowledged, the parties hereby agree as follows:

1. Purchase and Sale of the Assets.

1.1. Purchase of the Assets. Subject to and upon the terms and conditions of this Agreement, at the closing of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement the Company will sell, transfer, convey, assign and deliver to the Buyer, and the Buyer will purchase, acquire,

accept and pay for, all of the Company's right, title and interest in and to all of the Company Intellectual Property (as defined below).

1.2. Further Assurances. At any time and from time to time after the Closing, at the Buyer's request and without further consideration, the Company shall promptly execute and deliver such instruments of sale, transfer, conveyance, assignment and confirmation, and take all such other action as the Buyer may reasonably request, more effectively to transfer, convey and assign to the Buyer, and to confirm the Buyer's title to, all of the Company Intellectual Property and to carry out the purpose and intent of this Agreement.

1.3. Purchase Price for the Company Intellectual Property. The aggregate purchase price to be paid by the Buyer for the Company Intellectual Property shall be the sum of Eleven Million One Hundred Forty Thousand Dollars (\$11,140,000), subject to adjustment pursuant to the Indemnification Agreement among the Buyer, the Company and Geac Computer Systems, Inc., dated as of even date herewith (the "Purchase Price"). The Purchase Price shall be payable by the Buyer to the Company in cash, by cashier's or certified check, or by wire transfer of immediately available funds to an account designated by the Company.

1.4. No Assumption of Liabilities. The Buyer shall not at the Closing assume or agree to perform, pay or discharge, and the Company shall remain unconditionally liable for, all obligations, liabilities and commitments, fixed or contingent, known or unknown, of the Company, including, without limitation, any liabilities or obligations related to (i) any litigation involving the Company, (ii) brokers or other third parties acting on behalf of the Company in connection with the sale of the Company Intellectual Property, (iii) any taxes which are or were due and payable in connection with the Company Intellectual Property on or prior to the Closing Date; and (iv) any liability related to its business and operations not included in the Business.

1.5. Closing. The closing of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement (the "Closing") shall take place at the offices of Epstein Becker & Green, P.C., 75 State Street, Boston, Massachusetts at 10:00 a.m., Boston Time, or such other place and time as the parties shall mutually agree, as soon as all the necessary consents and approvals to the transactions contemplated herein are obtained by the parties (the "Closing Date"), but in no event later than the second business day following the satisfaction of the conditions set forth in Sections 6.4, 6.5 and 7.7 hereof. The transfer of the Company Intellectual Property to the Buyers shall be deemed to occur at 12:01 a.m., Boston time, on the Closing Date.

1.6. Company Actions. The Company hereby approves of and consents to this Agreement and represents that the Company's Board of Directors, at a meeting duly called and held, has, subject to the terms and conditions set forth herein, (i) determined that this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby, taken together, are in the best interests of the Company's stockholders, (ii) approved this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby in all respects, and (iii) resolved to recommend that the stockholders of the Company approve and adopt this Agreement; provided, however, that such recommendation and approval may be withdrawn, modified or amended to the extent that the Company's Board determines in good faith, after taking into consideration the written advice of its outside legal counsel, that failure to take such action is reasonably likely to result in a breach of the fiduciary obligations of the Company's Board of Directors under applicable law. The Company also represents that the

2

Company's Board of Directors has reviewed the opinion of US Bancorp Piper Jaffray, financial advisor to the Company's Board of Directors (the "Financial Advisor"), that, as of the date of this Agreement, the consideration to be received pursuant to this Agreement is fair to the Company from a financial point of view (the "Fairness Opinion"). The Company has been authorized by the Financial Advisor to permit, subject to the prior review and consent by the Financial Advisor (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld), the inclusion of the Fairness Opinion (or a reference thereto) in the Proxy Statement delivered by the Company to its Stockholders in connection with the transactions contemplated herewith and any amendment or supplement thereto (the "Proxy Statement").

2. Representations of the Company.

The Company represents and warrants to the Buyer as follows:

2.1. Organization. Each of the Company and its subsidiaries: (a) is a corporation duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of its respective jurisdiction of organization, and (b) has all requisite power and authority (corporate and otherwise) to own its properties and to carry on its business as now being conducted. The Company has made available to the Buyer a complete and correct copy of the Company's certificate of incorporation and bylaws (or comparable operating documents), each as amended to date. The Company's certificate of incorporation and bylaws (or comparable governing documents) so made available are in full force and effect.

2.2. Authorization.

(a) The Company has all requisite power (corporate and otherwise) and authority to execute, deliver and perform its obligations hereunder except for the required approval of the stockholders of the Company. The execution and delivery by the Company of this Agreement and the agreements provided for herein, and the consummation by the Company of all transactions contemplated hereunder and thereunder, have been duly authorized by all requisite corporate and shareholder action except for the required approval of the stockholders of the Company. This Agreement has been duly executed by the Company. This Agreement and all other agreements and obligations entered into and undertaken in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby to which the Company is a party constitute the valid and legally binding obligations of the Company, enforceable against it in accordance with their respective terms enforceable against it in accordance with their respective terms, except as such enforceability may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, moratorium or other similar laws affecting the enforcement of creditors' rights generally, and equitable principles. The execution, delivery and performance by the Company of this Agreement and the agreements provided for herein, and the consummation by the Company of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby following approval by the Company's stockholders, will not, with or without the giving of notice or the passage of time or both: (a) violate the provisions of any law, rule or regulation applicable to the Company; (b) violate the provisions of the charter or Bylaws of the Company; (c) violate any judgment, decree, order or award of any court, governmental body or arbitrator; or (d) conflict with or result in the breach or termination of any term or provision of, or constitute a default under, or cause any acceleration under, or cause the creation of any lien, charge or encumbrance upon the properties or assets of the Business pursuant to, any indenture, mortgage, deed of trust

or other agreement or instrument to which the Company is a party or by which the Company is or may be bound, except as set forth on Schedule 2.2. Schedule 2.2

attached hereto sets forth a true, correct and complete list of all consents and approvals of third parties that are required in connection with the consummation by the Company of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

2.3. Ownership of Company Intellectual Property. Schedule 2.3 attached hereto sets forth a true, correct and complete list of all claims, liabilities, security interests, mortgages, liens, pledges and encumbrances of any kind affecting the Company Intellectual Property (the items set forth on Schedule 2.3, together with any licenses granted to end user customers of the Business in the ordinary course of business, being hereinafter referred to as the "Encumbrances"). The Company is, and at the Closing will be, the true and lawful owner of the Company Intellectual Property, and will have the right to sell and transfer to the Buyer good title to the Company Intellectual Property, free and clear of all Encumbrances of any kind. The delivery to the Buyer of the instruments of transfer of ownership contemplated by this Agreement will vest good title to the Company Intellectual Property in the Buyer, free and clear of all Encumbrances.

2.4. Intellectual Property. For purposes of this Agreement, the following terms have the following definitions:

"Intellectual Property Rights" shall mean any or all of the following and all rights in, arising out of, or associated therewith: (i) all United States, international and foreign patents and applications therefor and all reissues, divisions, renewals, extensions, provisionals, continuations and continuations-in-part thereof; (ii) all inventions (whether or not patentable), invention disclosures, improvements, trade secrets, proprietary information, processes, formulas, know how, computer software programs (in both source code and object code form), technology, technical data and customer lists, tangible or intangible proprietary information, and all documentation relating to any of the foregoing; (iii) all copyrights, copyrights registrations and applications therefor, and all other rights corresponding thereto throughout the world; (iv) all industrial designs and any registrations and applications therefor throughout the world; (v) all trade names, logos, business names, common law trademarks and service marks, trademark and service mark registrations and applications therefor throughout the world; (vi) all customer lists, databases and data collections and all rights therein throughout the world; (vi) all moral and economic rights of authors and inventors, however denominated, throughout the world; (vii) all Software; (viii) all licenses and other agreements to which the Company is a party (as licensor or licensee) or by which the Company is bound relating to any of the foregoing kinds of property; (ix) all rights to any "know how", trade secrets or use of ideas; and (x) any similar or equivalent rights to any of the foregoing anywhere in the world;

"Commercial Software Rights" shall mean commercially available software programs generally available to the public (including without limitation both so-called "shrink-wrap" software and enterprise software) which have been licensed to the Company or its subsidiaries pursuant to end-user licenses and which are used in the Business, but are in no way a component of or incorporated in any of the Company's or any of its subsidiaries' Software;

4

"Company Intellectual Property" shall mean any Intellectual Property Rights to the extent used in or under development for use in the Business, including without limitation those Intellectual Property Rights used internally by the Company in the Business and those licensed, sold or distributed by the Company in the Business to third parties, but excluding all Commercial Software Rights and Embedded Third Party Software;

"Software" means the software specified in Schedule 2.4 and all other software used in connection with the Business or on order or under development for use in connection with the Business, whether or not for internal use or for licensing, sale or distribution.

"Registered Intellectual Property" shall mean all United States, international and foreign: (i) patents and patent applications (including provisional applications); (ii) registered trademarks, applications to register trademarks, intent-to-use applications, or other registrations or applications related to trademarks; (iii) registered copyrights and applications for copyright registration; and (iv) any other Intellectual Property Rights that are the subject of an application, certificate, filing, registration or other document issued, filed with, or recorded by any state, government or other public legal authority; and

"Company Registered Intellectual Property" means all of the Registered Intellectual Property owned by, or filed in the name of, the Company or any subsidiary and used in the Business.

"Embedded Third Party Software" shall mean all Software that is licensed to the Company by a third party and is a component of, or incorporated into, any of the Company's or any of its subsidiaries' products that are included in the Business.

(a) Schedule 2.4 sets forth a complete list of (i) all Registered Intellectual Property, (ii) all material Intellectual Property Rights included in the Company Intellectual Property and specifies the jurisdictions in which such Company Registered Intellectual Property has been issued or registered or in which an application for such issuance and registration has been filed. including the respective registration or application numbers and the names of all registered owners, together with (iii) a list of all software products currently marketed by the Company and its subsidiaries in connection with the Business and an indication as to which, if any, of such software products have been registered for copyright protection with the United States Copyright Office and any foreign offices and by whom such items have been registered. To the Company's knowledge, all statements contained in all applications for registration of the Company Registered Intellectual Property were true and correct as of the date of such applications. Except as set forth on Schedule 2.4, each of the trademarks and trade names included in the Company Intellectual Property is in use.

(b) Schedule 2.4 sets forth a complete list of (i) any requests the Company or any subsidiary has received to make any such registration of Company Intellectual Property, including the identity of the requestor and the item requested to be so registered and the jurisdiction for which such request has been made, (ii) all licenses, sublicenses, and other agreements to which the Company or any subsidiary is a party and pursuant to which the Company, any subsidiary, or any other person is authorized to use any material item of Company Intellectual Property, and includes the identity of all parties thereto, a description of the nature and subject matter thereof, the applicable royalty, and the term thereof (provided that in the case

5

of end user agreements only the identity of the parties thereto may be supplied) and (iii) any agreement pursuant to which a third party has licensed or transferred any Company Intellectual Property to the Company (other than licenses of Commercial Software Rights). Except as set forth on Schedule 2.4, the execution and delivery of this Agreement by the Company, and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby, will cause neither the Company nor any subsidiary to be in violation or default under any such license, sublicense or agreement, nor entitle any other party to any such license, sublicense or agreement to terminate or modify such license, sublicense or agreement.

(c) Except as set forth on Schedule 2.4, neither the Company nor any subsidiary has been sued or charged as a defendant in any claim, suit, action, or proceeding which involves a claim of infringement by the Company Intellectual Property of any Intellectual Property Rights of any third party used in the Business and which has not been finally terminated prior to the date hereof, nor does the Company have any knowledge of any such charge or claim or any valid basis therefor, and there has been no decree, order, judgment, stipulation or claim of any infringement liability by the Company or any subsidiary of any Intellectual Property Rights of another. To the Company's knowledge, no Company Intellectual Property or Embedded Third Party Software is subject to any outstanding decree, order, judgment, or stipulation restricting in any manner the licensing of products by the Company and the subsidiaries.

(d) Except as set forth on Schedule 2.4, each item of Company Registered Intellectual Property is valid and subsisting, all necessary registration, maintenance and renewal fees currently due in connection with such Registered Intellectual Property have been made and all necessary documents, recordations and certificates in connection with such Registered Intellectual Property have been filed with the relevant patent, copyright, trademark or other authorities in the United States or foreign jurisdictions, as the case may be, for the purpose of maintaining the registrations of such Registered Intellectual Property.

(e) Except as set forth on Schedule 2.4, the Company or a subsidiary is the sole and exclusive owner or licensee of, with all right, title, and interest, or license rights, as the case may be, in and to each item of Company Intellectual Property, free and clear of any Encumbrance, and has sole and exclusive rights, excluding licenses granted to end user customers of the Business in the ordinary course of business (and is not contractually obligated to pay any compensation to any third party in respect thereof) to the use thereof or the material covered thereby in connection with the services or products in respect of which the Company Intellectual Property is being used. Except as set forth on Schedule 2.4, neither the Company nor any of its subsidiaries is a party to or bound by any agreement, indenture, contract, lease, deed of trust, license, sublicense, option, instrument or other commitment, whether written or oral, that limits or impairs its ability to sell, license or assign, or that otherwise adversely affects in any material respect, the Company Intellectual Property. None of the Software which is owned by the Company includes or incorporates, any (i) software distributed free of charge on a trial basis for which a paid license would be required for commercial distribution. (ii) software whose ownership has been retained by a third party who controls its distribution, or (iii) any other code obtained from the public domain.

(f) To the extent that any material Company Intellectual Property has been developed or created by a third party for the Company or any subsidiary, the Company or a subsidiary has a

6

written agreement with such third party with respect thereto, and the Company or a subsidiary, has obtained ownership of, and is the exclusive owner of all such third party's Intellectual Property Rights in such work. All Embedded Third Party Software is listed and identified as such on Schedule 2.4, which schedule also indicates whether the Company's license for such Embedded Third Party Software is exclusive or nonexclusive.

(g) Neither the Company nor any subsidiary has transferred ownership of, or granted any exclusive license with respect to, any Company Intellectual Property to any third party.

(h) All material contracts, licenses and agreements relating to the Company Intellectual Property and the Embedded Third Party Software are in full force and effect. Except as set forth on Schedule 2.4, the execution and delivery of this Agreement by the Company and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby will neither violate nor result in the material breach, modification, cancellation, termination, or suspension of such contracts, licenses and agreements. Except as set forth on Schedule 2.4 the Company and each of the subsidiaries is in material compliance with, and has not breached any material term of such contracts, licenses and agreements and, to the knowledge of the Company, all other parties to such contracts, licenses and agreements are in material compliance with, and have not breached any material term of, such contracts, licenses and agreements. Except as set forth on Schedule 2.4 following the Closing Date, the Buyer will be permitted to exercise all of the Company's and the subsidiaries' rights under such contracts, licenses and agreements to the same extent the Company or any subsidiary would have been able to had the transactions contemplated by this Agreement not occurred and without the payment of any additional amounts or consideration other than ongoing fees, royalties, or payments which the Company or any subsidiary would otherwise be required to pay.

(i) Except as set forth on Schedule 2.4, no claims with respect to Company Intellectual Property have been asserted or, to the Company's knowledge, are threatened by any person, nor to the Company's knowledge are there any valid grounds with respect to Company Intellectual Property for any bona fide claims
(i) to the effect that the manufacture, sale, licensing or use of any of the products of the Company and the subsidiaries used in the Business infringes on or misappropriates any Intellectual Property Rights or constitutes unfair competition or trade practices under the laws of any jurisdiction, (ii) against the use by the Company or any subsidiary of any Company Intellectual Property or (iii) challenging the ownership by the Company or any subsidiary of any Company Intellectual Property or the validity or effectiveness of any Company Intellectual Property. To the Company's knowledge, the foregoing representations and warranties are true and correct with respect to Embedded Third Party Software. To the knowledge of the Company, the Business as currently conducted or as reasonably foreseeably proposed to be conducted as of the date hereof has not and does not infringe on any proprietary right of any third party. To the Company's knowledge, there is no unauthorized use, infringement or misappropriation of any Company Intellectual Property or Third Party Embedded Software by any third party, including any employee or former employee of the Company or any subsidiary.

7

(i) The Company has taken reasonable steps to protect the Company's and the subsidiaries' rights in their confidential information and trade secrets or any trade secrets or confidential information of third parties provided to the Company, and, without limiting the foregoing, the Company has and enforces a policy requiring each employee and contractor to execute a proprietary information/confidentiality agreement substantially in the form provided to the Buyer and all current and former employees and contractors of the Company have executed such an agreement, except where the failure to do so is not reasonably expected to result in a Business Material Adverse Effect. For purposes of this Agreement, "Business Material Adverse Effect" means a material adverse effect on any of the financial condition, properties, business, results of operations or reasonably foreseeable prospects of the Business as contemplated on the date hereof, taking such Business as a whole (either directly or as a result of its effect on the Company), but excluding any effect on the sales of the Business or the collection of the accounts receivable of the Company resulting from the announcement of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. For purposes of this Agreement, when a representation or warranty is qualified by the phrase "Business Material Adverse Effect," the determination of whether or not there is a Business Material Adverse Effect with respect to the matters referenced in such representation or warranty shall be made both with respect to each matter referenced therein on an individual basis and with respect to all matters referenced therein on a collective basis.

(k) The latest version of each software program included in the Software (excluding the Commercial Software Rights) which is currently marketed by the Company, including, without limitation, the controlled release version of the FSA Program, conforms in all material respects to the published specifications delivered by the Company for such software program. Such Software does not contain any product keys, expiry codes, time locks, bombs, or other routines, codes or devices that may prevent the Buyer or any end user of such Software from using such Software at any time. To the knowledge of the Company, such Software, and the computer systems and media on which such Software is stored, do not contain any computer viruses or any other programs that may affect the normal use of the Software or any other software, data or computer systems.

(1) (i) Except as set forth on Schedule 2.4, all Date Sensitive Systems are Year 2000 Compliant; provided, however, that with respect to Date Sensitive Systems that constitute Embedded Third Party Software, the foregoing representation and warranty is made to the Company's knowledge. "Date Sensitive Systems" means the most recent versions (i.e., the C5 version, where applicable) of Software included in the Company Intellectual Property and any Embedded Third Party Software that is or was previously marketed by the Company, including any electronic or electronically controlled systems or component thereof that processes any Date Data, both for the Company's internal use and which the Company sells, leases, licenses, assigns or otherwise provides, or the benefit of which the Company provides, to its customers, vendors, suppliers, affiliates or any other third party. "Date Data" means any data of any type that includes date information or which is otherwise derived from, dependent on or related to date information. "Year 2000 Compliant" means, with respect to Date Sensitive Systems, that each such system when used in the manner currently used by the Company and in accordance with such system's own documentation accurately processes all Date Data without loss of any material functionality or performance as a result of the change in year from 1999 to 2000 and thereafter, including, but not limited to, calculating, comparing, sequencing, storing,

8

and otherwise processing such date data (including all leap year considerations); (ii) except as set forth on Schedule 2.4, each of the suppliers of goods or services that are material to the Business has certified or otherwise provided evidence to the Company that its ability to carry on business will not be adversely affected by the change from the year 1999 to the year 2000; (iii) Schedule 2.4 sets forth a true, correct and complete list of any agreements, promises or statements by or between the Company and other persons in respect of the year 2000, including but not limited to auditors, insurers, bankers, customers and shareholders of the Business, excluding end user customer warranties made in the ordinary course of business; (iv) Schedule 2.4 sets forth a true, correct and complete list of reports prepared by or on behalf of the Company in respect of the year 2000 in relation to the Business: (iv) Schedule 2.4 sets forth a true, correct and complete description of the Company's year 2000 compliance program, including but not limited to year 2000 test methodologies, plans, scripts and outputs/results for all products that are material to the Business.

2.5. Disclosure. The representations and warranties made by the Company in this Agreement, in the Exhibits hereto and the Schedules delivered or to be delivered pursuant to this Agreement, taken as a whole, do not contain and will not contain any untrue statement of a material fact, and do not omit and will not omit any material fact, necessary in order to make the statements contained therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading. Copies of all documents heretofore or hereafter delivered or made available to the Buyer, including, without limitation, the documents disclosed in the Schedules to this Agreement, are complete and accurate copies of such documents.

3. Representations of the Buyer

The Buyer represents and warrants to the Company as follows:

3.1. Organization and Authority. The Buyer is (a) a corporation duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of its jurisdiction of incorporation; (b) has all requisite power (corporate and otherwise) and authority to own its properties and to carry on its business as now being conducted and (c) is qualified to do business and in good standing as a foreign corporation in each jurisdiction where the ownership or operation of its properties or conduct of its business requires such qualification, except where the failure to be so qualified or in such good standing, when taken together with all other such failures, has not had and is not reasonably likely to have a Buyer Material Adverse Effect. The Buyer has made available to the Company a complete and correct copy of the certificate of incorporation and bylaws of the Buyer, as amended to date. The certificate of incorporation and bylaws so delivered are in full force and effect.

3.2. Authorization. The Buyer has all requisite corporate power and authority and has taken all corporate action necessary in order to execute, deliver and perform its obligations under this Agreement. This Agreement and all such other agreements and obligations entered into and undertaken in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby to which the Buyer is a party constitute the valid and legally binding obligations of it, enforceable against the Buyer in accordance with their respective terms except as such enforceability may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, moratorium or other similar laws

affecting the enforcement of creditors' rights generally, and equitable principles. The execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and the agreements provided for herein, and the consummation by the Buyer of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby, will not, with or without the giving of notice or the passage of time or both, (a) violate the provisions of any law, rule or regulation applicable to the Buyer; (b) violate the provisions

of the charter or Bylaws of the Buyer; or (c) violate any judgment, decree, order or award of any court, governmental body or arbitrator. Schedule 3.2 attached hereto sets forth a true, correct and complete list of all consents and approvals of third parties that are required in connection with the consummation by the Buyer of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

3.3. Regulatory Approvals. All consents, approvals, authorizations and other requirements prescribed by any law, rule or regulation which must be obtained or satisfied by the Buyer and which are necessary for the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement have been, or prior to the Closing Date will be, obtained and satisfied, including, without limitation, filings and approvals pursuant to the HSR Act (as defined below) and Canadian and provincial securities laws.

4. Access to Information; Public Announcements; Covenants of the Company

4.1. Access to Management, Properties and Records. From the date of this Agreement until the Closing Date, the Company shall afford the officers, attorneys, accountants and other authorized representatives of the Buyer access upon reasonable prior notice and during normal business hours to all management personnel, offices, properties, books and records of the Business, for the sole purpose of facilitating the Closing of the transactions contemplated hereunder. The Company shall furnish to the Buyer such financial and operating data and other information as to the Business as the Buyer shall reasonably request. Upon prior approval of the Company, which shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed, the Buyer shall also have the right to contact the Company's vendors and customers, and other persons having business dealings with the Company for the sole purpose of facilitating the Closing of the transactions contemplated hereunder. The Company shall be entitled to participate in such communications and to make the initial introductions. The activities contemplated by this subsection are hereinafter referred to as "Due Diligence Activities."

4.2. Confidentiality. All information not previously disclosed to the public or generally known to the persons engaged in the respective businesses of the Buyer or the Company which shall have been furnished by either the Buyer or the Company to the other party in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby or as provided pursuant to this Section 4 shall not be disclosed to any other person other than their respective employees, directors, attorneys, accountants, lenders or financial advisors or other than as contemplated herein. In the event that the transactions contemplated by this Agreement shall not be consummated and upon request by the either party in the case of information disclosed by such party, all such information which shall be in writing shall be returned to the party furnishing the same, including, to the extent reasonably practicable, all copies or reproductions thereof which may have been prepared, or destroyed by the receiving party (in which case the receiving party shall provide the disclosing party with a certificate certifying that such documents were destroyed) and neither party shall at any time thereafter disclose to any third parties, or use, directly or indirectly, for its own benefit, any such information, written or oral, about the business of the

10

other party hereto. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the receiving party shall be entitled to retain that portion of such confidential information that the receiving party's counsel advises it is necessary or advisable to be retained for the purposes of any subsequent legal action involving the receiving party and the disclosing party or its shareholders, officers or directors, subject however to all of the confidentiality provisions hereof for so long as such confidential information is retained.

4.3. Public Announcements. Except as otherwise required by law, the parties agree that prior to the Closing Date any and all general public pronouncements or other general public communications concerning this Agreement and the purchase of the Acquired Assets by the Buyer, and the timing, manner and content of such disclosures, shall be subject to the mutual agreement of the Company and the Buyer, provided that the Company and Geac Computer Corporation Limited shall be permitted to make such disclosures as may be required by law or rules of its securities exchange.

4.4. Third Party Acquisitions.

(a) The Company agrees that neither it nor any of its subsidiaries nor any of its or its subsidiaries' employees or directors shall, and it shall direct and use its best efforts to cause its and its Subsidiaries' agents and representatives (including any investment banker or other financial advisor and any attorney or accountant retained by it or any of its subsidiaries (collectively, "Company Advisors")) not to, directly or indirectly, initiate, solicit or otherwise facilitate any inquiries in respect of, or the making of any proposal for, a Third Party Acquisition (as defined in clause (b) below). The Company further agrees that neither it nor any of its subsidiaries nor any of its or its subsidiaries' employees or directors shall, and it shall direct and use its best efforts to cause all Company Advisors not to engage in any negotiations concerning, or provide any confidential information or data to, or have any discussions with, any Third Party (as defined in clause (b) below) relating to the proposal of a Third Party Acquisition, or otherwise attempt to make or implement a Third Party Acquisition; provided, however, that if at any time prior to the Closing, the Company's Board of Directors determines in good faith, after taking into consideration the written advice of its outside legal counsel, that it is required in order for its members to comply with their fiduciary duties under applicable law, the Company may, in response to an inquiry, proposal or offer for a Third Party Acquisition which was not solicited subsequent to the date hereof, (x) furnish non-public information with respect to the Company to any such person pursuant to a confidentiality agreement on terms substantially similar to the confidentiality agreement entered into between the Company and the Buyer prior to the execution of this Agreement and (y) participate in discussions and negotiations regarding such inquiry, proposal or offer; and provided, further, that nothing contained in this Agreement shall prevent the Company or the Company's Board of Directors from complying with Rules 14d-9 and 14e-2 promulgated under the Exchange Act with regard to any proposed Third Party Acquisition or withdrawing its recommendation to the stockholders of the Company to approve the transactions contemplated herein. The Company shall immediately cease and cause to be terminated any existing activities, discussions or negotiations with any Third Parties conducted heretofore with respect to any of the foregoing. The Company shall take the necessary steps to promptly inform all Company Advisors of the obligations undertaken in this Section 4.4(a). The Company agrees to notify the Buyer as promptly as reasonably practicable in writing if (i) any inquiries relating to or proposals for a Third Party Acquisition are received by the Company, any

11

of its subsidiaries or any of the Company Advisors, (ii) any confidential or other non-public information about the Company or any of its subsidiaries is requested from the Company, any of its subsidiaries or any of the Company Advisors, or (iii) any negotiations or discussions in connection with a possible Third Party Acquisition are sought to be initiated or continued with the Company, any of its subsidiaries or any of the Company Advisors indicating, in connection with such notice, the principal terms and conditions of any proposals or offers, and thereafter shall keep the Buyer informed in writing, on a reasonably current basis, on the status and terms of any such proposals or offers and the status of any such negotiations or discussions. The Company also agrees promptly to request each Person that has heretofore executed a confidentiality agreement in connection with its consideration of acquiring the Company or any of its subsidiaries, if any, to return all confidential information heretofore furnished to such Person by or on behalf of the Company or any of its subsidiaries.

(b) Except as permitted by this clause (b), the Company's Board of Directors shall not withdraw its recommendation to the stockholders of the Company to approve the transactions contemplated herein or approve or recommend, or cause the Company to enter into any agreement with respect to, any Third Party Acquisition. Notwithstanding the preceding sentence, if the Company's Board of Directors determines in its good faith judgment, after taking into consideration the written advice of its outside legal counsel, that it is required in order for its members to comply with their fiduciary duties under applicable law, the Company's Board of Directors may withdraw its recommendation to its stockholders of the approval of the transactions contemplated hereby, or approve or recommend or cause the Company to enter into an agreement with respect to a Superior Proposal (as defined below); provided, however, that the Company shall not be entitled to enter into any agreement with respect to a Superior Proposal unless this Agreement is concurrently terminated by its terms pursuant to Section 10.3. For purposes of this Agreement, "Third Party Acquisition" means the occurrence of any of the following events: (i) the acquisition of the Company by merger or otherwise by any Person (which includes a "person" as such term is defined in Section 13(d)(3) of the Exchange Act) other than the Buyer or any affiliate thereof (a "Third Party"); (ii) the acquisition by a Third Party of assets comprising the Business, or any part thereof, outside the ordinary course of business; (iii) the acquisition by a Third Party of 50% or more of the outstanding capital stock of the Company and its subsidiaries; or (iv) the adoption by the Company of a plan of partial or complete liquidation or the declaration or payment of an extraordinary dividend. For purposes of this Agreement, a "Superior Proposal" means any bona fide proposal to acquire directly or indirectly for consideration consisting of cash and/or securities more than 50% of the capital stock of the Company then outstanding or all or substantially all the assets of the Company and its subsidiaries, taken as a whole, or the assets comprising the Business, or any part thereof and outside the ordinary course of business, and otherwise on terms which the Company's Board of Directors by a majority vote determines in its good faith judgment (after consultation with its Financial Adviser or other financial advisors of nationally recognized reputation) to be reasonably capable of being completed (taking into account all material legal, financial, regulatory and other aspects of the proposal and the Third Party making the proposal, including the availability of financing therefor) and more favorable to the Company's stockholders from a financial point of view than the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

12

4.5. Filings; Other Actions; Notification.

(a) A vote of the Company's stockholders is required by law in order to consummate the transactions contemplated hereunder. Accordingly, the Company shall promptly prepare and file with the SEC a Proxy Statement (as defined in Section 4.6 below), which shall include the recommendation of the Company's Board of Directors that stockholders of the Company vote in favor of the approval and adoption of this Agreement and the Fairness Opinion. The Company shall use all reasonable efforts to have the Proxy Statement cleared by the SEC as promptly as practicable after such filing, and promptly thereafter mail the Proxy Statement to the stockholders of the Company. The Company shall also use its best efforts to obtain all necessary state securities law or "blue sky" permits and approvals required in connection with the consummations of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and will pay all expenses incident thereto.

(b) Upon and subject to the terms and conditions set forth in this Agreement, the Company and the Buyer shall cooperate with each other and use (and shall cause their respective subsidiaries to use) all reasonable efforts to take or cause to be taken all actions, and do or cause to be done all things, necessary, proper or advisable under this Agreement and applicable laws to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement as soon as practicable, including preparing and filing as promptly as practicable all documentation to effect all necessary applications, notices, petitions, filings and other documents and to obtain as promptly as practicable all permits, consents, approvals and authorizations necessary or advisable to be obtained from any third party and/or any Governmental Entity in order to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement; provided, however, that nothing in this Section 4.5 shall require, or be construed to require, the Company or the Buyer to proffer to, or agree to, sell or hold separate and agree to sell, before or after the Closing Date, any material assets, businesses or any interest in any material assets or businesses of the Buyer, the Company or any of their respective Affiliates (or to consent to any sale, or agreement to sell, by the Company of any of its material assets or businesses) or to agree to any material change in or material restriction on the operations of any such assets or businesses; provided, further, that nothing in this Section shall require, or be construed to require, a proffer or agreement that would, in the reasonable judgment of the Company or the Buyer, as the case may be, be likely to have a material adverse effect on the anticipated financial condition, properties, business or results of operations of the Company and its subsidiaries or the Buyer and its subsidiaries, as the case may be, after the consummation of the transactions contemplated herein, taken as a whole, in order to obtain any necessary or advisable consent, registration, approval, permit or authorization

from any Governmental Entity. Subject to applicable laws relating to the exchange of information, the Buyer and the Company shall have the right to review in advance, and to the extent practicable each will consult the other on, all the information relating to the Buyer or the Company, as the case may be, and any of their respective subsidiaries, that appears in any filing made with, or written materials submitted to, any third party and/or any Governmental Entity in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, including the Proxy Statement to the extent it describes the transactions set forth herein. In exercising the foregoing right, the Company and the Buyer shall act reasonably and as promptly as practicable.

13

(c) Each of the Company and the Buyer shall, upon request by the other, furnish the other with all information concerning itself, its subsidiaries, directors, officers and stockholders and such other matters as may be reasonably necessary or advisable in connection with filings pursuant to the HSR Act, the Proxy Statement or any other statement, filing, notice or application made by or on behalf of the Buyer, the Company or any of their respective subsidiaries to any governmental entity or other person (including the NASD) in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

(d) Each of the Company and the Buyer shall keep the other apprised of the status of matters relating to completion of the transactions contemplated hereby, including promptly furnishing the other with copies of notices or other communications received by the Buyer or the Company, as the case may be, or any of their respective subsidiaries, from any third party and/or any governmental entity alleging that the consent of such third party or governmental entity is or may be required with respect to the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. Each of the Company and the Buyer shall give prompt notice to the other of (i) the occurrence or non-occurrence of any fact or event which would be reasonably likely (x) to cause any representation or warranty contained in this Agreement to be untrue or inaccurate in any material respect at any time from the date hereof to the Closing Date or (y) to cause any covenant, condition or agreement under this Agreement not to be complied with or satisfied and (ii) any failure of the Company or the Buyer, as the case may be, to comply with or satisfy any covenant, condition or agreement to be complied with or satisfied by it hereunder.

4.6. Information Supplied. Each of the Buyer and the Company agrees, as to information provided by itself and its subsidiaries, that none of the information included or incorporated by reference in the Proxy Statement, will, at the time the Proxy Statement is cleared by the SEC, at the date of mailing to stockholders of the Company, and at the time of the Stockholders Meeting (as defined in Section 4.7), contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state any material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading.

4.7. Stockholders Meeting. The Company will take, in accordance with applicable laws and its certificate of incorporation and bylaws, all reasonable action necessary to convene a meeting of holders of the capital stock of the Company (the "Stockholders Meeting") as promptly as practicable after the Proxy Statement is cleared by the SEC to consider and vote upon the approval of this Agreement. The Proxy Statement shall include a statement that the Company's Board of Directors approved this Agreement, determined that this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby are in the best interests of the Company's Stockholders and recommended that the Company's Stockholders vote in favor of the transactions contemplated herein, and the Company shall use all reasonable and customary efforts to solicit such approval; provided, however, that if the Company's Board of Directors determines in good faith, after taking into consideration the written advice of its outside legal counsel, that the Proxy Statement not containing such recommendation is required in order for its members to comply with their fiduciary duties under applicable law, then any failure of the Proxy Statement to contain such recommendation shall not constitute a breach of this Agreement.

4.8. Effect of Termination and Abandonment

(a) If a proposal by a Third Party for a Third Party Acquisition has been publicly announced at the time of termination of this Agreement by the Buyer and the Buyer shall have terminated this Agreement pursuant to Section 10.3, the Company shall pay to the Buyer within two (2) business days of such termination an amount equal to all costs and expenses (including attorneys' fees and expenses) incurred by the Buyer in connection with the negotiation, drafting and execution of this Agreement and the consummation of the transactions contemplated herein.

(b) The Company acknowledges that the agreements contained in Section 4.8 are an integral part of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and that, without these agreements, the Buyer would not enter into this Agreement. Accordingly, if the Company fails promptly to pay the amounts required pursuant to Section 4.8 and, in order to obtain such payment the Buyer commence a suit which results in a final non-appealable judgment against the Company for such amounts, the Company shall pay to the Buyer (i) its costs and expenses (including attorneys' fees) in connection with such suit and (ii) if (and only if) this Agreement has been terminated pursuant to Section 10.3, interest on the amount at the rate announced by Citibank, N.A. as its "reference rate" in effect on the date such payment was required to be made.

5. Efforts to Obtain Satisfaction of Conditions

The Company and the Buyer each covenant and agree to use all commercially reasonable efforts to obtain the satisfaction of the conditions specified in this Agreement.

6. Conditions to Obligations of the Buyer

The obligations of the Buyer under this Agreement are subject to the fulfillment, at the Closing Date, of the following conditions precedent, each of which may be waived in writing in the sole discretion of the Buyer:

6.1. Continued Truth of Representations and Warranties of the Company; Compliance with Covenants and Obligations. The representations and warranties of the Company shall be true in all material respects on and as of the Closing Date as though such representations and warranties were made on and as of such date, except for any changes permitted by the terms hereof or consented to in writing by the Buyer. The Company shall have performed and complied in all material respects with all terms, conditions, covenants, obligations, agreements and restrictions required by this Agreement to be performed or complied with by it prior to or at the Closing Date. Notwithstanding the foregoing the materiality qualifications in the preceding two sentences shall not apply to any representation, warranty, term, condition, covenant, obligation, agreement or restriction that is itself qualified by materiality. At the Closing, the Company shall have delivered to the Buyer a certificate signed by the President of the Company as to its compliance with this Subsection 6.1.

15

6.2. Corporate Proceedings and Shareholder Approval. All corporate, Board of Directors, shareholder and other proceedings required to be taken to authorize the Company to carry out this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby, and to convey, transfer, assign and deliver the Acquired Assets to the Buyer, shall have been taken.

6.3. The Company Intellectual Property. At the Closing the Buyer shall receive good, clear, record and marketable title to the Company Intellectual Property, free and clear of all Encumbrances.

6.4. Governmental Approvals. All governmental agencies, department, bureaus, commissions and similar bodies, the consent, authorization or approval of which is necessary under any applicable law, rule, order or regulation for the consummation by the Company or the Buyer of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement shall have consented to, authorized, permitted or approved such transactions, including, without limitation, consents of the Department of Justice and Federal Trade Commission required pursuant to the Hart-Scott-Rodino Antitrust Improvements Act of 1976, as amended (the "HSR Act"), and filings and approvals from the SEC.

6.5. Consent of Third Parties. The Company shall have received all requisite consents and approvals of all lenders, lessors and other third parties whose consent or approval is required in order for the Company to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, including without limitation, those set forth on Schedule 2.2 attached hereto.

6.6. Adverse Proceedings. No action or proceeding by or before any court or other governmental body shall have been instituted or, to the knowledge of the Company, threatened by any governmental body or person whatsoever which shall seek to restrain, prohibit or invalidate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or which might materially and adversely affect the right of the Buyer to own or operate the Acquired Assets after the Closing.

6.7. Fulfillment of Closing Conditions of Asset Purchase Agreement. On or prior to the Closing Date, the Company shall have fulfilled all conditions to Closing set forth in the Asset Purchase Agreement of even date among the Geac Computer Systems, Inc. (the "US Buyer"), a Georgia corporation, and the Company (the "US Purchase Agreement").

6.8. Closing Deliveries. The Buyer shall have received at or prior to the Closing all documents set forth in this Section 6 and such other documents, instruments or certificates as the Buyer may reasonably request including, without limitation:

(a) an executed Assignment of Intellectual Property in substantially the form attached hereto as Exhibit A (the "Assignment");

(b) such other instruments of transfer and conveyance, in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to counsel for the Buyer, as the Buyer shall reasonably request to effectively vest in the Buyer all of the right, title and interest in the Company Intellectual Property;

16

(c) all technical data, formulations, product literature and other documentation relating to the Company Intellectual Property;

(d) a certificate of the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware as to the legal existence and good standing of the Company in Delaware;

(e) a certificate of the Secretaries of State for each jurisdiction in which the Company is qualified to do business as to the legal existence and good standing of the Company in each such jurisdiction;

(f) a certificate signed by the Secretary of the Company attesting to the incumbency of the Company's officers, the authenticity of the resolutions authorizing the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, and the authenticity and continuing validity of the charter documents and bylaws delivered pursuant to Section 2.1; and

(g) such other documents, instruments or certificates as the Buyer may reasonably request.

7. Conditions to Obligations of the Company

The obligations of the Company under this Agreement are subject to the fulfillment, at the Closing Date, of the following conditions precedent, each of which may be waived in writing in the sole discretion of the Company:

7.1. Continued Truth of Representations and Warranties of the Buyer; Compliance with Covenants and Obligations. The representations and warranties of the Buyer in this Agreement shall be true in all material respects on and as of the Closing Date as though such representations and warranties were made on and as of such date, except for any changes permitted by the terms hereof or consented to in writing by the Company. The Buyer shall have each performed and complied in all material respects with all terms, conditions, covenants, obligations, agreements and restrictions required by this Agreement to be performed or complied with by it prior to or at the Closing Date. Notwithstanding the foregoing the materiality qualifications in the preceding two sentences shall not apply to any representation, warranty, term, condition, covenant, obligation, agreement or restriction that is itself qualified by materiality. At the Closing, the Buyer shall have delivered to the Company a certificate signed by the President of the Buyer as to the Buyer's compliance with this Section 7.1.

7.2. Company Proceedings. All corporate, Board of Directors, shareholder and other proceedings required to be taken to authorize the Buyer to carry out this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby shall have been taken.

7.3. Governmental Approvals. All governmental agencies (including Canadian and provincial agencies and authorities), departments, bureaus, commissions and similar bodies, the consent, authorization or approval of which is necessary under any applicable law, rule, order or regulation for the consummation by the Buyer or the Company of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement shall have consented to, authorized, permitted or approved such

17

transactions, including, without limitation, consent of the Department of Justice and Federal Trade Commission as required pursuant to the HSR Act.

7.4. Consents of Third Parties. The Buyer shall have received all requisite consents and approvals of all lenders, lessors and other third parties whose consent or approval is required in order for the Buyer to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

7.5. Adverse Proceedings. No action or proceeding by or before any court or other governmental body shall have been instituted or threatened by any governmental body or person whatsoever which shall seek to restrain, prohibit or invalidate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or which might affect the right of the Company to transfer the Acquired Assets.

7.6. Fulfillment of Conditions to Closing in US Asset Purchase Agreement. On or prior to the Closing Date, the US Buyer shall have fulfilled all conditions to Closing set forth in the US Asset Purchase Agreement.

7.7. Stockholder Approval. All shareholder approvals required to authorize the Company to carry out this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby, and to convey, transfer, assign and deliver the Company Intellectual Property to the Buyer, shall have been obtained.

7.8. Closing Deliveries. The Company shall have received at or prior to the Closing all documents set forth in this Section 7 and such other documents, instruments or certificates as the Company may reasonably request including, without limitation:

(a) such certificates of the Buyer's officers and such other documents evidencing satisfaction of the conditions specified in this Section 6 as the Company shall reasonably request;

(b) a certificate of the Corporations Branch of the Province of Ontario as to the legal existence and good standing of the Buyer;

(c) a certificate signed by an authorized representative of the Buyer attesting to the authenticity of the resolutions authorizing the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and the authenticity and continuing validity of the certificate of incorporation and bylaws (or similar governing documents) delivered pursuant to Section 3.1;

(d) the Purchase Price;

(e) an executed Software License Agreement, as described in Section 7.6 herein; and

(f) such other documents, instruments or certificates as the Company may reasonably request.

8. Post-Closing Agreements

The Company agrees that from and after the Closing Date:

8.1. Proprietary Information. The Company shall hold in confidence all knowledge and information of a secret or confidential nature with respect to the terms of this Agreement and the agreements contemplated hereby or the Business of the Company and not to disclose, publish or make use of the same without the consent of the Buyer, except to the extent that such information shall have become public knowledge other than by breach of this Agreement by the Company. The Company agrees that the remedy at law for any breach of this Subsection 9.1 would be inadequate and that the Buyer shall be entitled to injunctive relief in addition to any other remedy it may have upon breach of any provision of this Subsection 8.1.

8.2. Limitation on Use of Name. From and after the Closing Date, neither the Company nor any affiliate thereof shall use the names "SQL" or any derivation thereof in connection with any business related to, competitive with, or an outgrowth of, the Business as it is conducted on the date hereof, or in any new venture to which the Company, or any affiliate thereof, is a party.

8.3. Non-Competition Agreement.

(a) For a period of five (5) years after the Closing Date, the Company shall not, directly or indirectly, within the United States, Canada or Mexico (i) engage in any business competitive with the Business of the Company as of the Closing Date, (ii) solicit customers, business, patronage or orders for, or sell any products, or perform any services which are, directly or indirectly, competitive with the products sold by and services rendered by the Business as of the Closing Date, or (iii) directly or indirectly hire, solicit for employment or encourage to leave the employment of the Buyer any of the employees of the Company who become employed by the Buyer pursuant to Section 1.5 herein unless such employees have ceased to be employed by the Buyer for at least six months.

(b) For a period of five (5) years after the Closing Date, the Buyer shall not, directly or indirectly, hire, solicit for employment or encourage to leave the employment of the Company any of the employees of the Company not listed on the ERP List unless such employees have ceased to be employed by the Company for at least six (6) months.

(c) The parties hereto agree that the duration and geographic scope of the non-competition provision set forth in this Subsection 8.3 are reasonable. In the event that any court determines that the duration or geographic scope, or both, are unreasonable and that such provision is to that extent unenforceable, the parties hereto agree that the provision shall remain in full force and effect for the greatest time period and in the greatest area that would not render it unenforceable. The parties intend that this non-competition provision shall be deemed to be a series of separate covenants, one for each and every county of each and every state of the United

19

States of America and each and every province of Canada. The parties also agree that damages are an inadequate remedy for any breach of this provision and that the Buyer or the Company, as the case may be, shall, whether or not it is pursuing any potential remedies at law, be entitled to equitable relief in the form of preliminary and permanent injunctions without bond or other security upon any actual or threatened breach of this non-competition provision.

8.4. Sharing of Data.

(a) The Company shall have the right for a period of six (6) years following the Closing Date to have reasonable access to such books, records and

accounts, including financial and tax information, correspondence, production records, employment records and other similar information as are transferred to the Buyer pursuant to the terms of this Agreement for the limited purposes of concluding its involvement in the Business and the Acquired Assets prior to the Closing Date and for complying with its obligations under applicable securities, tax, environmental, employment or other laws and regulations. The Buyer shall have the right for a period of six (6) years following the Closing Date to have reasonable access to those books, records and accounts, including financial and tax information, correspondence, production records, employment records and other similar records which are retained by the Company pursuant to the terms of this Agreement to the extent that any of the foregoing relates to the Business or Acquired Assets transferred to the Buyer hereunder or is otherwise needed by the Buyer in order to comply with its obligations under applicable securities, tax, environmental, employment or other laws and regulations.

(b) The Company and the Buyer agree that from and after the Closing Date they shall cooperate fully with each other to facilitate the transfer of the Acquired Assets from the Company to the Buyer and the operation thereof by the Buyer. Each party acknowledges and agrees that the transition contemplated by the preceding sentence may take up to sixty (60) days following the Closing Date, during which time the Company shall provide the Buyer with reasonable access to the Company's senior management for the purposes of facilitating the transfer of the Business and Acquired Assets to the Buyer.

8.5. Cooperation of the Company. The Company will cooperate with the Buyer in furnishing information or other assistance reasonably requested in connection with any actions, proceedings, arrangements or disputes involving the Company Intellectual Property and based upon contracts, arrangements, property rights, acts or omissions of the Company which were in effect or carried on prior to the Closing Date.

8.6. Limited License to the Company to use the software comprising the Company Intellectual Property. The Buyer hereby grants to the Company a paid-up, non-exclusive, royalty-free, worldwide, irrevocable, perpetual license to use the software programs set forth on Schedule 8.6 solely for the Company's internal use and subject to the terms and conditions set forth in the Software License Agreement attached hereto as Exhibit C. The parties agree that effective one year after Closing the Company shall be liable to the Buyer for any costs related to maintenance and support for such software, but such costs shall not exceed the then-current maintenance and support fees charged by the Buyer to third parties for such services.

9. Intentionally Omitted

20

10. Termination of Agreement; Option to Proceed; Damages

10.1. Termination by Lapse of Time. This Agreement shall terminate at 5:00 p.m., Boston Time, on (a) October 15, 1999 if the Company has not set a date for its Stockholders' Meeting and mailed all materials required by law for such meeting or (b) November 5, 1999, if the transactions contemplated hereby have not been consummated, unless such date is extended by the written consent of the Company and the Buyer.

10.2. Termination by Agreement of the Parties. This Agreement may be terminated by the mutual written agreement of the Company and the Buyer. In the event of such termination by agreement, the Buyer shall have no further obligation or liability to the Company under this Agreement, and the Company shall have no further obligation or liability to the Buyer under this Agreement.

10.3. Termination by Reason of Breach. This Agreement may be terminated by the Company if at any time prior to the Closing there shall occur a material breach of any of the representations, warranties or covenants of the Buyer or the failure by the Buyer to perform any condition or obligation hereunder (a "Pre-Closing Breach"). This Agreement may be terminated by the Buyer if at any time prior to the Closing there shall occur a material breach of any of the representations, warranties or covenants of the Company or the failure of the Company to perform any condition or obligation hereunder. This Agreement may be terminated by either the Company or the Buyer if at any time prior to the Closing: (a) the Board of Directors of the Company shall have withdrawn or modified its approval or recommendation of this Agreement and the transactions contemplated herein, (b) Company enters into a binding written agreement with respect to a Superior Proposal, or (c) the US Asset Purchase Agreement is terminated.

10.4. Availability of Remedies at Law. In the event this Agreement is terminated by the Buyer or the Company pursuant to the provisions of Section 10.3 (other than as permitted pursuant to Section 4.4(b)), the parties hereto shall have available to them all remedies afforded to them by applicable law or in equity, including, without limitation, claims for specific performance and other equitable remedies.

11. Dispute Resolution

11.1. General. In the event that any dispute should arise between the parties hereto with respect to any matter covered by this Agreement, including, without limitation, the occurrence of a Pre-Closing Breach, the parties hereto shall resolve such dispute in accordance with the procedures set forth in this Section 11.

11.2. Consent of the Parties. In the event of any dispute between the parties with respect to any matter covered by this Agreement or any of the agreements entered into in connection herewith, the parties shall first use their best efforts to resolve such dispute among themselves. If the parties are unable to resolve the dispute within sixty (60) calendar days after the commencement of efforts to resolve the dispute, the dispute will be submitted to arbitration in accordance with this Section 11.

21

11.3. Arbitration.

(a) The Buyer, on the one hand, or the Company, on the other hand, may submit any matter referred to in Section 11.2 hereof to arbitration by notifying the other parties hereto, in writing, of such dispute. Within 10 days after receipt of such notice, the Buyer and the Company shall designate in writing one arbitrator to resolve the dispute; provided, that if the parties hereto cannot agree on an arbitrator within such 10-day period, the arbitrator shall be selected by the American Arbitration Association's Boston office if the arbitration is initiated by the Company and selected by the American Arbitration Association's Atlanta office if initiated by the Buyer. The arbitrator so designated shall not be an employee, consultant, officer, director or stockholder of any party hereto or any Affiliate of any party to this Agreement.

(b) Within 15 days after the designation of the arbitrator, the arbitrator, the Buyer and the Company shall meet, at which time the Buyer and the Company shall be required to set forth in writing all disputed issues and a proposed ruling on each such issue.

(c) The arbitrator shall set a date for a hearing, which shall be no later than 30 days after the submission of written proposals pursuant to paragraph (b) above, to discuss each of the issues identified by the Buyer and the Company. Each such party shall have the right to be represented by counsel. The arbitration shall be governed by the rules of the American Arbitration Association; provided, that the arbitrator shall have sole discretion with regard to the admissibility of evidence.

(d) The arbitrator shall use his best efforts to rule on each disputed issue within 30 days after the completion of the hearings described in paragraph (c) above. The determination of the arbitrator as to the resolution of any dispute shall be binding and conclusive upon all parties hereto. All rulings of the arbitrator shall be in writing and shall be delivered to the parties hereto.

(e) Any arbitration pursuant to this Section 11 shall be conducted in Boston if initiated by the Company and Atlanta if initiated by the Buyer. Any arbitration award may be entered in and enforced by any court having jurisdiction thereover and the parties hereby consent and commit themselves to the jurisdiction of the courts of the State of Georgia for purposes of the enforcement of any arbitration award. 12.1. For the Company. The Company represents and warrants that other than US Bancorp Piper Jaffray, no person, firm or corporation has acted in the capacity of broker or finder on its or their behalf to bring about the negotiation of this Agreement. The Company agrees to indemnify and hold harmless the Buyer against any claims or liabilities asserted against it by any person acting or claiming to act as a broker or finder on behalf of the Company.

12.2. For the Buyer. The Buyer represents and warrants that no person, firm or corporation has acted in the capacity of broker or finder on its behalf to bring about the negotiation of this Agreement. The Buyer agrees to indemnify and hold harmless the Company

22

against any claims or liabilities asserted against it by any person acting or claiming to act as a broker or finder on behalf of the Buyer.

13. Notices

Any notices or other communications required or permitted hereunder shall be sufficiently given if delivered personally, by telecopy, or sent by federal express, registered or certified mail, postage prepaid, addressed as follows or to such other address of which the parties may have given notice:

To the Buyer: Geac Canada Limited

c/o Geac Computer Corporation Limited 11 Allstate Parkway Suite 300 Markham, Ontario L3R 9T8 Attn: General Counsel

With a copy to: Gabor Garai, Esq. Epstein Becker & Green, P.C. 75 State Street Boston, MA 02109 Fax: (617) 342-4001

To the Company: Clarus Corp. 3970 Johns Creek Court Suite 100 Suwanee, GA 30024 Attn: Stephen P. Jeffery, President and CEO Fax: (770) 291-8573

With a copy to: Sharon L. McBrayer, Esq. Womble Carlyle Sandridge & Rice PLLC 1201 West Peachtree Street, NW Suite 3500 Atlanta, GA 30309 Fax: (404) 870-4825

Unless otherwise specified herein, such notices or other communications shall be deemed received (a) on the date actually delivered, if delivered personally, by overnight courier or by telecopy or (b) three (3) business days after being sent, if sent by registered or certified mail.

23

14. Successors and Assigns

This Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and their respective successors and assigns, except that the Buyer, on the one hand, and the Company, on the other hand, may not assign their respective obligations hereunder without the prior written consent of the other party. Any assignment in contravention of this provision shall be void. No assignment shall release the Buyer, or the Company from any obligation or liability under this Agreement.

15. Entire Agreement; Amendments; Attachments

The Exhibits and Schedules attached hereto or to be attached hereafter are hereby incorporated as integral parts of this Agreement. This Agreement, all Schedules and Exhibits hereto, and all agreements and instruments to be delivered by the parties pursuant hereto represent the entire understanding and agreement between the parties hereto with respect to the subject matter hereof and supersede all prior oral and written and all contemporaneous oral negotiations, commitments and understandings between such parties. The parties hereto may amend or modify this Agreement by a written instrument executed by the Buyer or the Company.

16. Severability

Any provision of this Agreement which is invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any jurisdiction shall, as to that jurisdiction, be ineffective to the extent of such invalidity, illegality or unenforceability, without affecting in any way the remaining provisions hereof in such jurisdiction or rendering that or any other provision of this Agreement invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any other jurisdiction.

17. Expenses

Except as otherwise expressly provided herein, the Buyer, on the one hand, and the Company, on the other hand, will pay all other fees and expenses incurred by them in connection with the transactions contemplated hereunder.

18. Governing Law

This Agreement shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of Georgia.

19. Section Headings

The section headings are for the convenience of the parties and in no way alter, modify, amend, limit, or restrict the contractual obligations of the parties.

24

20. Counterparts

This Agreement may be executed in one or more counterparts, each of which shall be deemed to be an original, but all of which shall be one and the same document.

21. Definition of Knowledge.

The term "knowledge" as used in the phrases "to the knowledge of the Company," "to the Company's knowledge" or any other similar phrase attributing knowledge to the Company means the actual knowledge of the officers and key employees (i.e., vice presidents and above) of the Company after reasonable inquiry; provided, however, that in the case of any representation or warranty as to Embedded Third Party Software, "knowledge" means the actual knowledge of the officers and key employees (i.e., vice presidents and above) of the Company without inquiry. For purposes of the preceding definition, officers and key employees (i.e., vice presidents and above) includes any officer or key employee (i.e., vice presidents and above) who was an officer or key employee (i.e., vice presidents and above) from May 26, 1999 through the Closing Date.

22. Construction.

In the construction of this Agreement general words introduced by the word "other" shall not be given a restrictive meaning by reason of the fact that they are preceded by words indicating a particular class of acts, matters or things and general words shall not be given a restrictive meaning by reason of the fact that they are followed by particular examples intended to be embraced by the general words.

23. Defined Terms in Section of Agreement Indicated.

DEFINED TERM	SECTION
"Agreement"	Introduction
"Assignment"	Section 6.8(a)
"Business"	Introduction
"Buyer"	Introduction
"Business Material Adverse Effec	t" Section 2.4(j)
"Buyer Material Adverse Effect"	Section 2.4(j)
"Clarus Commerce"	Introduction
"Clarus E Procurement"	Introduction
"Closing"	Section 1.5
"Closing Date"	Section 1.5
"Commercial Intellectual Property	y" Section 2.4
"Commercial Software Rights"	Section 2.4
"Company"	Introduction
"Company Advisors"	Section 4.4(a)
"Company's Board of Directors"	Introduction
"Company Registered Intellectual	Property" Section 2.4

25

"Date Sensitive Systems"	Section 2.4(1)
"Date Data"	Section 2.4(1)
"Due Diligence Activities"	Section 4.1
"Electronic Commerce Business"	Introduction
"Embedded Third Party Software"	Section 2.4
"Encumbrances"	Section 2.3
"Fairness Opinion"	Section 1.6
"Financial Advisor"	Section 1.6
"HSR Act"	Section 6.4
"Intellectual Property Rights"	Section 2.4
"Knowledge"	Section 21
"Pre-Closing Breach"	Section 10.3
"Proxy Statement"	Section 1.6
"Purchase Price"	Section 1.3

"Reference Rate"	Section 4.8(b)
"Registered Intellectual Property'	' Section 2.4
"Software"	Section 2.4
"SQL"	Section 8.2
"Stockholders Meeting"	Section 4.7
"Third Party"	Section 4.4(b)
"Third Party Acquisition"	Section 4.4(b)
"US Buyer"	Section 6.7
"US Purchase Agreement"	Section 6.7
"Year 2000 Complaint"	Section 2.4(l)

26

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this Agreement has been duly executed by the parties hereto as of and on the date first above written.

GEAC CANADA LIMITED

By: _____

Title:

CLARUS CORPORATION

By:

Title:

27

EXHIBIT 3

INDEMNIFICATION AGREEMENT

THIS INDEMNIFICATION AGREEMENT (the "Agreement") is made as of the 24th day of August, 1999 by and among Clarus Corporation, a Delaware corporation (the "Company"), Geac Computer Systems, Inc., a Georgia corporation (the "US Buyer") and Geac Canada Limited, a Canadian corporation (the "IP Buyer" and, together with the US Buyer, the "Buyers").

WHEREAS, immediately prior to the execution of this Agreement, the Company and the IP Buyer have entered into an Intellectual Property Rights Purchase Agreement pursuant to which the Company agreed to sell to the IP Buyer and the IP Buyer agreed to purchase from the Company certain intellectual property relating to the Business, as such term is hereafter defined (the "IP Purchase Agreement");

WHEREAS, immediately prior to the execution of this Agreement, the Company and the US Buyer have entered into an Asset Purchase Agreement pursuant to which the Company agreed to sell and the US Buyer agreed to purchase certain other assets of the Company relating to the Business (the "US Purchase Agreement");

WHEREAS, the parties to this Agreement desire to provide for indemnification rights and obligations pertaining to the breach of any of the covenants, obligations, representations and warranties set forth in the IP Purchase Agreement and the US Purchase Agreement; and

WHEREAS, for purposes of this Agreement, the term "Business" means all of the business conducted by the Company, of each and every nature, relating to the development, marketing, licensing and sale of products exclusively for use in the Financial/Enterprise Resource Planning/Human Resources market, and, for greater certainty, excluding the Electronic Commerce Business;

WHEREAS, for purposes of this Agreement, the term "Electronic Commerce Business" means the development, marketing, licensing and sale of products exclusively for use in electronic commerce, currently consisting of the "Clarus E Procurement" and "Clarus Commerce" products;

NOW THEREFORE, in consideration of the foregoing and of the mutual covenants and agreements contained herein, in the IP Purchase Agreement and in the US Purchase Agreement, and intending to be legally bound, the Company, the IP Buyer and the US Buyer hereby agree as follows:

1. DEFINITIONS. All capitalized terms used herein and not otherwise defined shall have the respective meanings assigned to them in the IP Purchase Agreement or the US Purchase Agreement, as the case may be.

2. INDEMNIFICATION.

2.1 BY THE COMPANY. The Company hereby agrees to indemnify and hold harmless each of the IP Buyer and the US Buyer from and against all claims, damages, losses, liabilities, costs and expenses, including, without limitation, settlement costs and any reasonable legal, accounting or other expenses for investigating or defending any actions or threatened actions (collectively, the "Losses"), in connection with each of the following (it being understood and agreed that the enumeration of specific categories of Losses below does not limit the scope of any other categories of Losses listed below which may include such specific categories):

(a) any breach of any representation or warranty, or non-fulfillment or non-performance on the part of the Company of any covenant or agreement, contained in this Agreement, the IP Purchase Agreement, the US Purchase Agreement, the Trademark License Agreement among the US Buyer, the IP Buyer and the Company, dated as of even date hereunder (including their respective Schedules) and any other related agreements or transactions contemplated herein or therein, or any certificates delivered by the Company in connection with such transaction (collectively, the "Covered Documents"); (b) any product warranty or product liability claim (however characterized) relating to (i) products manufactured, delivered, licensed or sold by the Company prior to the Closing Date or (ii) the Company's use of the Company Intellectual Property, the Acquired Assets or the Company's business or operations prior to the Closing Date, except for claims by customers made pursuant to the Company's Software License and Support Agreement ("SLSA") where (x) the remedy sought is a remedy specified therein and (y) such SLSA is an Assumed Contract (it being understood and agreed that the foregoing exception does not apply to claims under such SLSA where the remedy sought is not a remedy specified therein; provided, that the Buyer has used commercially reasonable efforts to meet its obligations under such SLSA); or

(c) any claims, penalties or obligations in

connection with any failure to comply with the requirements of the Uniform Commercial Code and bulk sales laws in force in the jurisdictions in which such laws may be applicable to the Company or the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

2.2 BY THE IP BUYER AND THE US BUYER. The IP Buyer and the US Buyer, jointly and severally, hereby indemnify and hold harmless the Company from and against all Losses in connection with:

(a) any breach of any representation or warranty, or non-fulfillment or non-performance on the part of the IP Buyer or the US Buyer, as applicable, of any covenant or agreement, contained in the Covered Documents;

(b) the US Buyer's use of the Acquired Assets after the Closing Date; and

(c) the IP Buyer's use of the Company Intellectual Property after the Closing Date.

2

2.3 CLAIMS FOR INDEMNIFICATION. Whenever any claim shall arise for indemnification under this Section 2, the IP Buyer or the US Buyer, on the one hand, or the Company, on the other hand (the party seeking such indemnification, the "Indemnified Party"), shall promptly notify the other party or parties hereto (the party or parties from whom indemnification is sought, the "Indemnifying Party"), and such Indemnifying Party's counsel pursuant to the IP Purchase Agreement or the US Purchase Agreement, as applicable, in writing (the "Indemnification Notice") of the claim, which writing shall include the facts constituting the basis for such claim, the specific section of the IP Purchase Agreement or the US Purchase Agreement, as applicable, upon which the claim is based and an estimate, if possible, of the amount of damages suffered by the Indemnified Party. In the event of any such claim for indemnification hereunder resulting from or in connection with any claim or legal proceedings by a third party (a "Third Party Claim"), the Indemnification Notice shall specify, if known, the amount or an estimate of the amount of the liability arising therefrom and shall attach all correspondence and demands from such third party. In the event that any claim for indemnification involves a matter other than a Third Party Claim, the Indemnifying Party shall have thirty (30) days from receipt of the Indemnification Notice to object to such claim by delivery of a written notice of such objection to the Indemnified Party specifying in reasonable detail the basis for such objection. Failure to timely object shall constitute a final and binding acceptance of the claim for indemnification by the Indemnifying Party and the claim shall be paid in accordance with Section 2.5 hereof. The Indemnified Party shall not settle or compromise any Third Party Claim for which it is entitled to indemnification hereunder without the prior written consent, which shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed, of the Indemnifying Party; provided, however, that if suit shall have been instituted against the Indemnified Party and the Indemnifying Party shall not have taken control of such suit within twenty (20) days after notification thereof, the Indemnified Party shall (until such time as the Indemnifying Party assumes control of the defense) have the right to settle or compromise such claim on commercially reasonable terms upon giving notice to the Indemnifying Party, so long as such settlement includes a full release of the Indemnifying Party from such Third Party Claim.

any claim which may give rise to indemnity hereunder resulting from or arising out of any Third Party Claim, the Indemnifying Party, at the sole cost and expense of the Indemnifying Party, may, upon written notice given to the Indemnified Party, assume the defense of any such claim or legal proceeding. If the Indemnifying Party assumes the defense of any such claim or legal proceeding, the Indemnifying Party shall select counsel to conduct the defense of such claims or legal proceedings (provided that such counsel shall acknowledge in writing to the Indemnifying Party and the Indemnified Party that in conducting such defense it is representing both the Indemnifying Party and the Indemnified Party; and that if such counsel subsequently determines that there is a conflict of interest in continuing to represent both the Indemnifying Party and the Indemnified Party, such counsel shall notify such parties, in which event the Indemnified Party shall be entitled to participate in such defense with its own counsel). The reasonable fees of the counsel selected by the Indemnified Party in accordance with the preceding sentence shall be at the sole cost and expense of the Indemnifying Party if it is finally determined that the Indemnifying Party is responsible for such claim. The Indemnifying Party shall not consent to a settlement of, or the entry of any judgment arising from, any such claim or legal proceeding

3

without the prior written consent of the Indemnified Party (which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed), unless such settlement or judgement includes a full release of the Indemnified Party from such Third Party Claim. The Indemnified Party shall be entitled to participate in (but not control) the defense of any such action, with its own counsel and at its own expense. If the Indemnifying Party does not assume the defense of any such claim or litigation resulting therefrom within twenty (20) days after the date it receives written notice of such claim from the Indemnified Party: (a) the Indemnified Party may defend against such claim or litigation in such manner as it may deem necessary or appropriate, including, but not limited to, settling such claim or litigation (subject to the last sentence of Section 2.3), on such terms as the Indemnified Party may reasonably deem appropriate, and (b) the Indemnifying Party shall be entitled to participate in (but not control) the defense of such action, with its counsel and at its own expense. If the Indemnifying Party thereafter seeks to question the manner in which the Indemnified Party defended such third party claim or the amount or nature of any such settlement, the Indemnifying Party shall have the burden to prove by a preponderance of the evidence that the Indemnified Party did not defend or settle such Third Party Claim in a reasonably prudent manner.

(b) The Indemnifying Party and the Indemnified Party shall cooperate with each other in all reasonable respects in connection with the defense of any Third Party Claim, including making available records relating to such claim and furnishing employees of the Indemnified Party as may be reasonably necessary for the preparation of the defense of any such Third Party Claim or for testimony as witnesses in any proceeding relating to a Third Party Claim.

2.5 PAYMENT OF INDEMNIFICATION OBLIGATION. Subject to Section 3 hereof, upon a final determination of an indemnification claim, whereby such final determination is by reason of (i) a failure of the Indemnifying Party to timely object to an Indemnification Notice or (ii) the mutual agreement of the Indemnifying Party and the Indemnified Party, or (iii) a final arbitration award pursuant to the provisions of the IP Purchase Agreement or the US Purchase Agreement, as applicable, then the amount of the Losses stated in such claim or otherwise agreed to or awarded, as the case may be, shall be promptly paid, (i) if owed by the Company to the US Buyer or the IP Buyer, in cash or by cashier's check or wire transfer of immediately available funds payable to the applicable Indemnified Party either directly by the Company or by the Escrow Agent from the Escrow Amount as specified in Section 3.5 below; and (ii) if owed by the US Buyer or the IP Buyer, as applicable, to the Company, in cash or by cashier's check or wire transfer of immediately available funds payable to the Company. The parties agree that any payment of an indemnification obligation hereunder by the Company to the Buyers shall constitute a reduction in the Purchase Price paid under the US Purchase Agreement.

2.6 NO CONSEQUENTIAL DAMAGES. The parties agree that special, punitive, consequential or exemplary damages shall not be included in any Losses for purposes hereof.

3. LIMITATIONS ON INDEMNIFICATION.

4

3.1 DEFINITIONS. For purposes of this Agreement, the following terms shall have the following definitions:

(a) "Class A Claims" shall mean claims for indemnification pursuant to Section 2.1(a) of this Agreement for a breach of any of the representations set forth in Section 2.12 or 2.17 of the US Purchase Agreement or the last two sentences of Section 2.3, Sections 2.4(f) or 2.4(g) or clause (iii) of the first sentence of Section 2.4(i) (in each case incorporating the defined terms of Section 2.4) of the IP Purchase Agreement.

(b) "Class B Claims" shall mean claims for indemnification pursuant to Sections 2.1(b) or 2.1(c) of this Agreement, or pursuant to Section 2.1(a) of this Agreement for a breach of any of the representations and warranties set forth in those provisions of Section 2.4 of the IP Purchase Agreement that are not included within the scope of Class A Claims.

(c) "Class C Claims" shall mean claims for indemnification pursuant to Section 2.1 of this Agreement which do not constitute Class A Claims or Class B Claims, including without limitation claims for indemnification for the breach of any of the representations, warranties, covenants and obligations of the Company set forth in the US Purchase Agreement and the IP Purchase Agreement.

(d) "Company Claims" shall mean claims for indemnification pursuant to Section 2.2 of this Agreement.

(e) "First Tier Amount" means, as of a given time, the least of the following dollar amounts:

- \$2,907,000 minus the aggregate amount of indemnification payments then made pursuant to Section 2.1 of this Agreement to satisfy all Class C Claims;
- (ii) one-half of the sum of the Purchase Price set forth in the US Purchase Agreement, as adjusted, and the Purchase Price set forth in the IP Purchase Agreement, as adjusted (together, the "Combined Purchase Price") minus the aggregate amount of indemnification payments then made pursuant to Section 2.1 of this Agreement to satisfy all Class B Claims and Class C Claims; and
- (iii) the Combined Purchase Price minus the aggregate amount of indemnification payments then made pursuant to Section 2.1 of this Agreement to satisfy all Class A Claims, Class B Claims and Class C Claims.

(g) "Second Tier Amount" means, as of a given time, the lesser of the following dollar amounts:

(i) one-half of the Combined Purchase Price minus the aggregate amount of indemnification payments then made pursuant to

Section 2.1 of this Agreement to satisfy all Class B Claims and Class C Claims; and

 (ii) the Combined Purchase Price minus the aggregate amount of indemnification payments then made pursuant to Section 2.1 of this Agreement to satisfy all Class A Claims, Class B Claims and Class C Claims.

(h) "Third Tier Amount" means, as of a given time, the dollar amount equal to the Combined Purchase Price minus the aggregate amount of indemnification payments then made pursuant to Section 2.1 of this Agreement to satisfy all Class A Claims, Class B Claims and Class C Claims.

3.2 THE COMPANY'S MAXIMUM INDEMNIFICATION LIABILITY. All claims for indemnification and damages under this Agreement, the IP Purchase Agreement and the US Purchase Agreement, other than claims relating to Sections 1.8 and 1.9 of the US Purchase Agreement and claims based on fraud, shall be governed solely by this Agreement and limited to the amounts specified in this Section 3.2. The indemnification liability of the Company under Section 2.1 of this Agreement shall be subject to the limitations set forth below:

(a) The Company's indemnification liability at any given time for Class A Claims shall be limited to the Third Tier Amount applicable at such time;

(b) The Company's indemnification liability at any given time for Class B Claims shall be limited to the Second Tier Amount applicable at such time; and

(c) The Company's indemnification liability at any given time for Class C Claims shall be limited to the First Tier Amount applicable at such time.

For the avoidance of uncertainty, Schedule 3.2 attached hereto sets forth a number of hypothetical scenarios illustrating the operations of the indemnity limitations set forth in this Section 3.2. The Indemnified Party shall not be entitled to indemnification hereunder until the aggregate of all claims for indemnification by such party exceeds \$50,000, in which case the Indemnified Party shall be entitled to recover the full amount of such claims.

3.3 OTHER COMPANY LIABILITIES. Notwithstanding the limitations of Section 3.2 above, the Company shall be liable to the full extent of the amounts payable pursuant to Sections 1.8 and 1.9 of the US Purchase Agreement, as well as to any liability for damages or indemnification arising by reason of fraud.

3.4. LIMITATION ON LIABILITY OF THE US BUYER AND THE IP BUYER. The maximum amount for which the US Buyer and the IP Buyer, in the aggregate, shall be liable with respect to Company Claims shall be one-half of the Purchase Price; provided, however, that the foregoing limitation shall not apply to their indemnity obligations under Sections 2.2(b) and (c) hereof.

6

3.5 USE OF ESCROW AMOUNT. All payment of indemnification obligations for Class A Claims shall be satisfied from the Escrow Amount pursuant to the provisions of the Escrow Agreement; provided that if the Escrow Amount is exhausted or the Escrow Agreement has been terminated, such payments shall be made directly by the Company. All other payment of indemnification obligations shall be made in cash, or by wire transfer of immediately assessable funds, directly by the Indemnifying Party. The Escrow Amount shall be available, pursuant to the Escrow Agreement, for the payment of indemnification obligations for Class B and Class C Claims and unpaid amounts due under Section 4 hereof and Section 1.9 of the US Purchase Agreement, to the extent specified in the US Agreement and the Escrow Agreement.

3.6 SURVIVAL. All representations and warranties contained in Sections 2.12 and 2.17 of the US Purchase Agreement shall survive until the expiration of the statute of limitations applicable to the subject matter thereof. All representations and warranties contained in Section 2.4 of the IP Purchase Agreement shall survive through the last calendar day of the eighteenth (18th) full calendar month after the Closing Date. All representations, warranties and covenants contained elsewhere in the US Purchase Agreement, the IP Purchase Agreement and the Trademark License Agreement shall survive for 180 days after the Closing Date. Notwithstanding anything in the foregoing to the contrary, (i) claims, if any, asserted in writing prior to the applicable survival termination date set forth above and identified as claims for indemnification pursuant to this Section 3 shall survive until finally resolved and satisfied in full, (ii) claims based upon fraud or misrepresentations shall survive until the expiration of the applicable statute of limitations.

3.7 CERTAIN ADDITIONAL INDEMNITY ARRANGEMENTS. Schedule 2.6 attached to the US Purchase Agreement sets out three customers to whom the Company has contractual deliverable obligations generally described in said schedule ("Deliverables"), which contracts are being assumed by the US Buyer.

For a period of 18 months from the Closing Date, the Company agrees to indemnify the Buyers for 50% of all costs of any nature incurred by the Buyers to satisfy the Deliverables, up to a maximum indemnity of \$490,000. Buyers shall deliver to the Company proper evidence and invoices of all such costs incurred. In the event the Buyers satisfy the Deliverables through the use of internal resources, such costs shall be charged at the Buyers' then current list price less 30%. The Buyer(s), after using reasonable efforts to resolve any dispute regarding the Deliverables, may satisfy or otherwise settle with each of the above referenced customers as it considers appropriate in its sole discretion.

The above indemnity will apply independently of the other indemnity obligations set forth in this Section 3 and will have no impact thereon or be impacted thereby.

4. IP PURCHASE PRICE ADJUSTMENT FORMULA. The Purchase Price set forth in Section 1.3 of the IP Purchase Agreement (the "IP Purchase Price") shall be subject to adjustment after the Closing as follows to reflect the diminution in value of the Company's Intellectual Property:

7

(a) Within thirty (30) days after the Closing Date, the Company shall deliver to the Buyers a schedule of assets acquired and liabilities assumed of the Business pursuant to the US Purchase Agreement as of the Closing Date (the "Closing Statement of Value"). Each account reflected on such Closing Statement of Value shall be prepared in accordance with United States generally accepted accounting principles ("GAAP") and the Company's past accounting practices applied consistently with the accounting practices utilized in preparing the Schedule of Acquired Assets and Assumed Liabilities as of March 31, 1999 attached as Schedule 4(a) hereto (the "Initial Asset/Liability Schedule"). The Company shall determine the Asset Value of the Business as of the Closing Date based on the information set forth in the Closing Statement of Value (the "Closing Asset Value"). For purposes of this Section 4, the "Asset Value of the Business" shall be the amount by which the net book value of the Total Current Assets included in the Acquired Assets exceeds the Assumed Liabilities. "Total Current Assets" means total current assets determined in accordance with GAAP and the Company's past accounting practices used in preparing the Initial Asset/Liability Schedule. The Company shall also determine the Asset Value of the Business as of the date of the Initial Asset/Liability Schedule based on the information set forth therein as to the net book value of the same categories of assets included in the Acquired Assets and the same categories of liabilities included in the Assumed Liabilities (the "Initial Asset Value"). The Closing Statement of Value shall be accompanied by a statement (the "Adjustment Statement") prepared by the Company setting forth the amount, if any, by which the Closing Asset Value is less than the Initial Asset Value (the "Adjustment Amount").

(b) There shall be no adjustment to the IP Purchase Price if the Closing Asset Value is equal to or greater than the Initial Asset Value.

(c) In the event that the Adjustment Statement indicates an Adjustment Amount and the Buyers dispute the calculation of the Closing Asset Value, they shall notify the Company in writing (the "Dispute Notice") of the amount, nature and basis of such dispute within fifteen (15) business days after delivery of the Closing Statement of Value. In the event of such dispute, the parties shall first use their reasonable efforts to resolve such dispute among themselves. In the event that the parties resolve such dispute among themselves, the Company shall immediately pay, by wire transfer to the IP Buyer, the Adjustment Amount. If the parties are unable to resolve the dispute within thirty (30) days after delivery of the Dispute Notice, then the dispute shall be submitted for binding resolution to a mutually acceptable, nationally recognized Big Five accounting firm which is independent of all parties.

(d) If the Adjustment Statement indicates an Adjustment Amount and the Company has not received a Dispute Notice within the fifteen (15) day period referenced in clause (c) above, then the Adjustment Amount shall be deemed accepted by and binding upon the parties and the Company shall immediately pay, by wire transfer to the IP Buyer, the Adjustment Amount. The IP Purchase Price shall be decreased on a dollar-for-dollar basis for the Adjustment Amount.

(e) If any amount required to be paid by the Company pursuant to Section 4(c) or (d) above is not paid within three (3) business days after it is due, the IP Buyer shall be entitled to submit a certificate to the Escrow Agent requiring immediate distribution of

8

the unpaid amount from the Escrow Amount (the "Adjustment Certificate"). Notwithstanding such distribution, the Company shall be required to immediately deposit funds with the Escrow Agent to replace the amounts so distributed.

(f) No adjustment to the Purchase Price set forth in the US Purchase Agreement shall be made as a result of the adjustments contemplated by this Section 4.

5. DISPUTE RESOLUTION. All disputes among the parties shall be resolved in accordance with the procedures set forth in the US Purchase Agreement (with respect to disputes relating to such Agreement) or the IP Purchase Agreement (with respect to disputes relating to such Agreement and this Agreement).

6. NOTICES. All notices shall be given to the parties to this Agreement in the manner and at the addressed specified in the US Purchase Agreement (with respect to all parties except the IP Buyer) and in the IP Purchase Agreement (with respect to the IP Buyer).

7. SUCCESSORS AND ASSIGNS. This Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and their respective successors and assigns, except that the US Buyer and the IP Buyer, on the one hand, and the Company, on the other hand, may not assign their respective obligations hereunder without the prior written consent of the other party. Any assignment in contravention of this provision shall be void. No assignment shall release the IP Buyer or the US Buyer or the Company from any obligation or liability under this Agreement.

8. ENTIRE AGREEMENT; AMENDMENTS; ATTACHMENTS. This Agreement and all agreements and instruments to be delivered by the parties pursuant hereto represent the entire understanding and agreement between the parties hereto with respect to the subject matter hereof and supersede all prior oral and written and all contemporaneous oral negotiations, commitments and understandings between such parties. The parties hereto may amend or modify this Agreement by a written instrument executed by the US Buyer, the IP Buyer and the Company.

9. SEVERABILITY. Any provision of this Agreement which is invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any jurisdiction shall, as to that jurisdiction, be ineffective to the extent of such invalidity, illegality or unenforceability, without affecting in any way the remaining provisions hereof in such jurisdiction or rendering that or any other provision of this Agreement invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any other jurisdiction.

10. EXPENSES. Except as otherwise expressly provided herein, the IP Buyer and the US Buyer, on the one hand, and the Company, on the other hand, will pay all other fees and expenses incurred by them in connection with the transactions contemplated hereunder.

11. GOVERNING LAW. This Agreement shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of Georgia.

12. SECTION HEADINGS. The section headings are for the convenience of the parties and in no way alter, modify, amend, limit, or restrict the contractual obligations of the parties.

9

13. COUNTERPARTS. This Agreement may be executed in one or more counterparts, each of which shall be deemed to be an original, but all of which shall be one and the same document.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this Agreement has been duly executed by the parties hereto as of and on the date first above written.

GEAC COMPUTER SYSTEMS, INC.

By: ______ Name: ______ Title:

GEAC CANADA LIMITED

By:			
Name:			
Title:			

CLARUS CORPORTION

By:	
Name:	
Title:	

BO:24854.10

10

Schedule 3.2

Sample Calculations of Indemnification Limitations

The following examples are for illustrative purposes only.

Assume that the Combined Purchase Price is \$17,100,000.

Example 1

\$4,000,000 Class B Claim is the first claim paid.

First Tier Amount = \$2,907,000 Second Tier Amount = \$8,550,000 - \$4,000,000 = \$4,550,000 Third Tier Amount = \$17,100,000 - \$4,000,000 = \$13,100,000

Example 2

\$3,000,000 Class C Claim is the first claim paid.

First Tier Amount = \$0

Second Tier Amount = \$8,550,000 - \$3,000,000 = \$5,550,000 Third Tier Amount = \$17,100,000 - \$3,000,000 = \$14,100,000

Example 3

\$7,000,000 Class A Claim is the first claim paid.

First Tier Amount = \$2,907,000 Second Tier Amount = \$8,550,000 Third Tier Amount = \$17,100,000 - \$7,000,000 = \$10,100,000

Example 4

\$9,000,0000 Class A Claim is the first claim paid.

First Tier Amount = \$2,907,000 Second Tier Amount = \$17,100,000 - \$9,000,000 = \$8,100,000 Third Tier Amount = \$17,100,000 - \$9,000,000 = \$8,100,000

11

EXHIBIT 4

SIGNATORY STOCKHOLDERS AGREEMENT

This Signatory Stockholders Agreement is made as of August 26, 1999 (the "Agreement"), among Geac Computer Systems, Inc. a Georgia corporation (the "Buyer"), and the stockholders of the Company (as defined below) whose names appear on Schedule I hereto (collectively, the "Signatory Stockholders"). Capitalized terms used but not defined herein shall have the meanings ascribed to them in the Asset Agreement.

WITNESSETH:

WHEREAS, contemporaneously with the execution and delivery of this Agreement, the Buyer and Clarus Corporation, a Delaware corporation (the "Company"), are entering into an Asset Purchase Agreement, dated as of the date hereof (the "Asset Agreement"), which provides for, upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth therein, the acquisition by the Buyer of the Acquired Assets;

WHEREAS, contemporaneously with the execution and delivery of this Agreement, Geac Canada Limited, a Canadian corporation (the "IP Buyer") and the Company are entering into an Intellectual Property Rights Purchase Agreement, dated as of the date hereof (the "IP Purchase Agreement"), which provides for, upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth therein, the acquisition by the IP Buyer of the Company Intellectual Property, as such term is defined in the IP Purchase Agreement;

WHEREAS, as of the date hereof, each Signatory Stockholder owns (beneficially and of record) the number of shares of capital stock in the Company set forth opposite such Signatory Stockholder's name on Schedule I hereto (all such shares so owned and which may hereafter be acquired by such Signatory Stockholder prior to the termination of this Agreement, whether upon the exercise of options or by means of purchase, dividend, distribution or otherwise, being referred to herein as such Signatory Stockholder's "Subject Shares");

WHEREAS, as a condition to their willingness to enter into the Asset Agreement, the Buyer have requested that the Signatory Stockholders enter into this Agreement; and

WHEREAS, in order to induce the Buyer to enter into the Asset Agreement, the Signatory Stockholders are willing to enter into this Agreement.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the foregoing and the mutual covenants and agreements herein contained, and intending to be legally bound hereby, the Buyer and the Signatory Stockholders hereby agree as follows:

ARTICLE I.

TRANSFER AND VOTING OF SUBJECT SHARES; OTHER COVENANTS OF THE SIGNATORY STOCKHOLDERS

1.1. VOTING OF SUBJECT SHARES. From the date hereof until the termination of this Agreement pursuant to Section 4.1 hereof (the "Term"), at any meeting of the Signatory

Stockholders of the Company, however called, and in any action by consent of the Signatory Stockholders of the Company, each Signatory Stockholder shall vote its Subject Shares in favor of the approval of, and the transactions contemplated by, the Asset Agreement and the IP Purchase Agreement (each as amended from time to time) and the approval of the (ii) against any proposal for action or agreement that would result in a breach of any covenant, representation or warranty or any other obligation or agreement of the Company under the Asset Agreement or the IP Purchase Agreement, or which is reasonably likely to result in any of the conditions of the Company's obligations under the Asset Agreement or the IP Purchase Agreement to the Company's Certificate of Incorporation or By-Laws, any other material change in the Company's corporate structure of business, or any other action which in the case of each of the matters referred to in this clause (ii) could reasonably be expected to impede,

interfere with, delay, postpone or materially adversely affect the transactions contemplated by the Asset Agreement or the IP Purchase Agreement which is considered at any such meeting of Stockholders or in such consent, and in connection therewith to execute any documents which are necessary or appropriate in order to effectuate the foregoing.

1.2. NO INCONSISTENT ARRANGEMENTS. Except as contemplated by this Agreement and the Asset Agreement, each Signatory Stockholder shall not during the Term (i) transfer (which term shall include, without limitation, any sale, assignment, gift, pledge, hypothecation or other disposition), or consent to any transfer of, any or all of such Signatory Stockholder's Subject Shares or any interest therein, or create or permit to exist any Encumbrance (as defined below) on such Subject Shares, (ii) enter into any contract, option or other agreement or understanding with respect to any transfer of any or all of such shares or any interest therein, (iii) grant any proxy, power-of- attorney or other authorization in or with respect to such Subject Shares, (iv) deposit such Subject Shares into a voting trust or enter into a voting agreement or arrangement with respect to such Subject Shares, or (v) take any other action that would in any way restrict, limit or interfere with the performance of its obligations hereunder or the transactions contemplated hereby or by the Asset Agreement.

1.3. PROXY. Each Signatory Stockholder hereby revokes any and all prior proxies or powers of attorney in respect of any of such Signatory Stockholder's Subject Shares and constitutes and appoints the Buyer, or any nominee of the Buyer (provided that in the event the Buyer or its nominee fails to exercise the Proxy (as defined below), Stephen P. Jeffery is hereby automatically appointed as the substitute therefor), with full power of substitution and resubstitution, at any time during the Term, as its true and lawful attorney and proxy (its "Proxy"), for and in its name, place and stead, to demand that the Secretary of the Company call a special meeting of the Stockholders of the Company for the purpose of considering any matter referred to in Section 1.1 and to vote each of such Subject Shares as its Proxy, at every annual, special, adjourned or postponed meeting of the Signatory Stockholders of the Company, including the right to sign its name (as Signatory Stockholder) to any consent, certificate or other document relating to the Company that the general corporation law of the state of Delaware may permit or require, in favor of the approval of, and the transactions contemplated by, the Asset Agreement and the IP Purchase Agreement (each as amended from time to time); provided, however, that the proxy granted in this Section 1.3 shall terminate and be of no further force or effect in the event that the Company's Board of Directors determines in its good faith judgment, after taking into consideration the written advice of its outside legal counsel, that it is required in order for its members to comply with their fiduciary duties under applicable law to withdraw its recommendation to its stockholders of the approval of the transactions contemplated by the Asset

2

Agreement and the IP Purchase Agreement, or approve or recommend or cause the Company to enter into an agreement with respect to a Superior Proposal (as defined in the Asset Agreement).

THE FOREGOING PROXY AND POWER OF ATTORNEY ARE IRREVOCABLE AND COUPLED WITH AN INTEREST THROUGHOUT THE TERM.

1.4. STOP TRANSFER. Each Signatory Stockholder agrees not to request that the Company register the transfer (book-entry or otherwise) of any certificate or uncertificated interest representing any of such Signatory Stockholder's Subject Shares, unless such transfer is made in compliance with this Agreement (including the provisions of Article III hereof).

1.5. NO SOLICITATION. During the Term, each Signatory Stockholder shall not, nor shall it permit or authorize any of its officers, directors, employees, agents or representatives (collectively, the "Representatives") to, (i) solicit or initiate, or encourage, directly or indirectly, any inquiries regarding or the submission of, any proposal that would constitute a Third Party Acquisition, (ii) participate in any discussions or negotiations regarding, or furnish to any Person any information or data with respect to, or take any other action to knowingly facilitate the making of any proposal that constitutes, or may reasonably be expected to lead to, any Third Party Acquisition or (iii) enter into any agreement with respect to any Third Party Acquisition or approve or resolve to approve any Third Party Acquisition. Upon execution of this Agreement, each Signatory Stockholder shall, and it shall cause its Representatives to, immediately cease any existing activities, discussions or negotiations with any parties conducted heretofore with respect to any of the foregoing. Each Signatory Stockholder will promptly notify Parent of the existence of any proposal, discussion, negotiation or inquiry received by such Signatory Stockholder, and each Signatory Stockholder will immediately communicate to Parent the terms of any proposal, discussion, negotiation or inquiry which it may receive (and will promptly provide to Parent copies of any written materials received by it in connection with such proposal, discussion, negotiation or inquiry) and the identity of the Person making such proposal or inquiry or engaging in such discussion or negotiation. Notwithstanding any provision of this Section 1.5 to the contrary, if any Signatory Stockholder or any of its Representatives is a member of the Board of Directors, such member of the Board of Directors may take actions in such capacity to the extent permitted by Section 4.4 of the Asset Agreement. For purposes of this Agreement, "Third Party Acquisition" means the occurrence of any of the following events: (i) the acquisition of the Company by merger or otherwise by any Person (which includes a "person" as such term is defined in Section 13(d)(3) of the Exchange Act) other than Parent. Buver or any affiliate thereof (a "Third Party"): (ii) the acquisition by a Third Party of assets comprising the Business, or any part thereof, outside the ordinary course of business; (iii) the acquisition by a Third Party of 50% or more of the outstanding capital stock of the Company and its subsidiaries; or (iv) the adoption by the Company of a plan of partial or complete liquidation or the declaration or payment of an extraordinary dividend.

1.6. INDEMNIFICATION OF SIGNATORY STOCKHOLDERS. The Buyer will indemnify each Signatory Stockholder against all claims, actions, suits, proceedings or investigations, losses, damages, liabilities (or actions in respect thereof), costs and expenses (including reasonable fees and expenses of counsel) arising out of or based upon the execution or delivery of this Agreement or the performance by such Signatory Stockholder of its obligations hereunder and in the event of any such claim, action, suit, proceeding or investigation unless the Buyer shall have assumed the defense thereof as provided below, (i) the Buyer shall pay as incurred the reasonable fees and expenses of counsel selected by the Signatory Stockholder, which counsel shall be 3

reasonably satisfactory to the Buyer, promptly as statements therefor are received, and (ii) the Buyer will cooperate in the defense of any such matter; provided, however, that Parent shall not be liable for any settlement effected without its prior written consent (which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld); and provided, further, the Buyer shall not be obliged pursuant to this Section 1.6 to pay the fees and disbursements of more than one counsel for all Signatory Stockholders in any single action except to the extent that, in the opinion of counsel for the Signatory Stockholders, two or more of such Signatory Stockholders have conflicting interests in the outcome of such action. In the event any person asserts a claim against a Signatory Stockholder for which such Signatory Stockholder intends to seek indemnification hereunder, such Signatory Stockholder shall give prompt notice to the Buyer, and shall permit the Buyer to assume the defense of any such claim or any litigation resulting therefrom with counsel selected by the Buyer, and reasonably acceptable to such Signatory Stockholders; provided that such Signatory Stockholder may participate in such defense at its own expense, and provided further that the failure of any Signatory Stockholder to give notice as provided herein shall not relieve the Buyer of its obligations under this Section 1.6 except to the extent the Buyer is materially prejudiced thereby. The Buyer shall not, in the defense of any such claim or litigation, except with the consent of the Signatory Stockholder being indemnified, consent to the entry of any judgment or enter into any settlement which does not include as an unconditional term thereof the giving by the claimant or plaintiff to such Signatory Stockholder of a release from all liability in respect of such claim or litigation. Each Signatory Stockholder shall promptly furnish such information regarding itself or the claim in question as Parent may reasonably request and as shall be reasonably required in connection with the defense of such claim and litigation resulting therefrom.

ARTICLE II.

REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE SIGNATORY STOCKHOLDERS

Each Signatory Stockholder hereby represents and warrants to Parent and the Buyer as follows:

2.1. DUE AUTHORIZATION, ETC. Such Signatory Stockholder has all

requisite power and authority to execute, deliver and perform this Agreement, to appoint Parent as its Proxy and to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby. The execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement, the appointment of the Buyer as Signatory Stockholder's Proxy and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby have been duly authorized by all necessary action on the part of Signatory Stockholder. This Agreement has been duly executed and delivered by or on behalf of such Signatory Stockholder and constitutes a legal, valid and binding obligation of such Signatory Stockholder, enforceable against such Signatory Stockholder in accordance with its terms, except as enforcement may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, moratorium or other similar laws and except that the availability of equitable remedies, including specific performance, is subject to the discretion of the court before which any proceeding for such remedy may be brought. There is no beneficiary or holder of a voting trust certificate or other interest of any trust of which such Signatory Stockholder is trustee whose consent is required for the execution and delivery of this Agreement of the consummation by such Signatory Stockholder of the transactions contemplated hereby.

2.2. NO CONFLICTS; REQUIRED FILINGS AND CONSENTS.

4

(a) The execution and delivery of this Agreement by such Signatory Stockholder does not, and the performance of this Agreement by such Signatory Stockholder will not, (i) conflict with or violate any trust agreement or other similar documents relating to any trust of which such Signatory Stockholder is trustee, (ii) conflict with or violate any law applicable to such Signatory Stockholder or by which such Signatory Stockholder or any of such Signatory Stockholder's properties is bound or affected or (iii) result in any breach of or constitute a default (or an event that with notice or lapse of time or both would become a default) under, or give to others any rights of termination, acceleration or cancellation of, or result in the creation of a lien or encumbrance on any assets of such Signatory Stockholder, including, without limitation, such Signatory Stockholder's Subject Shares, pursuant to, any note, bond, mortgage, indenture, contract, agreement, lease, license, permit, franchise or other instrument or obligation to which such Signatory Stockholder is a party or by which such Signatory Stockholder or any of such Signatory Stockholder's assets is bound or affected, except, in the case of clauses (ii) and (iii), for any such breaches, defaults or other occurrences that would not prevent or delay the performance by such Signatory Stockholder of such Signatory Stockholder's obligations under this Agreement.

(b) The execution and delivery of this Agreement by such Signatory Stockholder does not, and the performance of this Agreement by such Signatory Stockholder will not, require any consent, approval, authorization or permit of, or filing with or notification to, any governmental or regulatory authority (other than any necessary filing under the HSR Act or approvals or consents required under applicable foreign antitrust or competition laws or the Exchange Act), domestic or foreign, except where the failure to obtain such consents, approvals, authorizations or permits, or to make such filings or notifications, would not prevent or delay the performance by such Signatory Stockholder of such Signatory Stockholder's obligations under this Agreement.

2.3. TITLE TO SUBJECT SHARES. Except as indicated on Schedule 1, such Signatory Stockholder is the sole record and beneficial owner of its Subject Shares, free and clear of any pledge, lien, security interest, mortgage, charge, claim, equity, option, proxy, voting restriction, voting trust or agreement, understanding, arrangement, right of first refusal, limitation on disposition, adverse claim of ownership or use or encumbrance of any kind ("Encumbrances"), other than restrictions imposed by the securities laws or pursuant to this Agreement and the Asset Agreement.

2.4. NO FINDER'S FEES. No broker, investment banker, financial advisor or other person is entitled to any broker's, finder's, financial advisor's or other similar fee or commission in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby based upon arrangements made by or on behalf of such Signatory Stockholder. Such Signatory Stockholder, on behalf of itself and its affiliates, hereby acknowledges that it is not entitled to receive any broker's, finder's, financial advisor's or other similar fee or commission in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby or by the Asset Agreement.

REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF THE BUYER

The Buyer hereby represents and warrants to the Signatory Stockholders as follows: 5

3.1. DUE ORGANIZATION, AUTHORIZATION, ETC. The Buyer is duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of their jurisdiction of incorporation. The Buyer has all requisite corporate power and authority to execute and deliver this Agreement and to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby. The execution and delivery of this Agreement and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby by the Buyer has been duly authorized by all necessary corporate action on the part of the Buyer. This Agreement has been duly executed and delivered by the Buyer and constitutes a legal, valid and binding obligation of the Buyer, enforceable against the Buyer in accordance with its terms, except as enforcement may be limited by bankruptey, insolvency, moratorium or other similar laws and except that the availability of equitable remedies, including specific performance, is subject to the discretion of the court before which any proceeding for such remedy may be brought.

ARTICLE IV.

MISCELLANEOUS

4.1. TERMINATION. This Agreement shall terminate and be of no further force and effect (i) by the written mutual consent of the parties hereto, or (ii) automatically and without any required action of the parties hereto upon the Closing Date or upon termination of the Asset Agreement. No such termination of this Agreement shall relieve any party hereto from any liability for any breach of this Agreement prior to termination.

4.2. FURTHER ASSURANCE. From time to time, at another party's request and without consideration, each party hereto shall execute and deliver such additional documents and take all such further action as may be necessary or desirable to consummate and make effective, in the most expeditious manner practicable, the transaction contemplated by this Agreement.

4.3. CERTAIN EVENTS. Each Signatory Stockholder agrees that this Agreement and such Signatory Stockholder's obligations hereunder shall attach to such Signatory Stockholder's Subject Shares and shall be binding upon any person or entity to which legal or beneficial ownership of such Subject Shares shall pass, whether by operation of law or otherwise, including, without limitation, such Signatory Stockholder's heirs, guardians, administrators, or successors. Notwithstanding any transfer of Subject Shares, the transferor shall remain liable for the performance of all its obligations under this Agreement.

4.4. NO WAIVER. The failure of any party hereto to exercise any right, power, or remedy provided under this agreement or otherwise available in respect hereof at law or in equity, or to insist upon compliance by any other party hereto with its obligations hereunder, any custom or practice of the parties at variance with the terms hereof shall not constitute a waiver by such party of its right to exercise any such or other right, power or remedy or to demand such compliance.

4.5. SPECIFIC PERFORMANCE. Each Signatory Stockholder acknowledges that if such Signatory Stockholder fails to perform any of its obligations under this Agreement immediate and irreparable harm or injury would be caused to the Buyer for which money damages would not be an adequate remedy. In such event, each Signatory Stockholder agrees that the Buyer shall have the right, in addition to any other rights it may have, to specific performance of this Agreement. Accordingly, if the Buyer should institute an action or proceeding seeking specific

6

enforcement of the provisions hereof, each Signatory Stockholder hereby waives the claim or defense that the Buyer has an adequate remedy at law and hereby agrees not to assert in any such action or proceeding the claim or defense that such a remedy at law exists. Each Signatory Stockholder further agrees to waive any requirements for the securing or posting of any bond in connection with obtaining any such equitable relief.

4.6. NOTICE. All notices and other communications given or made pursuant hereto shall be in writing and shall be deemed to have been duly given or made (i) as of the date delivered or sent by facsimile if delivered personally or by facsimile; (ii) on the first business day after delivery by overnight courier; and (iii) on the third business day after deposit in the U.S. mail, if mailed by registered or certified mail (postage prepaid, return receipt requested), in each case to the parties at the following addresses (or at such other address for a party as shall be specified by like notice, except that notices of changes of address shall be effective upon receipt):

(a) If to the Buyer:

Geac Computer Systems, Inc. c/o Geac Computer Corporation Limited 11 Allstate Parkway Suite 300 Markham, Ontario L3R 9T8 Attn: General Counsel Fax: (905) 940-3705

With a copy to: Gabor Garai, Esq. Epstein Becker & Green, P.C. 75 State Street Boston, MA 02109 Fax: (617) 342-4001

To the Company: Clarus Corporation 3970 Johns Creek Court Suite 100 Suwanee, GA 30024 Attn: Stephen P. Jeffrey, President and CEO Fax: (770) 291-8573

With a copy to: Sharon L. McBrayer, Esq. Womble Carlyle Sandridge & Rice PLLC 1201 West Peachtree Street, NW Suite 3500 Atlanta, GA 30309 Fax: (404) 870-4825

(b) If to a Signatory Stockholder, at the address set forth below such Signatory Stockholder's name on Schedule I hereto.

7

4.7. EXPENSES. Except as otherwise expressly set forth herein, all fees, costs and expenses incurred in connection with this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby shall be paid by the party incurring such fees, costs and expenses.

4.8. HEADINGS. The headings contained in this Agreement are for reference purposes only and shall not affect in any way the meaning or interpretation of this Agreement.

4.9. SEVERABILITY. If any term or other provision of this Agreement is invalid, illegal or incapable of being enforced by any rule of law, or public policy, all other conditions and provisions of this Agreement shall nevertheless remain in full force and effect so long as the economic or legal substance of the transactions contemplated hereby is not affected in any manner adverse to any party. Upon such determination that any term or other provision is invalid, illegal or incapable of being enforced, the parties hereto shall negotiate in good faith to modify this Agreement so as to effect the original intent of the parties as closely as possible in an acceptable manner to the end that transactions contemplated hereby are fulfilled to the maximum extent possible.

4.10. ENTIRE AGREEMENT; NO THIRD-PARTY BENEFICIARIES. This Agreement constitutes the entire agreement and supersede any and all other prior agreements and undertakings, both written and oral, among the parties, or any of them, with respect to the subject matter hereof, and this Agreement is not intended to confer upon any other person any rights or remedies hereunder.

4.11. ASSIGNMENT. This Agreement shall not be assigned by operation of law or otherwise.

4.12. GOVERNING LAW. This Agreement shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of Delaware applicable to contracts executed in and to be performed entirely within the State.

4.13. AMENDMENT. This Agreement may not be amended except by an instrument in writing signed by the parties hereto.

4.14. WAIVER. Any party hereto may (a) extend the time for the performance of any of the obligations or other acts of the other parties hereto, (b) waive any inaccuracies in the representations and warranties of the other parties hereto contained herein or in any document delivered pursuant hereto and (c) waive compliance by the other parties hereto with any of their agreements or conditions contained herein. Any agreement on the part of a party hereto to any such extension or waiver shall be valid only as against such party and only if set forth in an instrument in writing signed by such party. The failure of any party hereto to assert any of its rights under this Agreement or otherwise shall not constitute a waiver of those rights.

4.15. COUNTERPARTS. This Agreement may be executed in one or more counterparts, and by the different parties hereto in separate counterparts, each of which when executed shall be deemed to be an original but all of which shall constitute one and the same agreement.

8

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Buyer and the Signatory Stockholders have caused this Agreement to be executed as of the date first written above.

By:

Name:

Title:

SIGNATORY STOCKHOLDERS:

Stephen P. Jeffery

Joseph E. Bibler

William M. Curran, Jr.

Sally M. Foster

Steven M. Hornyak

Arthur G. Walsh, Jr.

Norman N. Behar

Tench Coxe

Donald L. House

9

-----Mark A. Johnson

Said Mohammadioun

Greylock Limited Partnership

By:

Name:

Title:

Sutter Hill Ventures, a California Limited Partnership Sutter Hill Associates

By: Name: Title:

> 10 Schedule I

	Number of Shares			
Name and Address of Signatory Stockholder Owne				
Stephen P. Jeffery	87,050 (1)			
Joseph E. Bibler	8,000			
William M. Curran, Jr.	27,800			
Sally M. Foster	5,000			
Steven M. Hornyak	13,260			
Arthur G. Walsh, Jr.	62,754			
Norman N. Behar	267,543			
Tench Coxe (including Sutter Hill)	520,284			
Donald L. House	76,249			
Mark A. Johnson	8,700			

Said Mohammadioun	41,750 (2)
Greylock Limited Partnership	986,381

- (1) Includes the sale of 4,000 shares and the exercise of options to purchase 17,250 shares effective August 26, 1999.
- (2) Includes the exercise of options to purchase 18,750 shares effective August 20, 1999.

It is acknowledged and agreed that the fact that certain of the Signatory Stockholders are not the record holders of some or all of their Subject Shares shall not affect such Signatory Stockholder's right, power or authority to grant the Proxy hereunder.

11